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OVERSIGHT HEARING ON THE MONTGOMERY
GI BILL

Thursday, July 12, 1990

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION,
TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT,
COMMITTEE O.v VETERANS  AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9.30 a.m., in room
334, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Tim Penny (chairman of
the subcommittee) presiding.

Present. Representatives Penny, Pattersun, Long, Geren, and
Smith of New Jersey.

Also Present: Representative Montgoemery.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. TIMOTHY J. PENNY, CHAIRMAN,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCTION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT

Mr. PENNY. The subcommittee will come to order.

First, I want to welcome all of you here this morning. I'm going
to establish a precedent which I want every panelist to adhere to.
I'm going to dispense with my written remarks and simply begin
this hearing by asking that each panelist dispense with his or her
written remarks as well, and simply share with us some of your
thoughts—one, two, three, four different points—that you feel
would facilitate the processing of GI benefits and the delivery of
that first, and subsequent, benefit check to the veteran.

I have been on a number of military bases and college campuses
in the last 2 years, and it is becoming evident to me that there are
delays in the system, delays in getting the eligibility information
from DOD to DVA, and a delay of several months in getting that
first benefit check out to our veterans. I don't want to be aroand
here next year or the year after working on casework prublems
from veterans who are upset with the Government because their
checks aren't coming on time to pay their tuition. That's the sce
nario I see unfolding.

So, that's it by way of opening remarks from me. I appreciate
again all of you being here and ask that this panel and subs:quent
panels set acide their written remarks and just get to the point of
telling us what it is administratively, procedurally, budgetarily, in
terms of staffing and other adjustmeuts, that we could do to expe-
dite the delivery of benefits to our veteran population.

(e}
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With that, I would ask if Mr. Smith, our -anking member, or Mr.
Montgomery, the Chairman of the full Committe., might have any
opening remarks before we begin with this panel.

Mr. SmiTH oF NEw JERSEY. Very briefly, I do have sofge opening
remarks that I will make a part of the record, without objection

I want to welcome our distinguished witnesses to the hearing
today and look forward to your testimony.

[The statement of Hon. Chris Smith appears at p. 43

Mr. PENNY. Mr. Chairman.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. G.V. (SONNY) MONTGOMERY,
CHAIRMAN, FULL COMMITTEE ON VETERANS AFFAIRS

Mr. MoNTGOMERY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank
you and Chris Smith for having this hearing this morning, and also
I would like to welcome our witnesses here.

T.et me say that I want to thank you, Tim, and also Chris Smith,
and staff, for going out in the field and looking at the peacetime GI
Bill to see how it's being implemented. Really, the only way that I
pick up that they're not processing these checks, not processing the
papers for these yours men and women to be eligible for the GI
Bill, is when I go out in the field one of them will say to me “1
haven't gotten a check in 8 months.” I will call and they get the
check pretty quick after that. So it can be done. We can get their
checks to them.

We would like to get that straightenzd out, and also, we're going
to have to start looking at raising these berefits. Educational costs
have really gone up more than medical costs. We find that in our
veterans' hospitals, that medical costs in the private sector go up
about 10 percent, and I think that’s about the same for educational
benefits. So we need, Mr. Chairman, to maybe start thinking about
raising these benefits from the $140 a mon.h on Guard and Re-
serve. As I read it right now, a lot more missions are going to be
turned over to the Reserve forces and we need ways to &'tract
these young men and women into the Guard and Reserve I don’t
think $140 a month quite covers it, nor does the $300 a month for
the active duty persounel.

The active duty people have really done a little be ter job than
the Reserves as far as getting people to sign up under the peace-
time GI Bill. The Resetves and National Guard tell me they're
going to do a better job, and I think they will. But the actives have
really carried this program and I want to put that on the record

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PENNY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We will be looking at
that question in future hearings.

I want to follow up on the chairman’s reinarks about making
contact to speed up delivery of benefit checks. We shouldn'’t have to
do that, and we don’t want to do that. The entire purpose of this
hearing is to get tne glitches out of the system so that it works ex-
peditiously and so Members of Congress are not called upon by our
veteran constituents to intervene on their behalf to get a benefit
check speeded along.

With that, let me welcome the first panel, the Honorable
D'Wayne Gray, Chief Benefits Director, Department of Veterans
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Affairs, accompanied by Grady Horton, Deputy Chief Benefits Di-
rector, and Dennis Wyant, Director of the Vocational Rehab and
Education Service.

We welcome as well Kim McKernan, Principal Deputy Assistant
Secretary of Defense for Force Management and Personnel, and
Mr. Al Conte, Daputy Assistant Secretary for Reserve Affairs.

Let's receive your testimony in the order I introduced you.
Please try to adhere to my admonition to skip your written re-
marks and just give us suggestions as to how we might better proc-
ess eligibility and checks for these veterans.

STATEMENT OF D'WAYNE GRAY, CHIEF BENEFITS DIRECTOX,
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS; ACCOMPANIED BY
GRADY HORTON, DEPUTY CHIEF BENEFITS DIRECTOR FOR
PRCOGRAM MANAGEMENT, AND DR. DENNIS R. WYANT, DIREC-
TOR, VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION AND EDUCATION SERYV-
ICE, DVA

Mr. Gray. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I reckon that my view, in a short time on this job, may not be as
pessimistic as yours is, having seen this over a number of years. It
is perhaps because what I've seen are the things that have been or
are currently being done, rather than the growth from the rocky
start at the beginning.

You asked specifically what can we and what should we do to get
the remaining glitches out of the system. One of the things that we
have just completed in the VA is getting to the four regional prov-
essing offices the additioral data processing equipment that is
needed for additional adjudicators, additional administrators of this
program to do their work, and we are in a hiring and training
phase. Getting those additional people that already have been allo-
cated tu those offices hired, trained and at work will clearly be a
factor in speeding the processing of the claims.

We probably need to do a better job—and I'm not sure I know
how to do it—in spreading the word and describing the system and
doing training in the educational institutions around the country
and, indeed, in our own organizatio... Training of people in the VA,
in the Veterans' Benefits Administration, my part of it, has been
neglected for, as far as I know, good and sufficient reasons, but
nonetheless, it nas been so. Getting our peopie better qualified to
do the things they've been hired to do is high on my list of prior-
ities, and that's something I can do and don’t need to ask you for
anythir.g other than what will be in our regular budget request
when it comes up.

We are working with the DOD on making the tie between the
two departments as good as it can be, and better than it is, and I
believe that progress is being made there. This is primarily in the
determination of eligibility.

Once we have an application from a veteran whose eligibility has
been determined, and who has an educational goal that has been
approved, it doesn't take us long to get the actual check writing
done. It takes us less time when Chairman Montgomery calls, but
that's not the way he wants to do it and that's not t{le way we
want to do it. But the glitches are in the eligibility determination

0
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and in the liaison with the schools and the individual veterans in
getting the right information into our processing offices.

I don't have an immed.ate quick-fix to that, but it is easy to cun-
jure up the type of things that need to be done—more out: ach,
more visits, more training of both our people and assisting in train
ing of the veterans' representatives at the various schools which
our veterans attend.

I have with me the two peopie that you mentioned. Is there any-
thing?either of you would like to add to that preliminary state-
rent?

[The prepared statement of D'Wayne Gray appears at p. 45.]

Mr. Horton. I think that was well-stated.

There is one thing. I've been arvuad the education programs for
about 25 years now and I think, oa balance, we have done a pretty
good job in starting up a new program and getting things in line.
Back in the chapter 34 heyday, when we found delays in checks, we
usually found there were three elements involved. the veteran him-
self getting the information in, the school getting the information
in, and the VA delays. Now we have a fourth element in this,
which is the DOD connection in both of these programs.

I think, on balance, we're working through these. We also in this
case have four regional processing centers, which adds another
layer of complication to it. We're working through them, and with
training and outreach to the schools and tv the veterans, we will
succeed.

Mr. PENNY. Ms. McKernan.

STATEMENT OF KIM F MCKERNAN, PRINCIPAL DEPUTY ASSIST-
ANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE FOR FORCE MANAGEMENT AND
PERSONNEL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

Ms. McKERNAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We have several ongoing efforts to try to streamline, improve,
and expedite the processing of enrollment data frum the Services,
to the Defense Manpower Data Center {DMDC), and then on to the
Department of Veterans Affairs.

We are improving our system of tape exchanges and computer
matching files to try to facilitate the processing and administration
of veterans' benefits. Also, we have just completed a review of the
separation data used in the automated exchange. We think this
will permit us to better define the separation informativn and pro-
mote the highest degree of uniformity among the services for the
MGIB eligibility determination process. Our goal is tu ensure that
the administrative errors are minimized.

I would like to mention two additional items that we are focusing
on and working with the Services to emphasize. They are providing
more detail on the service contracts so that the young men and
women are fully aware of the benefits for which they are eligible,
and ensuring more emphasis un the use of the out-briefs, so that
the counselors do a good job of informing thuse whu are leaving of
these benefits.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Kim McKernan appears at p. 2.]

Mr. PENNY. Mr. Conte.
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STATEMENT OF ALBERT V. CONTE, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY OF DEEFSNSE FOR RESERVE AFFAIRS (MANPOWER AND
PERSONNEL), U.S. DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

Mr. ConTe. Good morning.

I guess Congressman Montgomery expressed his disappoiatment
to a degree in the Reserve program because, one, the participation
rates are lower, but it is very {rue that probably most of the prob-
lems reside in the Reserve area with the data. The Reserve pro-
gram is a lot more complex and very difficult to administer

A lot of positive steps have been taken. We recognize more needs
to be done. The best my office can do is provide the proper direc-
tives, guidance, policy statements, and then work with the services
to get them to carry that out and prom.!gate those directives.

We do, indeed, send memos, and policy directives to the services,
encouraging and assisting them wherever possible. They have re-
acted. The services have taken very positive steps. The State head-
quarters of the National Guard, and the major Army Reserve com-
mands have now established education service officers to adminis
ter al] educational programs, including the Montgomery GI Bill

We are working hard to improve the quality of the data. A lot of
this depends on the training at the unit level. What struck me in
your letter requesting this hearing was the fact reported to you
that it was taking 3 to ¢ months for people to get their benefits
When you look at the procedures we have in place, I just don’t un-
derstand how that can happen, because we do have an expedited
correction system in place. We have the policy where, in the event
that a member's information is not in the automated system, the
Department of Veterans Affairs has the authority to make the pay-
ment on the basis of having this Notice of Basic Eligibility avail-
able. And we have the follow-on and expedited correction system

So, when you look at the reason for late receipt of benefits, it is
clear from some of the constituent mail that you have received and
forwarded to us that the people at the universities, the education
specialists and the DVA officials, may sometimres Je unaware of
these procedures. So I think the training and the awareness, has to
be emphasized a great deal more.

One of the suggestions I would make is that perhaps we have a
caucus with FM&P, Reserve Affairs, and the DVA, to just sit down
and brainstorm this thing to see what kind of additional proce-
dures need to be put in place that aren’t in place now And, then
talk about 2 joint effort to try to get some training conferences
going with 2ll of the members involved in processing this data

[The p:epared statement of Albert V. Conte appears at p 62]

Mr. PENNy. Mr. Gray, I know you have taken steps to speed
things along in the last number of months. Are you satisfied that
you will have enough staffing and training of that staff in place to
meet the growing demand for GI Bill benefits? It's obvious to all of
us that we re on the leading edge of a very high level of enrollment
of veterans under the GI Bill. You inay be working out the glitches
that are evident w.th this current va.+ load, but it's going to grow
dramatically in the next couple of years. It might get ahead of you
again.
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Mr. Gray. That's true, Mr. Chairman. I wish that I were certain
and could swear to yuu that our estimates of the growth of the pro-
gram are accurate. There are a lot of facturs that make it problem-
atic in my mind, not the least of which is the size and speed at
which our active nuty forces are reduced, as they almost certainly
are going to be reluced, if the newspapers are accurate, over time.
This, of course, creates more veterans and more time for school. It
is going to increase the numbers of people who are taking advan-
tage of this program.

Candidly, both the active duty and Rescrve programs have been
more popular than our early estimates. We are making the best es-
timates we can and we are staying in close contact with the De-
partment of Defense trying to learn, as soon as they know, what
the added numbers of veterans are going to be.

We are budgeting both in people and in benefits dollars, figures
to take care of those people, of those numbers of candidates. I am
confident that we are doing it as well as it can be done, Mr. Chair-
man. I am not confident that next year we will not find that we
have underestimated or made a mistake. I would rather not answer
the question that way, but that happens to be the truth.

Mr. PENNY. Do you have information on staffing levels for fiscai
year 1989, fiscal year 1990, and projected staffing levels for fiscal
. ear 19917

Mr. Gray. I don't have it in my head, Mr. Chairman. I would be
glad to prepare it for you.

Mr. PENNY. Do either Mr. Horton or Mr. Wyant have that infor-
mation handy? Do you have sume approximation of what those
staffing levels might be?

Mr. Horton. No, I don't have them with me, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PEnNY. That would be very helpful to us, because I don't
recall whether we approved everything Jhat was being recommend
ed by the Department in the appropriations bill that we approved
the week before last. But I would like to know if it's—I'm sure it's
trending in the right direction, I'm just not sure that we're going to
be satisfactorily staffing this area, which will be tremendously crit-
ical.

Mr. Grav. I believe that you did approve our request, Mr. Chair-
man. We will get those numbers to you promptly.

(The information follows:)

We estimate that about 573 FTEE were commutted to provessing olaims fur educa
tivnal assistance benefits in FY 1989, of which abuut 31 FTEE were necessary to
handle the Chapter 80 wurkluad. We have projected that abuut 634 FTEE will proc
ess Jams for educativnal assistance benefits in FY 1390 and about 613 FTEE in FY
1991, Based un current uainee progections and workload estimates, we included in
these projections 179 FTEE to process the chapter 30 workload in FY 1990 and 197
FTEE in FY 1991,

Mr. Penny. If, for example, that request isn't sufficient, do you
have to come back for a cupplemental, ur do you have some inter-
nal authority within DVA to transfer staff on a short-term basis?

Mi. Gray. We do have such authority, Mr. Chairman. We believe
at the moment that the drawdown on the other education pro-
grams—the chapter 34 program is the chief example—is going to
free up manpuwer ceilings that can be shifted to the appropriate

1
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places to handle the workload of the rapidly growing chapter 30
and chapter 106 programs.

We don't think we need to ask you for uny more pevple for 1931

Mr. Penny. Do you have total authority tv make those staffing
transfers within the Benefits Division?

Mr. Gray. I have authority to recommend. The Secretary has the
authority to make the transfers within certain limits. The Congress
has a rather tight control over the muvement of manpuwer spaces
from one orgauization to another. I don't suspect tha' any uof these
moves that we're talking about would be large enough to trigger
such a necessity for congressional approval.

Mr. PENNY. And do you have indicatiens from the Secretary that
he would be sympathetic to those transfers?

Mr. Gray. As late as breakfast this morning, sir.

Mr. PENNY. It's an issue that he is aware of and sympathetic tu”

Mr. Gray. Yes, sir.

Mr. PENNY. What kind of delays arc you experiencing in terms of
%ettir})g the certification of eligibility from the Depariment of De
ense’

Mr. Gray. I don't know because I don’t necessarily haow when
the process starts in the——

Mr. PENNY. It's my understanding that when the veteran tries to
access benefits, if you don't have the proper dvcumentation frum
DOD, you can't release those benefits. So there is an indication to
our committee, and in the visits we've had around the country.
that that is the initial delay, with the veteran guing immediately
from military service to a school and discovering that the paper
work hasn’t been dune in such a way that the DVA is aware of his
eligibility.

Mr. Gray. I know it had a rough startup, and I know the things
lt)hat Mr. Conte mentioned about the solutions that have been

egun.

Grady, do you have some finite discussion of this that would be
useful to the committee?

Mr. Horron. From our perspective, the 106 program and the
chapter 30 program are slightly different. In the 106 program. the
data is not in the system, for all the reasons we talk about, und we
depend on the NOBE for the first 120 days.

From our perspestive in the chapter 30 system, we think the
data are there and are relatively accurate. Now, “relatively acu
rate” is a term that would allow for missing a lot of people. he
cause we're talking about big databases. But in the chapter '
system they've had 2 years to get the data inte DMDC. It’s usually
there. Where we have the problems there is sumetimes abuut a
kicker or something likc that. But we don't realiy think there's o
major problem in accessing the chapter 30 system when sumcbudy
gets out of the service. If there is, 'm not aware of it.

Mr. Penny. Would there be any value in providing additional in
formation to veterans at time of discharge sv they could present
documentation directly to you and you wouldn't have to rely on
some transfer of information from DOD to DVA?

Mr. Horton. We sometimes have, in the cases where there are
glitches, which, again, we think are relatively rare, informativn
that makes us believe that the person is entitled. They have sent

o
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their pay stubs where they made contributions to chapter 30 and
they've got a DD-214, or whatever. But, the DOD system does not
show their eligibility. In those kinds uf cases, we have a fax system
that we send back to DOD and try to square that away.

But the basic determination of eligibility in this program resides
in DOD, not in the VA.

Mr. PENNY. I understand.

Mr. Horron. We cannot act on their information alone.

Mr. Gray. If I may chime in, sir, one of the things that I think
you may be asking is would a statement on a DD-214——

Mr. PexNy. Or a separate——

Mr. Grsy (continuing). Or a separate statement that the veteran
could have in hand, would that help. I hesitate to make such rec-
ommendations, having spent more time in the Department of De-
fense than I kave in the Department of Veterans Affairs. I know
that help from another department sometimes is iess welcome than
it might appear.

Yes, from our parochial viewpoint, that would be a useful thing.
How big a problem it would be for the DOD to implement it, or if
there's a better way, I wouldn't want to comment.

Mr. Penny. Ms. McKernan.

Mr. GRAY. Is that fair, Kim?

Ms. McKEerNAN. That is definitely something that we have
luohed at and will look at again very seriously. We haven't made a
definitive de:ision that we need to change the DD-214, but that is
%:\r’nzthing that we'll make a point of looking at and work with the

Mr. PeNNY. It jus. occurs to me that that might be a helpful
system to implement. It does empower the veteran with the docu-
mentation that they need. Right now, even if you have a perfect
system, they are subjected to clerical errors and other complica-
tions that are oftentimes very difficult to track down and clear up.
If, upon discharge, the eligibility is certified in some way, either on
the DD-214 or a separate form that they can carry with them, that
then can become the evidence they present to their financial aid
director at the campus. In turn, that document can be shared with
DVA as a way of accessing eligibility and you don't have to wait
for somebody to plug that information into a computer and the
computer to transfer the ijormation to some computer over at
DVA. It seems to me that might give the veteran mor. control over
the situation. So I would urge that that be given very strong con-
sideration.

I have one last auestion before deferring to my committee col-
leagues. To what degree have you communicated with the financial
aid directors at the various campuse: across our country concern-
ing the informauon they need to understand how to assist these
veterans 1n accessing their benefits? That may involve brochures,
highlighting for them the procedures they go through and the of
fices they are to contact, and seminars sponsored by the DVA. If
you haven't dond this, wouldn't it be beneficial in the relatively
near future to have perhaps a seminar in every State where the
DVA would invite, in one room, all the campuses to be there to get
the appropriate information on the program?
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Mr. Gray. The answer to your latter question certainly is yes,
Mr. Chairman, that that's a good way of doing it. I am not sure
how much of it already has been or is beirg done. Let me defer to
Mr. Horton.

Mr. Horton. In following Mr. Gray's earlier statements, I want
to be careful I don't say something that's not totally correct. I
think we would be happy to give you, for the record, the States in
which we have held these seminars. I would almost be certain that
we've held them in all the States, but I don’t want to give the
wrong impression.

Mr. Penny. I would like information on that.

Mr. HorTon. We'll give it to you.

(The information follows:)

We make extensive use of training semunars in an effort to ensure that school
officials responsitie for the processing of enroliment information for eligible stu
dents are provided with the must wurrent informativn asvailable regarding our pro
grams. Each of our regional uffies conducts at least one training seminar each year
for the school officials in its jurisdiction.

For example, our St. Petersburg regwnal uffice recently hosted the fourteenth
annual tranmg conference fur sthuwl vffivials. Attached for your information is 2
copy of the handout.

The Education Liaison Representatives in each of vur regivnal offices also partici
pate 1n numerous local and regivnai meetings conducted by the education communi
ty throughout tne country. Tiiese meeungs pruvide an excellent opportunity for
both the novice school offiial and thuse with many years experience to share their
questions, experiences and concerns.

With regard to the chapter 30 program, we are ensuring through VA sponsored
traimng that personnel respunsible for handling inguinies from veterans and school
officials are provided with the most cumplete and vurrent infurmation available re-
garding the program.

DVA/SCHOOL CONFERENCE-ABC SCHOOL
Tsdzy hy 15, 1330
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Mr. SMiTH OF NEw JERSEY. I think we would all appreciate that.
Ms. McKErnAN. Certainly.
(The information follows:)

MONTGOMERY GI BILL

It .s not diffi.ult to pruvide additional infor matiun abuut MGIB benefits to Service
members who s.e being discharged. The Department of Defense Form 2366 (Mont-
gomery GI B,.! Individual Personnel Data, is currently part of the Service member’s
personnel record. The DD 2366 states if the member is partiupating in the MGIB,
the term of enlistmest, and if he or she ;s enrolled in the Army or Navy College
Fund. A copy of DD Focrm 2366 will be pruvided tu Service members upon discharge
to provide them with a record of information pertaining tu their benefit eligibility
Attached you will find a copy of the DD Forn 2366.

(See p. 60.)

Mr. Syvitd OF NEw JERSEY. Ms. McKernan—and perhaps Mr.
Conte or Mr. Gray might want to comment on this—could you tell
us what the error rate is in the information transferred from the
Department of Defense to the VA?

Ms. McKERNAN. I don’t have that figure, but I would be happy tu
get back to you with that. Jomeone else here might know.

(The information follows:)

DMDC makes every effort to minimize errors n its files, huwever, it must rely un
the data submussiuns received from the Services, Cumpunents. If the member is
cuded in the Service, Compunen: submission as ineligible but s, in fact, eligible, the
member's record is 1n error. Since a financial contribution by the member is a crite
nion for eligbility, as 15 suceessful discharge of the nulitary oblhigation, the accuracy
of these records is quite guud. DOD dues nut revesve ur maintain data vn cJaim deni
als made 1n error and, while we have asked the VA tu give us data on such denials,
we have been informed that these statistics are not available. Huwever, as the VA
witnesses testified in the hearing, they dv nut perceive data errurs to be significant
for Chapter 30 participants,

Mr. ConTE. J don't have the data, either. Hopefully it's not too
high, but we uo have problems with the data in the Reserve and
are working on if

Mr. Gray. I have nothing on that.

Mr. SmitTH oF NEw JERSEY. Mr. Conte, would you provide some
additional light to the committee, or some infurmation, where you
mention on page 5 the training of field personnel to collect data
aud to administer more properly the GI Bill. What kind of training
does this entail? In looking at your testimony, you know, it is bare
bones in terms of your descriy ..on. If you could elaborate on that, I
would appreciate it.

Mr. CoNTE. Sure. Each of the Reserve components process their
data and train their people differently. Some data must go through
intermediate commands, up tu higher level headquarters through
Reserve components.

What we have been finding in inquiring into some of these
things 1s that when a person completes their initial training and
they have signed up for 6 years, they become eligible, if they also
are a high school graduate. The idea is at that point, the Notice of
Basic Eligibility statement is issued to the individual. Our directive
says that should be done right at that point. We have been finding
that sometimes that is not done and the NOBE is not issued until
the individual decides they want to go to schovl and then come and
request a NOBE.
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In inquiring about that with some of the Reserve components, we
find that a lot of the members at the unit level simply weren't
aware that they were supposed to issue that NOBE at the time the
individual is first eligible.

So, the Navy in particular, and the Army, and the other compo-
nents, have instituted some training programs for the people at the
unit level to school them on the exact procedures and steps that
should be taken at this point in time. And, after the NOBE is
issued, they are then to enter the data into the personnel data
system which is then rolled up to a higher headquarters level or
personnel command. A lot of times, what we see happening is that
they don't do that right away, they wait until they can batch a
bunch of them together and time goes by. The training is designed,
and hopefuliy the services are implement.ag procedures, to get
them to do it right at the time it is supposed to be done.

When you get the next panel up here, the Reserve chiefs, I'm
sure they can elaborate on the details. We have not prescribed spe-
cific training actions that should be taken. We have identified the
procedures that should be put in place. They are attempting to get
the training in place in their individual components.

Mr. SmitH ofF NEw JERsey. Thank you. I look forward to what
the chiefs might have to say on that.

You note on page 9 of your testimony that the Department of De-
fense has established initial procedu:es for the recoupment o7 pay-
ments from Montgomery GI Bill participants who, due to ursatis-
factory participation, no longer qualify for benefits.

At what point is a reservist considered an unsatisfactory partici-
pant and at what point are those procedures being implemented?

Mr. ConTE. The DOD policy is that a member, a drilling reserv-
ist, who misses nine drills, becomes an unsatisfactory participant —
nine unexcused drills. At that poini in time——and they are sup-
posed to be counseled all along during the time they're missing
these drills—if there is no excuse and no excused reason for miss-
ing the nine drills, they are identified as an unsatisfactory partici-
pant and they are supposed to be transferred to the Individual
Ready Reserve and separated from the Selected Reserve.

What was the second part of your question?

Mr. SmitH oF NEw JERSEY. The second part deals with how the
reclaiming of thal money has gone. Have we been able to recoup
the money?

Mr. ConTE. We have just initiated that effort. We still do not
have an agreement with the Department of Veterans Affairs as to
whose responsibility this recoupment is. There has been a series of
changes of people who sit in these jobs who debate this thing,
which has been going on for a few years.

DOD did take the initiative a year-and-a-half ago, perhaps a year
ago, to at least attempt to recoup some of these funds for unsatis-
factory participstion. DVA is continuing recoupment procedures
for overpayments. So, there is that split as to where that area of
responsibility lies. We're still not sure and we still haven’t come to
closure on that. That will have to be left up to the lawyers, I sup-
pose.

Last August we did ask the Defense Manpower Data Center to
identify any member who has been coded in the system as an un-
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satisfactory participant. They applied a formula as prescribed in
the law that says—I don't have the details of that formula, but it’s
the amount of money they've been paid, times the amount of
months of their obligation that they fulfilled, and a pro rata
amount is identified. That information has been pulled out and
sent to each of the services and we have asked them to start re-
coupment procedures.

To date, the Navy has actually sent out a letter and attempted
some recoupment from several members, and the success has been
spotty. But at least they have started that process.

Mr. Smitx oF New JERsEY. Thank you.

Mr. Gray, is the VA equipped to implement electronic certifica-
tion in optical scanning systems at the regional processing centers®

Mr. GrAY. Not at this moment, but in our ADP modernization
scherae, which we've been on for several years and has a number of
years to run, during fiscal 1992 we will be letting RFP’s for the op-
tical disk systen to be used. This is multiprogram use, not just edu-
c?ft_ion, but across the board and, where usable, in all our regional
offices.

It's coming. I sound like a recruiting sergeant, telling you how
good things are going to be. But we think they are going to im-
prove with that service.

Mr. Smrta oF New Jersey. Thank you.

Mr. PENNY. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MonTcoMERY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I understand, Mr. Conte, where some of the problems are coming
from in the National Guard and Reserve, where you have thou-
sands of :ndividual units, technicians and AGR’s, that gather up
this data and have to send it in. I could see where there would be
more problems in the Reserve forces than there would be in the
active forces; is that correct?

Mr. CoNTE. That is correct. And what complicates it even further
1s the Reserve program is different in that the member can start
using their benefits before they have completed the requirement to
be fully eligible for that benefit. All they need to do is complete
their initial training and then they can start drawing their bene-
fits. So, it's very important that we have the data to track whether
they're participating on a regular basis, apd are stil] entitled to
those benefits. So, it's a further complication that you don’t have
on the active side.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. For some reason, you had a Central Office
that was processing these applications, Dr. Wyant, in Indiana, and
then you broke it down, as I understand it, and then you didn’t get
space around the country to set up oties offices to process these
s&ppligations. That caused you some p.cblems, too, didn’t it, Mr

ray?

Mr. Gray. My knowledge of history is deficient. Let me turn to—
Mr. Chairman, are you talking about the establishment of four re-
gional processing offices?

Mr. MoNTGOMERY. Right.

Mr. Gray. Yes. We originally, as you know, handled the chapter
30 processing all from our St. Louis Regional Office The popularity
of the Montgomery GI Bill program grew faster than our intelli-

gence allowed f us to prepare for it and it soon outstripped St
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Louss’ capability to handle it. We created three additional regional
processing offices, one in Buffalo, one in Muskogee, OK, and ore in
Atlanta. Those are the four now that process the chapter 30 por-
tion of the Montgomery GI Bill.

The chapter 106 processing is dune at each regional office around
the country, as was the chapter 34 benefits program prior.

.,Mr' MoONTGOMERY. But that did cause you some problems, didn’t
it?

Mr. Gray. It did.

Mr. MoNTGOMERY. Dr. Wyant, it’s your program.

Dr. WyanT. There were actually two or three items that one
would have to look at. One is, we were using an optical d.sk system
that was a research prototype system. There was no way within
our procurement system to expand that. That was one thing to con-
sider. The St. Louis Regional Office would also have had to go com-
pletely outside of the regional office for additional space ar.d relo-
cate. That was one o1 the cost considerations, among others

Of course, as we have heard here on some of the issues, var proc-
essing time takes a little longer in thuse peak periods January
through February, or September and October. By going to more
than one office, it gave us the flexibility to work those peak periods
with additional staff from other offices. So those were all consider-
ations that went into the decision for three additional offices

Mr. MoNTGOMERY. Do you need any more offices?

Dr. WYANT. Ai this moment we're ready for the fall enrollment
with the regional processing offices we have.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. I have a report that on June 18, 1990, cases
pending were 20,028. Isn't that a lot? Between 15,000 to 20,000
cases have taken over 30 or 60 days to process.

Mr. Gray. The staiistic of the number of cases pending, Mr
Chairman, is less important to me than is the length of time it
takes a case to go through the process.

I am told that the ordinary case, the one where all trained and
prepared people do each part of it, does not rest more than a
couple of weeks in a processing office—a pending file and a waiting
term. It's the extraordinary ones, where either we, the veteran, or
the school or the service, any of the vther players, has failed some-
where to do the right thing. Then those can take as long as it takes
to develop the proper information.

Is 20,000 too many cases to have pending? Not necessarily But
the question of do we need more regional processing offices is an
open one with me, and it is being looked at. I will know more
before very long. I wouldn't want to say yes right now, Mr. Chair-
man. But it is under active consideration.

Mr. MoNTGoMERY. General Gray, and also mjy colleagues, Con-
gress is bad about adding new programs. I know we do it with our
veterans, and we do it in the Defense Department. I know that
takes personnel and money away from your different departments.
where you would like to move on some of the regular programs. I
understand that. I guess what I'm saying is we're in this deficit
crunch, both on this committee and over on the Armed Services
Committee and other cummittees, where we have to be very careful
not to add new programs to the different departments until we can
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get the areas we're talking about today straightened out. I know
part of it is our fault.

I was out in Massachusetts looking at a VA hospital. They said
yes, we got some additional money on the supplemental that you
passed several months ago, but they had to take that money and
start new programs. So we really didn't help the medical patients
and help the veterans that we wanted to. I realize part of that
fault is ours.

Let me just c'ose, Mr. Chairman, by saying most Presidents of
the United States really don't have good days as a president. I
mean, they have one headache after another. But when we had our
GI Bill celebration, in which over one million young Americans
have signed up for the program, we got reports back from the
White House that that was a good day for ‘ne President. He thor-
oughly enjoyed it. I think a number of people in this audience
today were there, and everyone had a wonderful time. It was a pro-
gram that worked. The President just plunged into the crowd and
stayed there for another five or 6 minutes.

So I want to thank those here, Mr. Chairman, for being a part of
that celebration. It went well.

Mr. PeEnNY. Thank you.

Mrs. Patterson.

Mrs. PATTERsON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Forgive me for arriving a little bit late. I'm sorry I didn't get to
hear the testimony, but I have read over it. There is une question
that I had before I arrived here this morning that was brought to
me last night by a person who heard that I served on this subccin-
mittee. I noticed, Kim, in your testimony, ou page 6, you allude to
it, and I believe it's covered maybe in Mr. Conte's statement also.

As we talk about the cuts that will be madc in defense, if we are
planning for the large influx of men and women who will now turn
to educational benefits, I am cencerned if we're making any projec-
tions about how that might affect the program, how many more
will be participat.ng, what the budgetary cffects will be. As we talk
about cuts in defense, the thing that comes t¢ my mind most often
is what do we do with these men and women that will be dis-
charged from the service. To me, education will be a key.

Is the Department of Defense or the DVA making any projec-
tions of how many might be turning tv educational berefits and
what the price tag might be?

Ms. McKErNAN. Yes, Congresswuis.an Patterson. I don’t have
any specific projections to share with you right now, bat this is
something that we're focusing on very carefully right now. In fact,
Force Management and Personnel just set up a separate director-
ate to address transition assistance management throughout the
Department, and une of the key elements of that is the educational
benefits, the Montgomery GI Bill educational benefits as a read-
justment benefit for those that will be leaving.

Information on the MGIB is now included in the out-brief that is
given to the me.: and women who leave. We are working with the
%ervices to re-emphasize that that needs to be done even more than
ever.

We have a pilot program right now with the DVA and with the
Labor Department, the Transition Assistance Prugram, referred to
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as TAD. It includes three-day workshops and does job couaseling
and nany other things. Within that program, we stress and talk
about the Montgomery GI Bill and the educational benefits that
serviceraen and women should take advantage cf when they're
leavi,ig. The MGIB is definitely on th . forefront ol our transition
maunagement planning right now.

Mrs. PaTTERSON. I know it's very aifticult to make estimates of
numbers and dollars, but it's interesting that, in just my small
visits around and calls that I'm getting to ny office, it's amazing
how many people who are now serving and who are frightened by
involuntary separation. They say they have [lanned to make the
military thei. ..reer, but if they are separated, they're going to
need some assistance, vocational training or whatever. I think
right pow there are so many of our men and women that are now
serving who are really nervous about what's to come. Any way we
can help them along those lines I think is extremely important.

Mr. MontGoMERY. Would the gentlelady yield?

Mrs. PATTERSON. Yes.

Mr. MonTGoMERY. | plan ir the next week to introduce a separa-
tion bill. Ms. Bryon has already introduced one. My legislation I
think will be very satisfactory to the individual who leaves the
service. It will cover educational benefits, it will cover separatior
pay, and it will cover trying to find jobs, advising these people how
to get jobs after they get out of the service. I think you would be
pleased to know that we are watching that. In my opinion, we're
not just going to throw .hem out and not have something that
would be worthwhile.

Mrs. PaTTERSON. I appreciate taat, Mr. Chairman. That sounds
like it’s something I would like.

The reason this is so i"..eresting to me is because I live in a tex-
tile community, and when the textile mills closed, we needed job
retraining. Ir. the Omnibus Trade Bill, we had sections in there for
that. It hasn’t been done like we put in the legislation and it both-
e¢. me. We have to be able to move towards relocating these
people, retraining them or whatever with their planned profession
I certainly appreciate your leadership on that and will look for-
ward to that legislation.

Mr. Chairman, that's ail the questions I have at this time.

Mr. PENNY. Mr. Geren.

Mr. Geren. I have no questions or comments, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PeNNY. | have one last comment for the panel. It occurred to
me that we could help the Department of Veterans Affairs along in
terms of better informing and educating our financial aid drectors
regarding the program and how to expedite benefit payments to
their veteran students.

I'm going to urge each member of this committee, which would
cover about 25 States, to spunsvr, between now and perhaps the
end of January, a statewide conference which, of course, you would
all attend. We would have pevple from both the Department of De-
fense and the Department of Veterans Affairs participate with us,
5o that we could share the appropriate information and speed
along this process of assuring that the educational institution offi
cials are fully informed of the procedures they have to follow in
order to access benefits for the students.

O
£




18

That way we don't have to wait until you figure out whether you
have enough money to hold additional seminars. We could probabiy
help you get about half the States covered in a relatively shert
geriod of time if our membership here would simply make it a pri-
ority to sponsor a seminar with your participation.

Mr. Gray. You hire a hail and call us. We'll be there, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. PEnNy. All right. I appreciate that.

With that, I thank this panel for their presentations. I ask unan-
1mous consent that any written questions be allowed to be submit-
ted and that those questions and responses be printed in the com-
mittee record.

Thank you for your help this morning.

Ms. McKernNAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Gray. Could I add one postscript, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. PENNY. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. As you know, as all of us know, children are not
always worthy of their parentage. We found that this bill is a
worthy successor tu what may be the most successful social legisla-
tion that the country has ever seen—the Servicemen’s Readjust
ment Act of 1944. It does honor both to its legislative heritage and
your Commttee Chairman and our Committee Chairman, whose
name it carries. We want to make this thing work, sir. There are
glitches in it, but it's going to work, and it's going to work for the
benefit of these people who are coming out of the service now and
those who have served before.

Mr. PENNY. We thauk you for your statement. Certainly that is
our intent as well, that the program will, in the years ahead, carry
the same reputation anc regard that the initial GI Bill carried, and
that it do justice to its sponsor's name, Mr. Montgomery Thank
you.

Our next panel includes the active military personnel staff Lt
Gen. Allen Ono, Deputy Chief of Staff for Personnel, U.S. Army;
Vice Admiral Jeremy M. Boorda, Deputy Chief of Naval Oper-
ations for Manpower, Personnel and Training, 7).S. Navy, Maj
Gen Larry Dillingham, Assistant Deputy Chief of Staff for Person-
nel, U.S. Air Force, Lt. Gen. Norman Smith, Deputy Chief of Staff
for Manpower, U.S. Marine Corps, and Capt. Kent Ballantyne,
Deputy Chief for Training, U.S. Coast Guard.

I ask each of you to make your presentations in the order I have
introduced you, and to adhere to the procedure follu 2d by the ini
tial panel, which is to set aside your written remarks—they will
appear as written in our committee record—and simply share with
us any observations you might have about the better processing of
the GI Bill eligibility from the standpoint of each of the armed
services.

General Ono, I'm told this might be your last appearance before
our committee prior to your retirement. Is that true?

General ONo. This is it.

Mr. PEnNNY. We're sorry to see you leave.

General ONo. But I can't think of a higher note than to be at a
hearing where the GI Bill is goir.gkto be the center focus. This is an
extraordinary bill, as I think you know.
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Mr. PENNY. We begin with you and ask that you highlight for us
any observations you might have.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. ALLEN K. ONO, DEPUTY CHIEF OF
STAFF FOR PERSONNEL, U.S. ARMY

General Ono. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I spoke with the Army official in charge of determining and con-
trolling the eligibility requirements within the Army, and this is
what she told me—that we’re not bad off, as bad as we think. We
get about a hundred requests per month, Mr. Chairman, on ques:
tions regarding eligibility. It takes about 5 to 10 days to process
them and to get them into the Defense Manpower Data Center

I asked her then what could be done to facilitate it, and these are
the things she told me. First, keep it simple and keep it consistent
I'm talking now about the rules of administration. Because if you
have too many exceptions, too many different ways in which we
count things, then we go out of control.

Second, she says the use of one single official file, which is the
DMDC database, is the correct way to go. It then forces everyone to
consult it, which means the Departmert of Defense, the Army, the
Department of Veterans Affairs, the schools, all have to go to that
one base to get the information. You have only one official way
then in which you determine eligibility. That is the correct way to

go.

Third, sh says that she needs some feedback. If there is any
delay, and we in the Army are the ones who caused it, we would
like to know. We would like to know who did it, who the individual
is, so we can track down perhaps that ins.allation or Army post, or
perhaps down to that clerk, who is making some entry that may be
improper. So the feedback mechanism is important to us.

Fourth, to continue what we have been insisting on within the
Army, which is to counsel discha.ging soldiers about 6 months
before they leave. In this fashion, Mr. Chairman, what we're de-
scribing is education counselors sitting down with the soldiers
themselves, consulting tiie DMDC database, and finding out wheth-
er the entries are correct, and if it's not, then the corrections are
énade right then and there. So these are the things that need to be

one.

I know what you want. You want it to work. You want the pay-
ments to be prompt and at the same time I know you want safe-
guards so that the benefits go to only those who are eligible There
are things that we have to do to make sure iv does operate correct-
ly, such as checking whether the individual, in fact, did participate
or not in regard to the pay reduction, how long the individual
served, That is an important guestion because that, in turn, deter
mines the amount of payment. Just as important is the character
Jf the discharge. So, all these things are dete mined within the
system.

We continue te improve. I think you will be pleased, Mr. Chair-
m‘ml; that we have a plan in order to improve it, and I think it will
work.

[The prepared statement of General Qno appears at p. 81.]

Mr. PENNY. Thank you.

)
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Admiral Boorda.

STATEMENT OF VICE ACMIRAL J. M. BOORDA, U.S. NAVY, CHIEF
OF NAVAL PERSONNEL/DEPUTY CHIEF OF NAVAL OPER-
ATIONS FOR MANPOWER, PERSONNEL AND TRAINING, US.
NAVY

Admiral Boorpa. Thank you, sir.

As one who received his college education on the Korean War GI
Bill, I know I needed the money on the first day. I couldn't wait
until the second day. We had four little kids and the; were all
hungry while I was going to school.

I think there are pieces to this, and I think you're pretty rauch
going to hear the same from all of us, because we all play the same
role in the system. First, how do we deal with people who are
having a problem right now, because we're a part of that. I have a
relatively small staff who works real hard—they're all here and
they didn’t fill up the room. They have established a 24-hour turna-
round system on any requests they get for information, where we
need to reconcile something for someone whc is already out. On
Monday, their backlog was a little bit less than 180 cases, and with
a 24-hour turnaround, they’'re doing a good job.

Their work is caused because, when this law was passeq. we
really didn’t have the resources or the foresight to do it righ in
the first place. That leads me to my second point. What about the
people who are on active duty today? While we're reconciling cases
for people who are already out, where we already have not got the
right match between the VA automa. *d system and DMDC, what
are we doing about the people today who haven't gotten out yet,
who”\;'e can still rectify this for, so that they don’t have a problem
at all?

I believe that we have a reasonable system that will work fur ev-
eryone who came on active duty in the Navy within the lu.l 18
months to 2 years. We've got a feedback loop, we're getting the in
formation to DMDC, and we know how to check it. So we will solve
it for those people before they get out. That's the best way to solve
the problem.

For most of the people who are in the Montgomery GI Bill who
are still on active duty —and a large portion of them signed up and
paid their money before we made our changes of 18 months to 2
years ago—we're in the process of reconciling those accounts before
the people leave the Navy. I think that's very important. Mostly,
that is thrcugh good computer programs and our computer talking
to DMDC’s computer.

We then have to +,0 back and extend our work to reconcile the
records of those who got vut, who perhaps have not yet asked for
benefits. That's a lot harder nut to crack and I wish I had an
answer for you on that one, but I think that's a very expensive
thing to do—and I think you may have given us one of the an-
swers. I think seminars like you talked about, deing more work out
in the real world where those people are, where we get interested
people who come in and ask the guestion before they need the
money, is a good way to go about doing that. I would be happy to
participate in that. I think that’s a super idea.

D
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Education of people as they get out is something that we can all
effect. On the 29th of May we issued a Navy instruction- that
sounds kind of bureaucratic, but it wasn't in bureaucratic terms.
It's a very thick piece of paper, it's most of this book in front 0. me,
and it explains each part of not only the Montgomery GI B:l' but
VEEP and all the other things people might be eligible for it an
educational way and in terms that the person whu's getting the dis
charge and the clerk who is processing that discharge can uader
stand. So while it looks big, you only have to turn to the page that
pertains to you, if you can figure that out—and it helps you do
that—and they will know at least how to ask the questions when
they get to the educational institution and start trying to draw
their benefits. I think that's a good way to do it.

Finally, I like the idea of some sort of a certificate, of some sort
of a way that the veteran himself or herself could have svmething
in their hand to take and show to the educational institution and
get the ball rolling with some clear definition of wha. they're eligi
ble for. I think we have to do more work between you, us, and the
VA to make that happen because of the oppurtunitics for errur. fur
fraud, for all kinds of things. But I think that’s a goud avenue tu
pursuc as weit

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Admiral Boorda appears at p. %4

Mr. PEnNNY. Thank you.

General Dillingham.

STATEMENT OF MAJ. GEN. LARRY D. DILLINGHAM, ASSISTANT
DEPUTY CHIEF OF STAFF FOR PERSONNEL, HEADQUARTERS.
U.S. AIR FORCE

General DiLLiNGIiAM. On behalf of my boss, Lt. Gen. Hickey, I
would like to thank the committee for the opportunity to have an
Air Force representative here.

The Montgoraery GI Bill has been a tremendous success in the
Air Force. As many of you on the committee know, the Air Forct
had a slow start in this particular area. Back in the 1985-%i time
frame, of course, we only had 47 percent participatior., while the
current fiscal year that we're now in, we are up to almost 77 per
cent. So that is a significant increase.

We are also proud of the fact that when we opened up the
window for the “open season” 6 months period, the Air Force
picked up over 10,000 additional participants. That was about 14
percent of the total eligible, and uver half of the total of the other
services, or the total for OSD.

In trying to come up with a way to .u.prove the system, I basical
ly support General Ono and Admiral Buurda’s comments. I applaud
the getting out in the ficld type approach to find vut what is really
happening. It doesn’t do us service to focus on the best case or the
worst case but for the majority of the cases. That's where we need
to put most of our ~fforts to improve the system.

We also would support some sort of form, or possibly the DD 214,
to record GI Bill eligibility, as we previously did with the VEAP in
prior times.
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Other than continuing the extensive counseling that we do, from
the time the recruiter starts, in the MEPS station that continues
the counseling, and it's done again, of course, at the recruit train-
ing center, the individual is given every opportunity to be informed
of the benefits of the program. The VA provides pamphlets. We
now in OSD are providing a pamphlet. The individual is, I think,
encouraged to participate.

The Air Force may not feel quite as strong as the Army on the
recruting benefits, although I might add the survey we did at our
basic mulitary training program reflected over 38 percent of the
people listed “continuing their education™ as the primary reason
for joining the Air Force. The second most important reason was
32.2 percent, 20 percent indicated that continuing education was
the third reason. So, the top th.ee most important answers all
scored education exceedingly high in the reasons for entering;
about 91 percent. But the Air Force feels, as a retention effort, the
GI Bill 15 also important now, and with the forthcoming reductions
that we are going to have to take, it should be part of the transi-
tion program. We are very pleased to hear Chairman Montgom-
ery'’s coniments about the transition proposal he's going to submit
along with other Congressmen.

Sir, that's all the comments I have.

[gb? prepared statement of General Dillingham appears at
p. 87.

Mr. PeNNY. Thank you.

General Smith.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. NORMAN H. SMITH, DEPUTY CHIEF OF
STAFF FOR MANPOWER AND RESERVE AFFAIRS, US. MARINE
CORPS

General NorMan SmitH. Thank you, Mr. hairman. The Marine
Curps certainly thanks you and your subcommittee and, obviously,
Cungressman Montgomery, for the tiemendous sork you all have
dune in establishing this super program. All I can do here is echo
my colleagues with what they said concerning the enhancement of
the automated data processing and the continual refinement that
we have to have for making this process work.

One of my staff officers mentioned to me that one of the finest
tools we've been using in the Corps, keeping in mind we're a lot
smaller than the other services, is something that's been around
for a long time—a telephone. When there’s a question from the re-
gional offices, or from the Department of Veterans Affairs, they
dial a seven-digit number and get into my action officer, and he is
able to resolve these questions, which have only been, in the
Marine Corps, the last 5 months, just to give you a quick snapshot,
232 cases. He solves those within a matter of 24 hours.

The worst case of the 232 is 2 weeks. Granted that isn’t perfect,
but 1t 1sn't too bad, either. So we're constantly looking for ways to
refine this stuff and figure out how we can do it all beiter for the
enhancement of the program. I support everything my colleagues
have said here this morn:ing. I thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of General Smith appezrs at . 90 ]

Mr. PENNY. Thank you.

2
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Captain B.llantyne.

STATEMENT OF CAPT. KENT M. BALLANTYNE, DEPUTY CHIEF
FOR TRAINING, OFFICE OF PERSONNEL AND TRAINING, US.
COAST GUARD

Captain BALLANTYNE. Gocd morning, Mr. Chairman, members of
the subcommittee. I would like to thank you for having the Coast
Guard participate as well.

We feel that the MGIB is a very positive part of our recruiting
effort. I can tell you personally that it has name recognition in the
hig™» schools, which is an area we're looking at. I think it’s a bona
fide benefit earned and deserved, given to the people who serve
well and are leaving the Coast Guard at whatever time they
choose.

We are a small organization and our sample of people who are
now starting to use it is very small, so I really don’t have any num-
bers that I can quantify that would be worth doing. Our enl’st-
ments are predominantly 4-year enlistments. With the bill being 5
years old, the numbers of people who are actually eligible are ex
tremely small. When we have peuple who have problems, they’re in
one’s and two’s. I have a staff member in my own office who deals
with that.

The turnarounds are very quick. The elements of eligibility are
pretty straight.orward, so you don’t have to search a lot of elabo-
rate files to get them. So that works pretty well.

Our enrollment now is 97 nercent of people coming in at the ac-
cession point, so I think that gives you an idea of how the people
view it, both through the recruiting literature, the information
given to them before they get to boot camp, and then at boct camp
It also indicates, I think, the interest that people have in it.

We are in the process of reiining our implementing instructions
that direct different parts of our organization to process the vari-
ous steps. We are in the learning curve, and what we are putting
together now represents our experiences that we've had in the
recent past.

The Coast Guard supports the initiatives that have been men-
tioned here this morning as a way to further refine and improve
the process.

That’s all I have. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Captain Ballantyne appears at p. 26 ]

Mr. PEnNY. Thank you, and thank you all for your testimony

I am pleased with the high level of intent c.i the part of all the
branches of the military to further refine your procedures and to
keep th1- program working properly. I am also appreciative of your
endorsement of the idea of adding GI Bill eligibility information to
the DD-214, or some other discharge paper, so that we give the vet-
eran a clearer documentatien of his eligibility, and also some abili-
ty on the part of the veteran to document and to prove that eligi-
bility when they go to college and, in turn, contact the DVA for
benefits.

I assume, though, that that kind of dischaige information is
something that can be handled by directive within the Department
of Defense. We're not looking at a legislative requirement here If
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that is the case, I would ..state my remarks to Ms. McKernan,
that that be something given very high priority and done in the
relatively near future. If it isn’t done, and it becomes evident that
you need to be directed to do that, I think it would just a matter of
days for this committee to process that kind of legislation. 1 be-
lieve. «lthough, it's an administrative matter that could be done
.elatnely soon if the Department of Defense were of a mind to do
$0.
Admiral Boorpa. It's a really simple thing to do. In the case of
peopie who have paid some time ago, we're like the Coast Guard
and, I think, most of the services. Most of the people who have
signied up for the Montgomery GI Bill are still on active duty. It
started in 1985, and our enlistmants are 4 years and longer. We
have about a 40 percent reenlistment rate. So that tells you very
quickly that most of the people are :till here. So we have to go
back and capture some information, and that's doable and that's
what we’re working or. now.

The real issue is not whether we would issue a piece of paper or
put it on a DD-214. That's a piece of cake and we all have the au-
thority to do that ourselves. Is that useful in determining whether
or not the person is going to get any money? Right now, we don't
have the statutory autnority to stamp a person eligible .o actually
get the money. We're an information provider and then VA does
that. That's the way the law is written. So it isn't a question of us
needing to be told to do a form. That's a piece of cake. It is, rather,
what happens with the form after we do it.

Mr. PENNY. So we may need some legislative clarification, that if
the military provides that type of information to th. veteran, that
the DVA could consider that documentation sufficient to process
the initial check?

Admiral Boorpa. Maybe one of my pcers here is an expert on it,
I don't preterd to le, but the issue as to what they do with the
paper——

Mr. PENNY. I think it's one of several options we have considered
in the meetigs we've held around the country. I guess we will
have to further debatc among vurselves and with the Department
of Veterans Affairs whether that is an appropriate approach. But if
it does require some legislative directive to DVA to honor that kind
of documentation, then unce you've done it, we would certain!,
consider the legislation and give the Department of Veterans Af-
fairs that authority.

General Ono. I would ask that you allow us in the Department
of Defense to comment, maybe segarately to you. What we're talk-
ing about perhaps is a form that needs to be controlled. I'm now
talking about the cost of administration.

What it reallv comes down to, Mr. Chairman, is it becomes the
DMDC database. This is the file that has to be update<, and this is
he official file that determines eligibility. You can give the individ-
ual a piece of paper, and perhaps it needs to be cuntrolled because
1t could be forged or something zlong that line. So with all the cau
tions tha. I'm referring to, perhaps what needs to be done is a
study on this. I'm sure the Department will be coming back to you.
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Mr. PENNY. As was suggested by the previous panel, it is my un-
derstanding they will initiate some type of interdepartmental dis-
cussion group to pursue this and other questions.

If we were to legislatively give the DVA authority to use that
discharge paper as evidence of eligibility, what we would certainly
do is allow a second check. DV A could process the initial payment,
but the payment could stop if that second channel of exchange
from the DOD to the DVA demonstrated that the discharge paper
was faulty or forged. Then, of course, we've got a bit of a dilemma
to collect any initial payment that was made. But in most cases, we
wouldn’t be talking about more than one or two payments, I
wouldn't think. I don’t think you're going to find enough fraud and
abuse in the system that it would be a major problem for us to col-
lect against those who would be misusing or forging that form. But
I do understand that’s something we have to be alert to and to pro-
tect against.

In terms of counseling, we directed each of the branches to con-
duct this kind of counseling before discharge. We did hear some
testimony around the country from servicemen who didn't feel
they got sufficient counseling. What kind of priority are you plac-
ing on that, how soon are you beginning that counseling, what's en-
tailed, ho v much of a discussion does that involve, is it a group set-
ting, is it one-on-one? If each of you can share with us quickly how
that’s handled with your personnel.

General Owo. In the Army's case, Mr. Chairman, we do it 6
months in advance. It is one-on-one. We have the counselor enter
the DMDC database to see what the record looks like. If the indi-
vidual says he is a Muntgomery GI Bill participant and the DMLCC
database shows tha* he or she is not, theu the correction is made at
that time.

Six months in advance, there is a lot of discussion as to what
they’re going to major in, and also what schools they may be inter-
ested in. The Army has u high participation rate and we've been in
this business for a long time, and we consider it to be very impor
tant.

Mr. PENNY. You use that as an opportunity to verify their appli-
cation.

General Ono. Absolutely. It's an essential part of cleaning up the
database

Mr. PENNY. And also to alert them again of the kind of benefit
levels that will be available to them upon discharge?

General Ono. Yes, the expectation of the amounts of money they
ca}rll elxpect and how to process thieir papers once they get into
school.

Mr. PENNY. And you don’t miss anybody. This is a routine within
the Department of the Army.

General Ono. We hope we don’t miss anyone. It's a big army.

Mr. PENNY. But it is a routine that’s established for every serv-
iceman at a point sumewhere around 6 months prior tu discharge,
that they re scheduled for that type of counseling session?

General Ono. Yes.

Mr. PEnNY. Is that the way you handle it in the Navy?

Admiral Boorpa. Yes. We're at 120 days instead of 6 months.

Mr. PENNY. So yours is 4 months prior to discharge.

30
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Admiral Boorpa. Yes, at the 4-month point. We also have two
teams, one on the East Coast and one on the West Coast that visits
major fleet concentrations every month. So the 4-month is individ-
ual. Then we have pre-separation counseling by a very well-quali-
fied team.

Finally, we have added this to our quality of life inspections that
our IG does as he travels around the Navy, to make sure it’s truly
happening. My guess is, like every survey, if you surveyed 100 sail-
ors, you get a certain number who say I don't remember hearing
that. But we're doing our very best to cover everybody.

Mr. PENNy. Well, there are a certain number of meetings on
Capitol Hill that legislators forget about, who say well, I won’t
forget this one, but——

Admiral Boorpa. I would have never believed it, sir.

Mr. PENNY. I know that that is something we will hear from,
where you can document people were there but they don’t remem-
ber a thing that was said at the time.

Admiral Boorpa. Exactly.

Mr. PENNY. Jdow about the Marines?

General NorMAN SMmitH. We start at the 6-month time limit
before a Marine is expected to get out, sir.

Mr. PENNY. It's a matter of routine, where a Marine is scheduled
for that kind of session?

General NorRMAN SmiITH. Yes, sir.

Mr. PENNY. One-on-one?

General NormaN SmitH. Yes, sir, and in a group, too.

We also run it through vur career counselors, and then we found
1t effective also to bring our base education centers into it, because
they're really up to speed with all the benefits and with all the ca-
pabilities of all the various universities and other schools that our
discharging Marines may want to go to.

We also have it a subject of routine at periodic inspections that
are conducted within the administrative chain in the Marine Corps
at the battalion and the squadron levels. We also have recently in-
stituted our Marine Corps Disbursing On-Site Examination Team
(MCDOSET).

This is a tough inspection, and they get down to the nitty-gritty,
where the man's o1 woman's service record book is reconciled with
what is entered into the autumated system. That’s an important
aspect, too, of keeping track of where our people are, when they're
getting out, how they're moving, and that their records and files
are up-to-date.

Thank you, sir.

Mr. PEnNy. Thank you.

The Air Force.

General DILLINGHAM. It sounds like we all do it very similarly
About 6 months in advance we provide mandatory group briefings,
and we receive participation and help from VA. Wherever possible,
the VA reps come in and are present. So the one-on-ones are as re-
quired, more than a set procedure. But it is a mandatory type
thing. During the session they're told about their benefits. They
are given a VA pz Dhlet on it. It's not that we don’t trust them,
but, as part of their record they do certify that they have been
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briefed on this. These are the sessions wlere we really sort out
most of our problems.

Mr. PENNY. I'm not sure where the Coast Guard is with this.

Captain BALLANTYNE. Mr. Cha.rman, we start at 6 months, also.
That's really keyed to the dezision to reenlist or tv not reenlist. We
have career counselors who conduct interviews. My sense is that
we don't have the formal mechanisms and the resources available
to do it at quite the same level of formality, but we go through the
same basic tyres of processes.

The one thought I would add is that in this prucess, this is one of
several relatively complicated things that people are not interested
in until it has some special meaning to them, so if it means some-
thing to them, they're going to take an active interest. If they
weren't thinking about it, or weren't particularly interested on
that day, they may or may not remember that they heard it If
they're presented a briefing and they have no questions, then it
comes and goes very quickly.

Mr. PENNY. In those services where you are presently conducting
individual sessions, are yoi satisfied, considering the likely in-
crease in the number of pe.sonnel being discharged who are eligi
ble for the GI Bill, that you're going to be able to continue that
one-on-one opportunity for counseling, or that you're not going to
get overrun here with——

Admiral Boorpa. We don’t do batched processing discharges, if
you will. I mean, they do sit down with someone before they leave
In our case, as Larry mentioned, we have them sign a document
that goes in their record that serves two purposes. It doesn’t just
say they were counseled. It tells whut they were counseled on, and
if they read that, they're already ahead of the game.

I don't see us, if we get the Senate numbers that are rumored,
doing a lot of involuntary discharges. But even if we did, we owe
people too much to do that sort of a batched process kind of busi-
ncss. We simply won’t let that happen.

Mr. PENNY. Thank you. I have no further questions.

Mr. Geren, do you have any questions of these witnesses?

Mr. GEren. No, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PEnNy. You've been very helpful. I again appreciate your
commitment to make this program work and ‘v smooth the ex
change of information betweer. the military and the discharged
servicemen, as wel: as between ti.e DOD and DV A, I encourage you
to continue your efforts to make this work as well as possible and
to participate in the interdepartmental discussions that I hope will
soon be undertaken to identify any other glitches or problems that
might arise. We want this to be a smooth process and a positive
experience for our service people. Thank you for your role in
making that happen.

Gus next panel involves the Reserve and Guard forces. Maj Gen
Willlam Ward, Chief of the Army Reserve, Rear Adm. James E
Taylor, my superior, in the Navy Reserve, Brig. Gen. John Closner,
Deputy Chief, Air Force Reserve, Lt. Gen. Norman Smith, again
representing the Marine Corps, Capt. Thomas Pike, Acting Deputy
for Reserve, U.S. Coast Guard, Maj. Gen. Donald Burdick, Director
of the Army National Guard, and Maj. Gen. Philip G. Killey, Direc-
tor of the Air Nztional Guard.
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I appreciate your presence this morning. I would urge you to lay
aside your written remarks and share with us those observations
you might have about steps that can be tuken to assure our service
participants that they have a pusitive exverience in accessing their
GI Bill benefits.

We will begin in the order that you've been introduced. General
Ward, if you would proceed first.

STATEMENT OF MAJ. GEN. WILLIAM F. WARD, CHIEF, ARMY
RESERVE, DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY

General Warp. Mr. Chairman, a couple of prugrams have just
got}:e? underway and one existing program is expected to continue
to help.

First, and perhaps the most significant, has been the recent es-
tablishment of education service officers in each major Army Re-
serve command. They were originally called “incentive officers”
and dealt with the various incentive programs, particularly those
in the medical area. They have assumed these new respunsibilities
and have beel. a focal point for expertise and quality control within
the MUSARC with respect to the database.

We have just con:pleted the first intruductory course for incen-
tive officers at Fort McCoy, WI. It began on tne 30th of May and
finished about the 15tl. of June. The feedback from that course has
been extraordinarily positive. We think the course will have a sig-
nificant effect upon the gquality cuntrol of management of MGIB
benefits in this field.

As referred to earlier, the Department of Defense review of all
service codes, which is 10w underwauy, will allow corrections in this
USAR SIDPERS database. This should aid cunsiderably in assisting
the rapid assimilatior. of that data in the DMDC database.

The Army Reserve's percentage of participation in the MGIB
program is aboui 37 percent and growing, albeit gradually. One of
the reasons it does not grow faster is that a lot of peuple defer par-
ticipation in the program until various things in their lives such as
jobs and promwotivns become mure settled. The number of MGIB
participants has been gradually growing every year.

Next, I want to talk about a subject that we're currently working
on. Currently, MGIB data flows through the chain of cuommand di
rectly. It gues from the unit to the MUSARC, to the continental
U.S. Army to ARPERCEN and then from ARPERCEN on to the
DVA in Monterey. We think that's a tedious precess and vne that
dues not contribute a great deal of added value at every level. We
are giving a very hard look and trying to work with Forces Com-
mand to correct that functional flow of data, so it flows from the
quality control director dirc tly to the database in Mounterey, with-
out going through the entue chain of cummand, although, data
would be available to them for audit activities.

Right now, while we can move it more quickly, it, nevertheless,
does take five steps. Minimal value is added, in our observation. at
each step. ARPERCEN does need data, but not as a primary recipi
ent nor to determine eligibility. They need it fuor other purpuses.
We think we can eliminate many of these steps with no negative
impact on quality.

[
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Those are the three main points.
[The prepared statemeut of General Ward appears at p. 97.]
Mr. PENNY. Admiral Taylor.

STATEMENT OF REAR ADM. J. E. TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF THE
NAVAL RESERVE

Admiral TAYLOR. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.

First of all, I want to assure you that I share your concerns with
the efforts we need to make in order to be sure oyr sailors get *heir
checks on time. In my dual role as Director of Naval Reserve and
as Commander, Naval Reserve Force, I am exercising every uppor-
tunity to do that.

I think we have made great progress in the past year. We have
driven our rate of “unknowns” down from 31 percent to about 4.5
percent, and we've driven our error rate down from 24 percent to
just about 10 percent. That'’s not saying we can’t do more.

As you know, there are several elements to ensuring that the
system works. First of all, you have to have good administration,
you have to have good training, you have to have communications,
and you have to have govd ADP support. Alsv, an ciement we have
to luok at s better coordination with the educational institutions.

First of all, with regard to administration, the Naval Reserve has
a dedicated, full-time support, MGIB representative at every Re
serve center and every training site. They are there to help all of
the units in administration of the program. We put out very com-
prehensive instructions for the fie'd v how to affiliate members
with the MGIB. It emphasizes the requirement to have the NOBE
issued promptly and that all elements are to be done accurately.

With regard to training, we have many ways of doing that. First
of all, we teach MGIB training in our Reserve administration
course, which our persunnel administrators attend as well as com
manding officers and executive officers. We teach MGIB entry
problems and how to correct them at our RSTARS operators and
managers course. RSTARS is an ADP system that is used to sup-
port us administratively.

From the headquarters in New Orleans we have a Montgomery
GI Bill team who travels throughout the United States to those
units and areas which are experiencing high error _ates to give in-
structions to correct those. We also hold regional alministrative
gatherings, where we bring the administrators in. We had 30
MGIB administrators in recently, and we also had at that time—
this was in May of 1590—a representative from the Department of
Veterans Affairs. So we are liaisoning with them at the same time.

With regard to communicating with the individual—and I think
that's very important—on a regular basis we provide advice,
through several meaas, not the least of which is our Naval Reserv
ist News, on all aspects of the Montgomery GI Bill program, new
changes that are coming out, who they can contact if they have
problems. I think that’s very important because we would much
rather they contact us with their problems than tv have to contact
you or Cungressman Montgomery. We think we can handle that
problem slso.

Q
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We have an 800 number that is listed, published, and everyone
knows. If they have difficulty, they can contact us at the headquar
ters in New Orleans.

Systems improvements is an area where we are continually
making progress. That's one of the reasons we made impr -ements
in the last year. But there is more that we have planned a. d more
that can be done there. We have planned ADP edits or sys em im-
provements that will show us, almost automatically, if an error has
been made upun affiliating a new member. We have plans for an
automatic NOBE ior.. that will come out at the time the sailor is
affiliated, so that there will be no discrepancy in affiliation dates
or NOBE dates. So there are areas where we can improve our ADP
system. That just takes a matter of time and effort.

Lastly, the coordinaticn with schouls I think is important. Once
the affiliation data is entered and the sailor is affiliated with the
school and difficulties arise with payment, that is not necessarily
our responsibility. But we want the school to know we’re there to
help. I think we're going to look very hard at providing data to in-
stitutions within areas of the local training sites to give them num-
bers and contacts if they have problems. Su we think there is room
for improvement. It takes effort on everybody's part throughout
the chain of command, and I will assure you that we're going to
continue to work to make the system work.

[The prepared statement of Admiral Taylor appears at p. 100

Mr. PENNY. General Closner.

STATEMENT OF BRIG. GEN. JOHN J. CLOSNER, DEPUTY TO CHIEF,
AIR FORCE RESERVE

General CLoSNER. Yes. Thank you. I am very glad to be here
today, Mr. Chairman.

We, in the Air Force Reserve also have an education specialist
who we added tv our program, for a little added emphasis to try to
work the unique problems at the unit level. Additionally, we have
started an annual MGIB managers workshop because, as you are
probably aware, sumetimes the written word doesn’t get spread
around as weil as it should be. So our workshops are to get our
people who are really trying to work the problem at the unit level
and work on the procedures for processing these NOBE letters

The technique that seems tu work quite well in getting every-
one's attention is when you put it on the inspzction check list. We
have a special interest item that our IG has to go around to see
that the pruper emphasis is placed on serving our people in getting
this program going.

We just did a survey recently on this and we got some fairly in-
teresting informetion out of it. We feel from the feedback, from the
unit level on up, we haven't really found there’s a real big prob-
lem. We process the paperwork on time and we have a seven-day
requirement to enter the eligibles. We don't wait until a specific
time to enter the personnel data system. We have good tracking
and we have very short lines of communications if there are prob-
lems. We have the Air Reserve Personnel Center for most of our
individual mobilization augmentee reservists, and we have our
headquarters at Robins Air Force Base. So we have two lines that
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people can go to if things aren’t worhiug very quickly. Additional-
ly, in the Pentagon we hone one point of contact there, so we have
real short lines to resolve any unique problems.

The survey that we got back did show yes, there are some prob-
lems in people getting checks in a timefy fashion. I applaud the ef
forts in contacting and working with the education specialists out
there. If we target the financial aid directors, I think this is going
to help considerably.

We had 46 percent of our people in the survey who indicated
th. t new benefits are going to be much more attractive to the Air
Force Reserve than prior. The main reason for this, of course, is
vhat in the Air Force Reserve we probably have the highest per-
centage of prior service people coming to the Air Force Reserve, in
which 74 percent of our eligible MGIB people have prior service.

Other than that, the Air Force Reserve is doing the very best we
can. We know there is more to be done and we'll continue to em-
phasize that.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of General Clusner appears at p. 102.]

Mr. PENnY. Thank you very much.

General Smith.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. NORMAN H. SMITH, DEPUTY CHIEF OF
STAFF FOR MANPOWER AND RESERVE AFFAIRS, U.S. MARINE
CORPS (RESERVE)

General NorMaN Smita. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Obviously,
my comments from the previcus panel hold here as well.

I did want to mention to you how the Marine Corps Reserve sees
these benefits that have been reflected in the Montgomery GJ Rill
in the proportion of 6-year enlistments that we have received. It
has been significant. Fron. a percentage in 1986 of 83 percent, it
has jumped up to, so far this year, 97 percent. I think that’s signifi-
cant right there. Of the total Marine Corps Reserve, we just have
some 47 percent actually participating in the Montgomery GI Bill,
but you have to keep in mind that we had a lot of those reservists
who were active duiy and that skews these data before 1985. So, I
think that sort of sets a good tone ...d the positiveness in our Re-
serve program.

Thank you, sir.

Mr. PENNY. Thank you.

Captain Pike.

STATEMENT OF CAPT. THOMAS R. PIKE, CHIEF, RESERVE
PROGRAMS DIVISION, U.S. COAST GUARD

Captain PIKE. Yes, sir. We appreciate the opportunity also to be
here this morning. The Montgomery GI Bill is certainly a tecruit-
ing incentive, but perhaps more importantly, it's an incentive to
people already in the program to maintain a satisfactory level of
participation so that they remain eligible for it.

I would also like to echo what the Air Force witness said, and
that is that the new changes which are allowing technical training
we feel will be a particular advantage within our organization be-
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cause we, too, have a very high percentage of prios service recruits.
For them, technical training is probably more important.

Just a few areas here that we would like *. touch on. The two
aveas that are important to making the prop.am work are a good
administrative system and getting information out to the field on
how that administrative system works, so that they know how to
use it and how to access it. We probably have a better administra-
tive system than we have an information system. We find that a
lot of people perhaps, as an earlier witness said, don't become in-
terested in listening to the data until it's critically important to
them and they're about to use the program. So even though there’s
a briefing during the fifth day of boot camp, and although there’s
another briefing 2 days later, and certainly briefings once they
arrive at their reserve unit, it's only when they try to access the
system that they seem to start paying attention. We would like to
do a better job of putting almost coonbook information out for our
people so that they do know how to access the system and make
the best use of it.

As far as the system itself is concerned, we're tahing some very
positive steps now to hopefully speed up the process. Effective Octo
ber of this year we hope that the information will be flowing at the
speed of electrons rather than the speed of paper, so that eligibitity
is refiected in our personnel database even before the NOBE is in
the hands of the people. We think that will be a significant step
forward.

Since the summer of 1988, we've had an 800 number hotline that
rings right in headquarters, where there is a live person who an
swers it, who is our program specialist. Perhaps some measure of
the success of the program right now is that during the past 12
months there were only 50 cases that rose to the hotline level We
feel very comfortable that that’s not a bad number.

Finally, another area where we feel we are realizing some suc
cess is in handling reservists who go on short-tetm active duty and
then have an interruption of eligibility. Through some very good
cooperation with the VA, we think we have found an interim fix
for that problem through assigning them to « TRAPAYCAT which
will allow them not to have an interruption of e!izibility when they
leave short-term active duty.

. That's all I have this morning, sir. Thank you fo. this opportuni
y

iThe prepared statement of Captain Pike appears at p. 104.]
Mr. PENNY. General Burdick.

STATEMENT OF MAJ. GEN. DONALD BURDICK, DIRECTOR. ARMY
NATIONAL GUARD, DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY

General Burpick. Mr. Chairnian, I too appreciate the opportuni
ty to appear before your subcommittee this morning. 1 want to
thank you and your subcommittee for the Montgumery GI Bill, as
well as Congressman Montgomery.

This has been a tremendous success in our Army National
Guard. On a personal note, I just want to mention that I have two
sons that availed themselves of the provisions of the Montgomery
GI Bill and are new both serving as officers in the U.S. Army. So I
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am personally committed to seeing that we have as effective and
efficient system as possible.

The Army National Guard today has uver 72,000 soldiers avail-
ing themselves of these benefits, I think this is the highest of any
of the Reserve components. We are doing our utmost and will con
tinue to make this an efficient system. Like the other Reserve com-
ponents, we've established a State Education Officer position. This
officer coordinates with the schools as well as the units.

We start, though, right at the beginning. It's kind of a multifa-
ceted approach. We start with the recruiter. We ensure that he’s
trained and he can talk with the individual, and then we also have
:.il:ne retention NCO in the unit and he talks with the individual sol-

ier.

Through our management conferences that we hold—and we
hold three of these throughout the country —we train all of our
people on this. So we are moving to improve the efficiency of the
entire System.

I think General Ono mentioned the Defense Manpower Data
Center. We have a direct link now to the National Guard Bureau—
and by the way, sir, I also have an officer at the National Guard
Bureau, and his entire effort is devoted to this. We have a direct
link with the management data center, sv if there's any problems
there in terms of verifying the eligibility, we can correct these. So I
think we’re going to see an improvement in this.

Certainly the improved benefits now, the vocativnal schooling,
will increase our participation.

I might mention that there's one shortfall in the system that I
think is somewhat significant, and that we ought to take a look at
This is that is our title 32 Active Guard Reservists at state level
are not eligible for the Montgomery GI Bill, neither the Active
component nor the Reserve Component. This should be corrected

Also, I feel it wquld be important—certainly I agree with Con-
gressman Montgomery —that we can increase the benefits, as was
mentioned earlier. But I think it would also be important if we
could further the education of our officers with a pust-graduate
degree, particularly our company grade officers. We do this on the
active component side. For the reserve components, when a young
officer, e.g., a first lieutenant, gets to be promoted to captain, he is
usually at that stage in his career where he has a couple of young
children and he's perhaps being advanced in his civilian career,
and he moves. At that time he considers whether he should really
stay in the Guard or not.

If we could give him an added incentive to kind of lock him into
that 12-year period, I think he would stay for the remaining period
The Montgomery GI Bill has certainly helped now in terias of re-
tention in the Army National Guard. Our retention is the highest
it has ever been, and I think with the young officer assistance with
a post graduate degree would also help here.

Sir, the Montgomery GI Bill is a success. I want you to know I'm
personally committed to ensuring that we have as cffective and ef
ficient system as possible. We're going to continue to werk on that

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of General Burdick appears at p. 106.]

Mr. PENNY. General Killey.
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STATEMENT OF MAJ. GEN, PHILIP G. KILLEY, DIRECTOR, AIR
NATIONAL GUARD, U.S. AIR FORCE

General KiLLey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate being
here with you this morning.

I think we all realize that the key to our success in the military
is the recruiting and retention of quality people, <.nd bottom line
for the Air National Guard. We're at 101 percent strength, and of
our people with less than 20 years, we're at 91 percent retention of
those people. Obvivusly, the Montgomery GI Bill has been very key
in that success story for us. Approximately 46 percent of our
people, or around 34,000, are eligibie for the Montgomery GI Bill,
and approximately 39 percent of those eligible have applied.

Now, we can improve upon that, and we have improved by 1,000
over our figures from last year. Thruugh our carcer and education
managers at the unit level, every oule of our units has a career and
education manager, and by ensuring they are very well trained, we
are improving upon those things.

But we still have some areas to improve. I personally have sent
vut letters to all the States and to the units emphasizing the beae
fits of the Montgomery GI B:ll. In the handling of that data itself,
we have improved tremendously. Our unknowns now, we're 98 per
cent accurate. Only 2 percent of our numbers are unknown and
we'll be at 100 percent accuracy we feel by this time next year.

In the processing of that data, right now I think our time is a
little over 120 days. We're going to be able to improve upon that
significantly. Working with the Air Force, the Air National Guard
and Air Force Reserve are going to a weekly handling of that data
versus the monthly that is currently taking place. By increasing
that handling time, obviously the processing time itself will ‘m
prove tremendously.

I would also like to mention that we're an extremely strong ad-
vocate of the voc-tech training. I think our participation in the
Montgomery GI Bill will improve tremendously. If you look at
where the Air National Guard is lucated throughout the country
versus other components in smaller communities and I think
that’s why our overall participation rate is probably a little bit
lower than some of the services that are in the large cummunities
But with that voc-tech, and hupefully the pustgraduate benefits, we
will also have increased participati n.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of General Killey appears at n. 109.]

Mr. Penny. Thank you,

It seems to me perhaps the main area of potential delay is the
length of time from the date of issue of Notice of Benefit Eligibility
to the time that DMDC has that information and can relay that
information to the Department of Veterans Affairs. What is the
time frame in each instance here between your issuance of that
nptige and the time that DMDC is fully appraised of that informa
tion!

General Warp. We put 65 days as probably being an optimum
time, If it's within 120 days, you're still able to get the check to the
person on time. But from the time we input a correction at DMDC,
it then has to flow to the Depactment of Veterans Affairs. where it
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takes about 2 to 3 months to effect the correction. It takes about =
months to get the correction noted and another menth to get th.
check issued. Therefore, even if all the frunt-end data are proper tu
begin with, processing times range from at least 60 to 90 days
When one window is missed, it can take over 120 days.

Mr. PENNY. When the Guard member or reservist is given their
Notice of Benefit Eligibility, are they also at that time told of the
time delay that .ill exist so that they don't walk right out and
expect a check the next week because you've given them their
NOBE?

General Warp. I can't assure you that everyone gets that word.
but our policy is to advise them of about a 65 to 120 day window

Mr. PENNY. Is this something we just have to live with or is
there something that could be done to speed that along so that
we're not talking a 2- to 4-month delay?

General Warp. Yes, the things I talked about previously of elinii
nating steps and ° ving the data transmitted directly from the
unit to the DVA, .l shorten the front-end load of it. The other
part of the solution remains essentially within the Department f
Veterans Affairs, which they discussed earlier today. I um far from
being expert on that.

Mr. PENNY. The Coast Guard said you've got this computerized”

Captain PikE. Right.

Mr. PENNY. Does that mean that you've got a faster relay of in
formation than the other services?

Captain Pike. The system we plan to have in place by October of
this year will mean that, instead of the information flowing at the
actual moment a NOBE is issued, it will start flowing as soon as
eligibility is determined.

Mr. PENNY. By computer?

Captain PIKE. By computer, yes, sir.

Mr. PENNY. Is that being contemplated in the other services”

Admiral TayLor. Mr. Chairman, we already transmit our data tu
DMDC via computer. Our average time varies from 30 to 60 days.
from the NOBE issuance until the data is received at DMDC Any
additional time from DMDC to DVA, I'm not aware of how long
that might take.

General Warp. Our transition from ARPERCEN to the DMDC is
electronic. The data flow before that is not electronic. We're work
ing on that. It's part of the RCAS project, but it's one of the things
that perhaps we may want to take a look at as a networking before
RCAg comes aboard.

Mr. PENNY. Does anybody else want to——

General NormaN SmitH. In the Marine Corps, sir, the NOBE is
transmitted automatically when the member becumes eligible int.
this DMDC. We found that we're running about 111 days between
eligibility start date and the update of the datubasre. We get the
NOBE off and running within 10 days of eligibility.

Mr. PEnNNY. You take 10 days, and to have that finally into the
database is another 4 months?

_General NorRMAN SMiTH. That’s the information that I have. yes.
sir.

Mr. PEnnY. Do you have any understanding as to why, once the
information is available—I mean, if you've made the information
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available to the servicemen and, in turn, transfer that information
up the ladder, why does it take them 3 to 4 months befere they ac-
tually plug that into the computer?

General NormaN SMmitH. I could only speculate on that one, sir. I
would guess that it could pussibly be batched processing in a very
busy system. Sir, please believe me, that's a guess, because I've run
into similar circumstances i other automatic data personnel man
agement systems.

Mr. PENNY. That's really out of your hands, but that's something
we'll take a special inierest in, because any delay of that length is
sumething that clearly has to be remedied or we're going to be in a
position where we're responding to complaints and requests from
service members. I mean, we don’t mind helping, kut that's some-
thing we shouldn’t have to be involved in.

Are there any others who want to respond on that point?

General KiLLey. In the Air National Guard, that career and edu-
«ation manager at the unit level is the one that handles that proc-
essing. He has direct data input to the system as he interviews the
enlistee or reenlistee. The Air Force goal is about 120 days. We
have a goal in the Air Guard of approximately 70 days. I think
that changing from a monthly handling of that data between MPC
and the Data Center to weekly is going to greatly increase that
gime. I think we will be able to meet our goal of approximately 70

ays.

Mr. PENNY. Thank you.

General Burpick. Sir, the Army National Guard, the eligibility
data is verified at the unit level. From there, until it's really en-
tered into the Defense Manpower Data Center, it takes about 90
days right now. Again, we're working on a monthly basis, and I'm
guing to look into seeing whether we can do this in a shorter period
of time. That would certainly help.

Then the other delay is after it leaves NGB. That's from the De-
fense Manpower Data Center to the VA. So we'll check into that
and I'll see what I can do.

Mr. PENNY. I'm going to dismiss this panel with our committee’s
appreciativn for your testimouny. But I also want to encourage the
Department of Defense, that when they establish the interdepart-
mental dialogue with DVA abou. streamlining this process, that
they include you ur representatives of your offices in those sessions.
Because we want tu make sure everybody is at the table. We've all
got a role to play here, so as those discussions ensue, I want the
active duty and the Reserve and Guard units to be represented at
that table.

I might also suggest that those meetings begin in the relatively

near future and that our committee staff be notified and involved
in those discussions, so that we can help to facilitate this dia' gue.
_ With that, thank you sv much for your participation this morn-
ing.
We will call forward our last panel, Ms. Lynn Denzin, I esident,
Nativnal Association of Veterans Program Administrators, and Mr.
Runald Atwell, Director of Veterans Services [or the University of
Central Florida.

Welcome. We will follow the overriding instruction t. set the
written testimony aside and give us your recommendations as to
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how to streamline this process from the perspective of the college
campuses. Ms. Denzin.

STATEMENT OF LYNN DENZIN, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF YETERANS PROGRAM ADMINISTRATORS

Ms. DeEnziN. Thank you, Mr. Penny.

The first sample that I would like to give you of problems in the
system are included in my written testimony, problems of duplica-
t_.n of forms being sent to students and confusing information on
those forms that causes a great delay in payment to the students.

Mr. PENNY. Y¢': can elaborate if you would like.

Ms. Denzin. Okay.

Mr. PENNY. At the risk of restating what’s in your written testi-
mony, I will let you elaborate on that point.

Ms. Denzin. When the self-verification form is sent to the stu-
dent, it is important that that form include informat.on with which
the student is familiar—correct dates, credit hours, and references
that the student will be familiar with. Many of those forms right
now are being sent out with information that corresponds with
some internal VA ¢ycle but does not correspond with semesters
and credit hours that the student is currently taking.

Sometimes the student messes up their own benefits by saying
the form is wrong because it doesn’t correspond with what they're
currently taking. They delay their own benefits by not interpreting
the form correctly.

The second issue of difficulty is in placing inquiries to try to
assist the student and the need that we have for direct contact
with the processing centers. When an inquiry is placed for a stu-
dent and it's interpreted by three or four different people along the
line, the information that finally gets answered is ften not the
original question. We would support a toll-free number of the proc-
essing centers and the contact person.

Mr. PEnNyY. We don’t have thaw now?

Ms. Denzin. No, sir.

Mr. PENNY. What do we have? We have four centers around the
country?

Ms. DEnzIN. We cannot contact them. We have to contact the re-
gional office in our State. Then they contact the prucessing centers.

Mr. PENNY. So you've got someboc. else in the middle here.

Ms. DEnziN. Right.

Mr. PEnnNY. That doesn't seem to be a very efficient system.

Ms. DenziN, No, sir, it’s not.

Mr. Penny. Okay.

Ms. DenziN. The third thiag that I would mention is something
that has been discussed at length already this morning, and that’s
the need for improvement between the communications of the VA
and DOD systems. When these gentlemen said it takes three or 4
months for them to process .., that's very true, and at least an-
other six or 8 weeks at the VA. Often, the first semester is com-
pletely passed before the student gets their money.

The fourth area that we are concerned with is the supporc for
veterans offices on the campus. The VA has not increased the re-
porting fee fur a number of years. The Department of Education
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has not recommended funding for the veterans educational out-
reach program, and the schools are seeing a reflection that it's not
important any more, that veterans on campus are decreasing and
that there is no need to have separate, stand-alone veteran: offices.

Also, I notice that you have referred to the veterans coorda:nators
as financial aid officers. That is true in some cases, but not 11 all.
Orten those people are in admissions and records and very often
there are still some that are stand-alone departments.

Mr. PENNY. Are the campuses generally aware that they're going
to see increasing numbers in the very near future of discharged
personnel coming to college campuses?

Ms. Denzin. The only place they get that information is if the
vetzrans’ person tells them. Often that's interpreted as a selfserv
ing statement, that “I want my job so, of course, I'm going to tell
you that I'm still going to be needed.”

There was recently an article in the Chronicle of Higher Educa-
tion whizh also gave numbers, and that kind of thing does help to
support what we report.

Mr. PEnNY. Do you think a state-wide conference, broadly adver-
tised on every campus, would help to highlight the program and to
alert campuses to the increasing numbers of servicemen that are
coming their way and how to process those students?

Ms. DeNziN. Yes, sir, I think it would help. I think it would help
if that information were shared not only with the veterans coordi-
nator but with the higher administration, so that they could see
there was a reflection of importance.

Mr. PenNY. To invite several people from each campus, someone
within the administration, the veterans person, if they have a sepa-
rate position, and financial aid as well?

Ms. DenziN. Yes. In fact, today, in Colorado, there is such a
training session. Every year they do hold one, the SAA and VA

The last thing I would like to mention is the importance of a con-
tinued examination of problems within the system, and for that I
commend you and the committee for doing so. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Lynn Denzin appears at p. 112]

Mr. PENNY. Can I back up to your first remark about the confus-
ing information that a veteran might receive when they have to
certify their continued enrollment as a way of accessing additional
benefit checks.

What do you think of the notion of sending the check to the
campus, and the check is only, in turn, given to the student if they
are actually enrolled in that given month?

Ms. DenzIN. When we have brought that suggestion forward
within the educational community, there was mixed response
Some people are certainly willing to do it because it would assist
the student. Some people were hesitant to take on that extra re-
sponsibility. So I have to say it’s a divided——

Mr. PENNY. We understand it's an extra responsibility, but it
also seems to me that it would be a more secure check on abuse—
not that I believe any veteran would abuse the system, but it could
happen. If they self-certify, we could prosecute if we ever do a
proper job of investigation and catch them. But the odds are in
their favor. If the campus certifies, because you have the check and
you don't turn the check over unless you know, as an administra-
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tor on that campus, that this is a student that continues to be en-
rolled and to attend classes, that seems to be a more secure system
for the Government.

The hassle for the campus is certainly something I understand,
but the savings and the security of the system from the standpoint
of the Government would be enhanced. It also would eliminate the
confusion, because when you self-certify and you have to fill out
that form every month and mail it back by a certain date in order
to make sure your next month’s check isn't late, it's a paper flow
back and forth between the veteran and DVA. The mail going
either direction can be delayed. The veteran could set it aside, the
veteran could misunderstand the nature of the form, or be con-
fused because the form doesn’t seem to correspond with the months
that he will be in session. If he’s got a semester system instead of a
quarter system, if he’s out during the summer but back in the
fall—you know, there are all kinds of opportunities for scmething
to get tripped up. So he might miss out on a payment that he's ac-
tually entitled to. That wouldn’t occur, I wouldn't believe, if we
just placed either the financial aid director or some .ther official at
the school between the veteran and that check as a way of certify-
ing that they're still in school.

Ms. DenziIN. That becomes a form of monthly certification by the
school, and many institutions have adamantly remained opposed to
that proposition. However, I understand what you're saying.

Mr. PennNy. Thank you for your testimony.

Mr. Atwell.

STATEMENT OF RONALD H. ATWELL, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
VETERANS' AFFAIR>, UNIVERSITY OF CENTRAL FLORIDA

Mr. AtwgLL. Thank you ve.y much, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate
the opportunity to testify before this subcommittee.

As a veteran, who received a master's degree and a bachelor’s
degree under the GI Bill, I have a personal interest in suppo:ting
veterans concerns.

Being the last speaker it puts one in a position of not having
anything new to add. I find myself in that pusition—with one ex-
ception. In my testimony I recommended that the VA do away
with the requirement to report .. <hanges in enrollment status
We have heard about problems of processing delays. I will assure
you that the Atlanta office runs 3 to 4 weeks behind processing
chapter 30 claims when compared to other chapters processed in
wlithin the State of Florida and other States in the Atlanta region
al area.

I do not mean to imply that Atlanta is not trying, and the proc-
ess is improving. What I would like to do is look for avenues to in-
crease the processing speed. One way would be to remove the re-
quirement where schools have to report every change of enroll
ment. In many cases—I don't have the statistical data, but I can
provide that—the reported change has no effect on the training
time or benefit amount. Yet we submit the VA Form 22-—-1999b
and the DVA must process the change of status.

For my other comments, I would like to address areas that have
been discussed earlier. I appreciate what the military services are
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doing, and I've been visiting Reserve units and I know that many
of them are working very hard at submitting corrections, briefing
members on eligibility requirements, and training unit personnel.

It was stated that most of the active duty services are briefing
members on the MGIB 4 to 6 months prior to discharge. I would
suggest that the DV A also verify and certify eligibility? With that
much time up front, it would not be a problem for the DVA to
make that decision, based on a projected discharge date.

The problem, is that after the person is discharged, it is too late
to rectify an error that could have been corrected prior to dis-
charge.

The cases I'm talking about are where service members dis-
charged early and did not meet the specific requirements of the
statute. The problem is that the discharge code was incorrect, and
they were being discharged early at the convenience of the govern-
ment, the dlschar%e code reflected a voluntary discharge. I have
specnﬁc cases that I can provide if needed.

The next area I would like to address is that of Electronic certifi-
cation. We are one of the few schools in the Nation involved in
electronic certification. We are one of the few schools that is trans
mitting to Atlanta. This system has improved the speed and accu-
racy of certification, and reduced prucessing time tremendously. It
has not solved all the problems. But we see it as one area where
the VA can improve claims processing.

Finally, in the area of communication. One of tne problems that
schools deal with is that the DVA sometimes does not have a
record (DVA termr “Under Computer Control”) that a claim was re-
ceived even after 4 or 5 weeks. Yet we are told that claims are
being processed in 30 to 45 days. While I have no documented proof
of this, it's my opinion that the VA bases all their claims process-
ing rates on huw long it takes to process a claim based on when the
information 1s entered into the target system. I believe that there
is probably 2 or 3 weeks that pass before the benefit claim or en-
rollment certification is ent.red into the Target system. During
this lead time, the claim is not being processed and nothmg is
being done to make the award. However this delay time is not re-
flected in the DVA processing rates.

The other area is the issue of the ombudsman. We feel it is very
important that we have somebody at the VA that we can contact
that has information available and has the authority to take sume
action. Right now, we talk with education services peuple and they
are very helpful, but they are not adjudicatours. The adjudicators do
not work for them. We would like to see some system where there
1> someone we can talk to that has the authority to take a claim
over the phone and verify it based on vur recommendations and
our input.

I thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Ronald Atwell appears at p. 123.]

Mr. PENNY. We thank you.

It's interesting that you should remark that the Lomplamts or
concerns are not turned around as quickly as the DVA claims, and
it’s your suspicion that perhaps they're counting from the time
that they actually input that complaint inio sume kind of database
and at that point they begin working on it, and that there's a delay
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from the time they actually receive it until they officially recognize
it.

Mr. ArweLL. My understanding of the system is that when the
mail room—or, ir my case, I transmit directly to the computer—
there is a time period from when the certification or the applica-
tion is received and the time it's entered into the target system. I
feel that that time is much more than what you would just consid-
er normal, processing time.

Mr. PENNY. It's reminiscent of legislation a ccuple of years ago,
or maybe it was an FAA policy, that airlines had to leave on time
and report what their rate of ontime departure was. The way they
got zround it was to leave the gate on time and then sit on the
apron for hai-an-hour before they actually took cff. So they had
ontime departures, except they weren't really getting off the
ground until some time later.

Well, we can pursue that. I think there may be a couple of legis-
lative ideas that we can come forward with to assist in expediting
the processing of paperwork and the issuing of the checks. A lot of
what needs to be done, it seem to me, would be in the realm of ad-
ministrative remedies. It would be my hope that this working
group between the departments and involving the various branches
of service, as well as my staff and maybe some spokesmen for the
campuses, that it would help to identify these other snags in the
system and to institute systems and procedures that will eliminate
these delays.

I guess I simply want to indicate today that it is our intent to
stay on top of this and to urge that those interdepartmental work-
ing grou, sessions be held and do whatever else we can to keep a
focus on this issue so that we don't have a system that is fraught
with delays.

Again, we appreciate your testimony and your recommendatiins
To the degree it requires legislative involvement, higher appropria-
tion levels for staffing or for equipment, we will work with the ap-
propriate committees here in Congress to see if they will help us
address those concerns as soon as possible, and we will stay in-
volved with both DOD and DV A to see that that working group be-
comes an action group to address some of these concerns that
really must be resolved in an administrative manner.

I want to mention one other thing just for the record. When that
working session is put together, one concern that I didn't raise in
my questions this morning, which I would like addressed, is the
nature of a serviceman's discharge. It seems that each branch of
service has different categories that they place peuple in. Some
result in eligibility for GI benefits and others do not. I think we
have some gray area here.

For example, we heard from a serviceman down in South Caroli-
na who was discharged due to seasickness. Evidently he didn't real
ize it was that serious a health problem until Le was at a point
where he was stationed on a ship and he had no other job to be
transferred to within the Navy so he was given a discharge. On
that basis, he is ineligible for benefits.

You know, I think we just have to thirnk through the circum-
stances of a discharge and make sure that, from service to service,
there’s a more consistent policy as to what types of discharges are
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going to result in benefits being denied and what types of dis-
charges are going to retain benefit eligibility. So that’s another
topic we may want to review at those sessions.

Again, I appreciate your traveling to be with us today. We look
forward to working with you to resolve any problems that may be
out there, so that in the future our veterans have nothing but a
positive experience with the program.

With that, the committee meeting stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 11:55 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

APPENDIY¥

OPENING STATEMENT OF REP. CHRIS SHITH, NJ
VETERANS AFFAIRS SUBCOMNITTEE ON
EDUCATION, TRAINING, AND EMPLOYMENT
HEARING ON HONTGOMERY GI BILL
JULY 12, 1990

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I apprecfate your arranging this hearing today to
review the Montgomery GI Bill. Over the past few ,cars, the
Montgomery GI Bill has been credited with improving the reeruitaent
potential of the Armed Forces as well as assisting veterans in their
readjustment to civilian life. We want to ensure that the progran
continues to accomplish these fmportant objectives and for this
rcason, appreciate our witness® efforts to report on the

{mplementation and effectiveness of the program.

It has been reported that, despite improvements in the
aduinistration of the GI Bill program, there are delays in clains
processing and mix-ups that seenm preventable. As participation in the
program increases, it is important to have a strong system in place to
sceomodate the added demands. We need, therefore, to ensure that

measures are taken to cut down on current error rates.

Hr. Chairpan, you may be awi' s that HR 3199, a bill I authored
last year with the assistance of many of you, would create an added
benefit for Chapter 106 participants who major in a health profession
and agree to work for the VA, As ve work to expand the GI Bill
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WRITTEN COMMITTEE QUESTIONS AND THEIR RESPONSE

progran and its benefits, we must simultaneously seek to enhance those
provisions already in place 0 that the GI Bill is the strongest and

most offective it can be.

I trust that today's hearing will enable us to look into some of
the areas in need of change and offer suggestions for improvement. 1
thank the witnesses for appearing this morning and look forward to

hearing their testimonies.
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STATEMENT OPF
D'HAYNE GRAY
CHIEP BENEFITS DIKECTOR
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING
AND EMPLOYMENT
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
July 12, 1990

Mr. Chairman and membera of the Subcommittee:

Thank you for the oppsrtunity to appear before this Subcommittee
to testify conce.ning our implementation of the Montgomery GI
pill-Active Duty (chapter 30) and the Montgomery GI
Bill-Selected Reserve (chapter 106).

Accompanying me at the witness table are the Deputy Chief
Benefits Director for Program Managepent, Grady Horton, and the
pirector of the Vocational Rehabilitation and Education

Service, Dennis wWyant.

The Montgomery GI Bill has been a success both in its design

and ics implementation. In my 3 months as Chief Benefits Direr-

tez, 1 have been Ppleased with what I have learned about the

Montgomery GI Bill. I anm not the only oue with this impression.
b.""‘- -

On June 5 of this year, in a Rose Garden ceremony comnemorating

the millionth dontgomery GI 8il1 participant, President Bush

called it one of the more efficient programs in government.

The Department of Defense has notified us that, through the end

of March 1990, some 900,000 servicepersons, 72 percent of those
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who were eligible, had participated in chapter 30. Through the
end of May, reductions from military pay for such participation

anounte to almost $995 million,

Froa the beginning of the chapter 32 program in 1985, through
the end of May 1990, over 79,000 individuals have received
benefitz under the program, During the month of May, over
$7,000 people were receiving benefits, Over $172 million has
been paid in chapter 30 benefits through the end of May 1990,
Over 74,000 of the beneficiaries have used chapter 30 for

college level studies.

The chapter 106 benefit also has proved popular. Through March
1990, over 170,000 have used the program. Our latest tally

shows about 67,000 current enrollees.

Program Growth

Chapter 30 benefit processing initially was u ndled exclusively
at the St. Louis Regional Office, The rapid g¢owth of the
progran soon outstripped st, Louis' capacity. That challenge
was met on dJuly 1, 1989, by opening additional regional
processing offices (rRPOs) in our VA Regional Offices in

Muskogee, Buffalo, and Atlanta.

Chapter 34/30 Conversion

We knew hhat the chapter 34 program would end on December 31,
1989, and we anticipated that a aumber of eligible individuals
from chapter 34 would convert to the chapter 30 program, We
tried to prepare for this, Fot exaxple, beginning in March
1989, we alerted chapter 34 beneficiaries to the forthconming
denise of chapter 34 and told them of the eligibility

-2a
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requirenents for chapter 30. In addition, we alerted each new
applicant for chapter 34 during 1989 about the end of chapter
34 and explained how to apply for chapter 30.

He projected about 25,000 conversions, but the numbers proved
greater than we had expected. As of the end of May of this
year, we received and processed over 50,000 claims in this

category.

pistribution

Originally, chapter 30 workload was spread among the four sites
fairly evenly, with 20 to 28 percent of the workload at each
site. However, the veterans who converted from chapter 34 to
chapter 30 were not distributed geographically in the sane
vay. The workload has shifted s> that Buffalo now has 15 per-
cent’ St. Louls, 22 percent;s Atlanta, 30 percen.s and Muskogee,

33 percent.

Adjustments

then the size and distribution of the workload changed,
adjustnents were necessary. Staff were reassigned and the
necessary ADP equipment purchased. Staff at Atlanta increased
from 8 i{n January to 28 in Mays Buffalo went from 6 in January
to 16 in Mays and Muskogee staff went from 8 to 28 durin) the

same perlod.
Overtime was authorized at the rejional processing offices and

experienced teanms from St. Louis were sent to assist at both

Muskogee and Atlanta.

Our timeliness standard requires that we process 94.8 percent

of our original clains within 90 days and 88.7 percent of our

-3-
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supplerental claimx (enrollment documents) within 30 days. We
are bettering our standard for original claims in all four RPOs
and meeting the standard for supplencntal clains (enrollment
docurents) in three of four, with the expectation that the

standard soon will be met at all RPOs.

Certitications

In i»plementing this program, we took aggressive action to
prevent overpayments Iin the new program by requiring monthly
certifications. Under the Old GI Bill, overpayments caused by
veterans reducing coursc loads or by dropping out of school
were fairly common. Under chapter 30, to reduce the likelihood
of veterans incurring debts, we require monthly certifications
to confirmn r-~hool  attendance. Additionafly, we have
streanlined processing of these certifications by wusing
baz-cided forms and scanners. These neasures have reduced by
half the rate at which debts we.e incurred under chapter 34.
We are novw studying the feasibility and desirability of
allowing students to use touchtone phones to certify their
sontinued attendance at school. Staff resources saved through
the use of automated phone certification could be reassigned to

clains processing.

Autoration

All Montgomery GI Bill documents received in the St. Louis RPO
are scanned into a PFolderless Pile Prototype System. Images of
the documents are stored on an optical disk and from that point
forvard the clainms information {s processed as an {nage on a
screen instead of as a bulky paper file. <The paper claias
tolder has become an electronic claims folder immediately

accesgible to everyone in the St. Louis RPO, simultaneously, it
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needed. Claims processing {s streamlined, and the vetersn is

better served.

Our ostical disk proj~ct {n the St. Louis RPD was the first
successful installation of this technology in the Federal
Governnent. In fact, this project was the fifty-first such
systea in the world when installed. In the December 1988 issue

of Management Information Systers Week, a national compater

journal, the Folderless Files Project in St. Louls was selected
as the winner--=MIS Solution of the Year. Whst we have lesrned
from this succe. sful research and developzmert project will help

us to integrate this technology into our moderasrition plsns.

Chapter 106

The chaptet 106 ptogran has been widely viewed as 8 progfe=
with great promise. Like the chapter 30 program, it too is

inzensely popular.

The breakdown of the 170,000 Selected Reservist trainees (s as
follows: the Afmy National Guard has had the largest nueber of
trainees, some 57,000. Next highest is the Army Reserve with
over 41,000. Other part zipation figures are: Afr lstiocnal
cuard--over 18,0003 Navy Reserve--over 17,0003 Afr Porce
Reaerve--11,000 plus: Narine Corps Reserve--close to 12,070;

and Coast Guard Reserve--about 1,%500.

Overall, our experience with the chapter 106 projram has been s
positive one. VA and the Department of Defense (IOD) continue
to work closely to resolve any problems. A VA/DOD Workirj
Group has been actively planning the isplementation of the
provisions of Public Law 101-189 which take effect in October
1990.
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This concludes my testimony, Mr. Chairman.

to answer any questions Yyou or other

Subcommittee may have.
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STATEMENT
OF THE
ERINCIPAL FSIUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE
FOR
éORCE MANAGEMENT & PERSONNEL

MS. KIM F. MCKERNAN

THE MONTGOMFRY GI BILL

HEARING BEFORE THE
EDUCATION, TRAINING & EMPLOYMENT SUBCOMMITTEE
HOUSE COMMITTEE ON VETERANS’ AFFAIRS
JULY 12, 1990

NOT FOR PUBLICATION
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KIM FOGAL MCKERNAN

Kim F McKeman was appointed the Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for
Force Management and Personnel by Secretary Dick Cheney on March 7, 1990. She is the
principal staff adviser to the Assistant Secretary cf Defense responsible for Total Force
m. _.ment, military and civilian manpower requireinents and training, mobihizatnon plannung
and military quality of life programs.

Ms. McKeman arrived at the Pentagon as part of Secretary Cheney's transition team in
March 1989 On May 3, she was appointed The Assistant to the Secretary of Defense
responsible for political and intergovernmental affairs in the Secretary's immediate office. Ms.
McKeman was the Secretary's representative with the White House on 2ll matisrs concermng
the Offices of Political Affairs, Intergovemmental Affairs, and Presidenual Personnel.

Prior to her appointment at the Pentagon, Ms. McKeman served on former
Congressman Cheney’s Republican Leadership staff. Before leaving Capitol Hull, she served as
Associate Director of the Office of the House Republican Whip, and pror to this, as
Associate Director of the House Republican Conference.

Before joining the staff of the Republican Conference, Ms. McKeman was the
Administrative Assistant to Congressman Beau Boulter (TX-13) from 1985 to 1987. Asfhus
chief of staff, she was responsible for managing three Congressional offices, one on Capitol
Hill and two in Texas Additionally, she served as an Associate on the Minonty Staff of the
House Budget Committee.

Ms. McKeman began her public policy career in the U. S. House of Representanves with
Congressman Robent S. Walker (PA-16) in 1979. She lefi Congressman Walker's office as hus
Senior Legislative Assistant to join Congressman Boulter’s staff in 1984.

Kim McKeman was bom December 20, 1956 in Chambersburg, Pennsylvama. She

graduated with a bachelor’s degree from Shippensburg Unaversity in 1978. She and her
husband, Robert T. McKeman, reside in Washington, D.C.

March 1990
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Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased to appear before
the Subcommittee on Education, Training and Employment to discuss
the Montgomery GI Bill. The Montpomery GI Bill continues A proud
history of educational benefits for Service members and veterans.
when President Roosevelt signed the Scivicemen’s Readjustment Act
of 1944, it provided readjustment benefits and restored lost
educational opportunities to those deserving Americans whose
civilian pursuits had been interrupted by the war. The
Montgomery GI Bill, enacted in the same tradition, also provides
education and training benefits to assist in the readjustment of
members of the Armed Forces to civilian life after their
separation from military service. This important objective is
even more significant in light of the Iorce reductions we are
facing. The MGIB was also established to aid in the recruitment
and retention of hijhly qualified personnel for both the Active
and Reserve Components of the Armed Forces.

I+ is rare that legislation fulfills in practice the
expectations of its sponsors. However, Mr. Chairman, I am
pleased to report that the Montgomery GI Bill has indeed met its
lofty goals and much more. As Secretary Cheney stated at the
Rose Garden ceremony on June S honoring the achievement of one
million participants, the Montgomery GI Bill has not only been a
significant tool to help young men and women make the transition
to civilian life, it has been one of the most important
recruiting and retention incentives ever established for our

armed forces.
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While no single recruiting incentive can fulfill all
accession requirements of the Active and Reserve Components, the
MGIB has become an invaluable part of the Services’ succ?s-ful
recruiting programs. In a recent study, the Cong:essionél Budget
Office also established that the MGIB basi: bonefit contributes
significantly to increased enlistments.

Another important contribution of the MGIB educational
assistance program has been to attract and develop a more highly
edu:ated and productive work force. This higher quality of
Service men znd women is not only good for the U.S. Armed Forces,
but it will i evitably benefit the private sector as well.

The Montgomery GI Bill has been an important factor .n the
success of the All-Volunteer Force and the Total Force Policy of
the Armed Forces. The MGIB is the first GI B.ll to include the
Reserve components as well as the active force. Since its
inception on July 1, 1985, more than 1,113,141 active and reserve
members have elected to participate in the program. This
testimony will focus on the active force MGIB program.

There is no question about the effectiveness of the
Montgomery GI Bill progxam. The overall enrollment in the active
duty MGIB program from its beginning on July 1, 1985 to May 31,
1990 was 72 percent of those eligible to participate. This
represents 929,442 men and women participating in the MGIB
program out of 1,293,331 active duty eligikles. The open season,
which ended June 30, 1989, added 27,000, or 17 percent of the
eligible population t> the program. A substantial increase in

enrollment has also occhrred in 1990, with an 87 percent
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participation rate. The following tables illustrate enrollient

statistics by Sarvice.

ulative enrollm from 1, 199

Services Participants Participation Rate
Army 425,653 85.5%
Navy 254,711 62.5%
Air Force 124,227 57.1%
Marine Corps 119,904 74.0%

DoD 929, 442 71.9%
Enrollment from Januaxy 1, 1990 to May 31, 1990

Services Rarticipants participation Rate

Arny 4,461 92.1%

Navy 4,947 87.2%

Air Force 70 68.0%

Marine Corps 3,158 85.7%

DoD 12,536 86.6%

The successes w2 have experienced can be, in large part,

attributed to a greater emphasis on the MGIB program by Service
recruiters as well as from growing national recognition that

education plays a vital role in a competitive workplace. The

Department has devoted considerable time and resources to the

promotion of the Montgomery GI Bill program. During FY 1990
approximately $4.4 million will be invested by the Department
advertising the Mcntgomery GI Bill. This includes television,
direct mail, print media, and the publication of informational
brochures all designed to create and sustain awarensss of the
program on the part of prospective applicants and the people that

influence them.
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MGIB information is prominently featured in our direct mail
literature. Every 18-year-old male who registers with the
Selective Service System receives a full-color information
brochure explaining the benefits of the MGIB. Approximately 1.6
million young men are reached in this fashion each year. An
expanded version of the brochure is distributed to the Services
for use at recruiting stations. We also produce and distribute a
magazine for use by high school guidance counselors which
contains a MGIB advertisment along with ads from each of the
Services. The magazine, called FUTURES, will be mailed directly
to 2,714,500 high school seniors and nearly 25,000 guidance

counselors this fall.

Again, the positive impact of the MGIB on the Department’s
recruiting program has been substantial. Most new recruits list
education and training among the top three reasons for joining
the military. The MGIB provides the principal programmatic
response to this need and weighs heavily in the decision our
young men and women make to volunteer for military service.
Combined with supplementary benefits funded by the Services (Army
and Navy College Funds), the MGIB provides the principal
incentive for high quality applicants who would not otherwise
enlist, to join the military. As part of the recruiting process,
all prospective enlistees are briefed on the basic MGIB
educat}onal benefits during their initial interview. This
includes the criteria to qualify for these benefits, and the
specific benefits available. Applicants are told that they will

be enrolled in the program automatically and will be given an
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opportunity to disenroll should they decide not to participate.
If the applicants are high school graduates and their screening
tests indicate that they are likely to achieve an above average
score on the Armed Forces Qualification Test (AFQT), Army and
Navy recruiters further explain that individuals may also qualify
for additional educational benefits under the Army or Navy
College Funds. The applicants are also provided additional
recruiting materials that explain the programs in further detail.
In addition, each new recruit is thoroughly briefed on the MGIB
benefit by a job counselor at the Military Entrance Processirj
station. Finally, the MGIB Program is explained again and
recruits are encouraged to participate in the program at recruit
training center’s during basic training. This will be the last
brief and also where the individual will make the final decision
on whether or not to elect to participate in the program.
Implementation of the Montgomery GI Bill program has
proceeded smoothly for active duty personnel within DoD, yet we
are continuing efforts to improve and oxpedite the processing of
enrollment data from the Services to the Defense Maapower Data
Center (DMDC) and to the Department of Veterans Affairs. We have
developed and continue to improve upon a system of tape exchanges
and subsequent computer matching of files to facilitate the
processing and administration of veterans benefits. We recently
completed a review of separation data used in the automated
exchange which will now permit us to better defin separation
information and promote the highest degree of uniformity for the

MGIB eligibility determination process. We are also developing
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standard operating procedures and memoranda of agreement w{th the
Departmert of Veterans Affairs and the Services in anticg;amion
of growth in the use of these benefits. Our collective goal is
to ensure that administrative errors are minimized and easily
resolved, and the benefit is available to eligible members upon
request. A system is in place that enables individuals, with the
proper documentation, to go to a DVA regional office, and have
claims processed immediately.

The MGIB system is a continuum of activity from the time
prospective recruits first learn about the benefit at the
recruiting office, through the briefing when they enter active
duty and elect to participate, to the formal out-brief when the
individuals separate or retire. During the separation
counseling, the Montgomery GI Bill is discussed with the
departing member, at which time they are encouraged to use the
education benefit. The DVA then sends additional materials
further explaining the MGIB educational benefit program.

Use of the Montgomery GI Bill benefits will be particularly
important to those Service men and women who will be
involuntarily separated during the drawdown of the Armed Forces.
Not all Service personnel have been trained during their military
careers for occupations that have civilian counterparts. An
example is soldiers trained in combat arms. Having access to
educational benefits for training in civilian occupations, such
as accounting or computer science, will ease the way for
personnel transitioning into the private sector. In closing, I

would like to reiterate that the Montgomery GI Bill is more than
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ever a critical readjustment benefit that will be invaluable to

all men and women who will be separating from military service.
We appreciate this Committee’s support and leadership.

Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman. This concludes my
statement, and I would be happy to answer any questions you or

other Members of the Subcommittee may have.

O

ERIC &

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

PN
.
:




¥
(=

MORTGOMERY Gl BiLL ACT OF 1984 (MGI3)

(Qrapeer 30, Tise 34, U.X Code)

AUTHORTY: Chapter 30, Title 38, US Code, $actions 1411 and 1412; snd EO 9397,

PRINOPAL PURPOSE: To establish eligidility to participate in the Montgomery GI 3N Act of 1984,

ROUTINE USES: information will be used as a tource document indicatl ruCipation status of 882k servics
membar in the Montgomary Gi Bill benefits program p:fml;a‘uon of part:cipation statut
wnll involve computer ms nY batween the Department of Defansa and the Department of
Vaterans Affaln uting Information from this document,

DISCLOSURE voluntary. howsver, faiture 10 provide $ocial Security Number and Other personat information
may dol?y procensing of thig &tm and may result in the respondent E:tng aw ally
enrolled in the MGIB.

1_$1XVICI MIMSLR
[ MAMT boot. st savere svmad l. TOCIAL STCURTY NUMITR (554

2. STATIMINT OF UKOSRSTAKOWG
A MY IRUTC OGRADUATLS
1 am NOT ellgibly for the MG(B because  am 2 Sarvice Academy graduate/ Reserve Officers’ Training Corps (ROTQ
scholanhip gradunte.
(1) Sarmics Member Sgarture (1) RantiGrade o) mtim

b_ALL OTWEIR SIRVS MIMIIRS
(1) 1am eligidle for the MGIB based 0n my initlal entry 08 active duty after june 30,1585

(2)  1understand thati Sm automatically enrolled uniess  éxerciie the 0ption to disenroll by uprung tem 3 helow by
the data desdgnated by my Service,

(3) sunderstand that L gisgnrpll from the MGIB, my basic pay wili be reducad $100 per month for EAZA of the
fint 12 fullmonthso ve Guty 4nd this basic pay rediktion caanot be REFUNDED, SUSPENDED OR 4TOMPED

(4) ;rsmm complete 36 months of active duty service before | am entitied 10 $300 par month of benafits for a period of

(5) if my obligation s 133 than 36 months, s undentand that. must compine 24 months of scuve duty to receive $250
per month of benefits for a perfod of 36 months.

(6) +must COmpiate 24 months Of active duty Hervice amd ;0N tha Saiectnd Resarve for s mmmum of a 48 month Hrvice
sgresmant 400 serve honorably in the Seiected REsarve 1o Dagin recemng $30C per month for vp to 35 months.

) it e nON-high schoot Graduate, | must gomp-#1e ah h.gh Knoos GIpioma (or eQuivaiency) requ-rements before
complating my Initial entistment.

(8) 1 must use the MGIB within 10 years of refeasa/dicharge from aclive Cuty or compietion of Se:ected Resarve
obligationif quatifying under paragrgph (6).

(9)  1must receive sn honoredle dlschergefor servce establishing entUsement to the MGiB.

(10) 1 may ute benefits in-service aftar 24 hs of active duty. Benafits are..mited io the cost of tuition and fees o
the amoum of assistance suthorized, vhicheverisless.

(11) 1018 white on active duty, my Stigriated benafitisry( 1) will "sceive the unused baiance of the money raduced
from my basic pay for the MGIB, This feath banefit will bs paid by the Depariment of veterani Atfairs (DVA]

(12) 1€C8nNOt rechve any comBenauon of VA benefits in excess of 48 months and if L have rectived 12 months o more
of banefits under any Sthar VA progrém, my MGIB benefits will ba approprtely sdjusted.

(13) gi‘yq%ulfytng Pariod of active duty 1EViCe will not entitie me 10 BOTA active duty MG B and Selected Reterve MGIB
nefits,

[(8) Sarvce Mambar § grature () arLIGrade (O Dowe
' l l sy’

T, STATIMINT OF OasnasUMINT
i do not desre 10 participate «» the NGIB 1 undersand that | WilL NOT be abie to enroli at & iater date

8. SURVCL MSMBIR S.ORATURS ® RANCIGRADE | ¢ DATS 3GNED
PMNO0)
TIXVRE URut TOUCATION ATSTTANCS U'TSQI
S _VATNES taed OFACIAL ]
|5 TYP10 OR PRINTID WAME Lot ont saies ot || ¥ RANK/CRADS | € DONATURS - d DATIIGWO
(YYaa00}
DD 7otm 23646, MAY 90 Previous edtion may Do used oK
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee:

Thank you for this opportunity to discugs with you the
implementation and effectiveness of the Montgomery GI Bill for
the Selected Reserve. As requested I will also cover our
progress in helping to ensure that the delivery of benefits is
timely and cfficient. While areas for improvement remain, we
have continued to make progress within the Department of Defense,
and in cooperation with the Department of Veterans Af'fairs, 'to
ensure that the opportunities and benefits of the Montgomery GI

Bi11 are available to every eligible Reservist.

The Montgomery GI Bill is important as both a recruiting
and retention incentive for the Selected Peserve. It continues
to have a positiv~ impact on Reserve accessions. Because eligi-
bility for the benefit is limited to individuals with a high
school diploma and the benefit attracts those interested in
further ~ducation, the program is targcted to the high quality
individuals sought by the Reserve components. On June S5th of
this year, many of us attended a ceremony at the White House to
celebrate the one-millionth individual to sign up for the
Montgomery GI Bill. The exemplary quality of the young people
selected by the Services to represent their component is indica-
tive of the high caliber of individuals now coming iuto the

military, in large part due to this program.
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The Hontgomery GI Bill has its primary draw with younger
members. Ninety percent of the enlisted participants are under
age 30, and f£ifty percent uf the participants arc under age 22.
Thus, the Hontgomery GX Bill complements and balances the draw of
other reserve benefits such as the retirement system, which has a

greater effect on mcubers with more years of service. I
Today more than 134,044 members are participating in the

Educational Assistance Program for members of the Selected v
Reserve. Since the inception of the program there have been

over 183,699 Reservists who have applied for cducational assis

tance. The Montgomery GI Bill is, therefore, one of the most

important recruiting and retention incentives established for the

Resorve components in a decade.

pParticipation in the Montgomery GI Bill program requires an
obligated term of service of at least ~ix years in the Selected
Reserve. Onec measure of the value of the Bill ix its cffect on
the number of six-year enliztments. Since the inception of the
Hontgomery GX Bill, accessions with six-year or greater terms of
service nave increased steadily, The proportion of new acces-
sions slecting six-year terms has Increased from 39 percent of
all Selectad Reserve accessions in Fiscal Year 1985, to 67 per-
cent of all accessions in Fiscal Year 1989. Kot all of this
increase is attributable to the HMontgozmery GI Bill, since en-
listment bonuses and general econonmic conditions also play a role

in these decisions. There is no Zoubt, however. that it is a
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significant factor. As of May 1990, 43 percent of all members
eligible for educational assistance had actually applied for bene-~
fits. This is up frocm 5 percent at the end of Fiscal Year 1988,

and 39 percent at the end of Fiscal Year 1989.

Closely related as a measure of the impact of the Montgomery
¢ Bill is its effect on attrition. An analysis of available data
indicates that the Montgomery GI Bill plays a particularly impor-
tant role with respect to retentlion, particularly for the first six
years of a Reservist's military affiliation. The Sixth Quadrennial
Review of Military Compensation compared continuation rates for
those participating in the Montgomery GI Bill with those not par-
ticipating and found significantly higher continuation rates for

the Montgomery GIX Bill participants.

Unlike previous GI Bill programs and the Montgomery GI Bill
tor the active components, the Educational Assistance program for
the Selected Reserve provides for receipt of benefits before the
qualizying military (Selected Reserve) service is complete. This
type of "real~time" prograu, in which the individual Reservist
literaily recertifies eligibility through attendance at monthly
drills, requires a system that can monitec both the educational
program (a traditional function for the Department of Veterans
Affsirs (DVA)), and continued satisfactory performance in the
Selected Reserve (the ¢ iponsibility of the Department of
Defense). Because of the mobility of Reservists, which often

leads not only to changes in the member's Selected Reserve unit of

ERIC R
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assignment Dut also to the transfer of members from one Reserve
component to another, as well as the need to have a means for
rapidly conveying eligibility data from DoD to DVA, it was clear
early cn that only an automated reporting systea would meet the
needs of the program. The Defense Manpower Data Center (DMDC) in
Monterey, California continues to serve as a central cClearinghouse

for programz data used by DoD and DVA.

Procedurally, it is DoD policy that members be given their
Notice of Basic Eligibility (NOBE) icmediately upon completion of
Initial Entry Training, providing they meet all other eligibility
criteria. The DVA pays benefits based ou presentation of the NOBE
for a period of 120 days. If the individual is not in the data
base after 120 days, payments may be stopped. However, an expe-
dited correction procedure is used to authorize eligibility on
short notice for an additional 180 day period. This servesz to
keep payments on schedule and ensure that unwarranted suspension

of payment actions are not taken.

The amount of time it takes from date of issue of the NOBE to
entry of the appropriate data in the automated eligibility data-
base is important. However, delay here should not affect the
receipt of benefits in any way unless it extends beyond 120 Jays,
anw the expedited correction procedure provides another 180 days in

which to get correct data ‘nto the systenm.
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Since the Montgomery GI Bill for the Selected Reserve provides
participants the opportunity to receive benefits prior to comple-
tion of the service on which the benefits are contingent, fiducia-
ry control requires a system to track the member's continued satis-
factory participation in the Selected Reserve. This i3 true even
i{f a member has completed the requisite six year sexvice agree-
ment, since payments must stop when an individual ceases partici-
pation in the Selected Reserve. It is essential, therefore, that
the member's status as reflected in data maintained by the DoD be
consistent with the status contained in data maintained by the

DVA.

The Department is convinced that the existing systems, guid-
arce and procedures are sound and adequate to ensure timely pay-
ments and 8dequate fiduciary control. We know, however, that
problems still remain in the administration of the Montgomery GI
pi11 for the Selected Reserve., In addition to systems iwmprovements
discussed herein, we are also taking action to insure that respon-
sible personnel in the field receive adequate training on program
administration and on data reporting procedures and ensure that
Reservists who experience a problem know where to turn for immedi-
ate aggistance. It appears that many now take their problems to
their school, rather than to the appropriate persons in their unit

and Reserve component.

You also asked, Mr. Chairman, for our views on the effective-

ness of the program as a readjustment benefit. As you know, the
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Reserve program is entirely funded by the Department of Defense and
is non-contributory. while most would agree that educational
assistante programs have general value for the nation and individ-
ual partizipants, the specific purpose of the program for the
Selecte’ Reserve, as stated in section 2131(a) of title 10, is "to
enccurage membership in units of the Selected Reserve."” The
active component program which provides supplemental benefits for
members who affiliate with the Selected Reserve after at least two
years of active duty does provide a substantial readjustment bene-
fit. This program provides educational assistance combined with
the economic rewards and integration into the local coxzmunity

which are benefits associated with service in the Selected Reserve.

Program Development in Fiscal Yeaw 1990

As noted previously, the purpuse of the Montgomery GI Bill
for the Selected Reserve is to encourage membership. The Selected
Reserve participant is eligible for immediate educational assis-
tance and continued membership is a condition of continued assis-
tance. This feature of the Montgomery GI Bill for the Selected
Reserve is critically important to its success, but it does compli-

cate program administration.

pecause of the complexity of program administration associated
with the provision of educational assistance to Reservists in the
seven National Guard and Reserve components (including the Coast
Guard Reserve), continued emphasis has been placed on improvements

to administrative procedures and automated systems. System en-
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hancements put in place in Fiscal Year 1988 and subsequently re-
fined include redesign of the Montgomery GI Bill data file, in-
creased data storage space, improved response tinme, and the capture

of historic service data for Selected Reserve bers wh eligi-

bility for educational assistance is based upon prior active duty

service.

Program emphasis has been placed on accurate and prompt pay-
ments to those who are participating satisfactorily. The accuracy
of the automated reports of eligibility from the Reserve cComponents
is improving. While the quality of the data has improved, the
expedited correction procedures discussed previously remain in
place so that members eligible for assistance are not erroneously

denied timely payments.

The Department of Defense has been successful in reducing the
number of cases where eligibility status is reported as "unknown"”
in the Montgomery GI Bill data base, and to increase the speed of
eligibility reporting. Figures 1 and 2 show the reduction in the
number of unknowns in the data reported by the Reserve components.
The percentages shown reflect the total Selected Reserve population
for each component in each of the two categories of "unknown" and
"eligible". Total unknowns for the six DoD Reserve components
dropped from 249,163 in September 1986, to 23,565 in May 1990. 1In
1986, the eligibility status of 22 percent of the population was

unknown. Today it is only two percent.
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The Department has devoted considerable resources to the
promotion of the Montgomery GI Bill Reserve program. The Joint
Recruiting Advertising Program (JRAP) budget for Fiscal Year 1989
was approximately $26.3 million, of which approximately
$19.4 million was for television spots and collateral materials
including coverage for the Hontgomery GI Bill. The media experts
esticate these television spots will reach 93 percent of American
households with television sets. The JRAP also funds a monthly
mailing to between 120,000 and 140,000 young men recently regis-
tered with the Selective Service, explaining that the opportuni-
ties of the active forces, the Reserves, and the Montgomery GI Bill
Reserve are great ways to pay for further education. Aalso included
in the JRAP budget is about S1 million for Futuxes magazine, sent
to most high school seniors, and featuring advertising from the

Armed Forces.

while program emphasis has been on accuracy and efficiency in
providing benefits to those members who are participating satisfac-
torily, DoD has also established initial procedures for inplementa-
tion of the recoupment of payments from those members who have been
identified as unsatisfactory participants. In August 1989, DHDC
began producing listings of reservists who are receiving, or have
received, Montgomery GI Bill educational benefits, and are coded
'as unsatisfactory participants in the RCCPDS. Based upon the data
entered by the Services, the DMDC initially calculated the refund
amount according to the formula described in chapter 106 of title

10, United States Code. This information, including the last
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reported Reserve affiliation of the individual, has been provided
to the Services.

This initiative is still in the data collection and verifica~
tion stages. Only the Naval Reserve has collected penalties on a
test group to date. While we are proceeding with the initiative,
it is clear that most individuals subject to recoupment will also
be subject to recoupment initiated by the DVA for overpayments.
From a management and public policy perspective it does not appear
desirable for two Federal agencies to bring separate reccupment
actions against individuals for monies owed in relation to their

participation in one program.
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Tables 1/ through 3 below provide data on program eligibles and
participants tirough the end of May 1990, The percentage of eligi-
bles actually applying for educational assistance increased in all
components during the past vear.

TABLE L

Montgomery GI Bill Selected Reserve
New Participants by Component by Fiscal Year

FY FY FY FY FY 1990
Reserve Componept  _1986 1987 1988 _1989 o date Total

Total

Selected Reserve 30,921 31,917 44,636 47,769 26,803 183,699
Army National Guard 13,707 12,090 16,673 18,525 10,614 72,336
Army Reserve 6,298 7,983 12,479 11,061 6,755 44,907
Naval Reserve 2,435 3,472 5,094 5,199 2,842 19,174
Marine Corps Reserve #352 2,017 3,494 4,232 2,062 12,707
Air National Guard 5,251 3,996 3,697 5,288 2,325 20,838
Air Force Reserve 2,179 2,078 2,841 3,068 1,993 12,275
Coast Guard Reserve* 199 281 358 396 212 1,462

* Yhe Cesst Guard Resarvae, which fe part of the Dapartesnt of Treneportetion during pescetises ta
{acluded $» Tablas 1 through 3 of thie report ao as to provide a coepla’ n“icture of Raasarve
cosponent exparience with the Montgosary €I 111,

10
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Montgomery GI Bill Selected Reserve
Total Eligibles by Component by Fiscal Year

FY 1990
Resexve Compopent FY 1986 EY 1987 Fy 1988 EY X989 %o date
Total
Selected Reserve 118,502 234,048 308,559 395,326 426,513
Army National Guard 63,231 100,022 139,197 179,001 188,871
Army Reserve 15,463 45,674 57,484 72,023 79,345
Naval Reserve 10, 607 23,674 28,701 37,786 40,619
Marine Corps Reserve 4,676 10,587 13,738 19,284 21,499
Air National Guard 15,567 32,233 40,911 48,707 53,935
Air Force Reserve 8,606 21,114 27,197 34,484 38,200
Coast Guard Reserve 352 744 1,331 4,041 4,044
TABLE 3

Montgomery GI Bill Selected Reserve
Pe ‘centage of Participants to Eligihles
As of May 31, 1990

Resexve_Component Eligibles
Total

Seler~ted Reserve 426,513
Army N tional Guard 188,871
Army Reserve 79,345
Naval Reserve 40,619
Marine Corps Reserve 21,499
Air National Guard 53,935
Alir Force Reserve 38,200
Coast Guard Reserve 4,044

Percentage of

Participanis Barsicipation

EX.89 EX.90
183.699 39.7 43.1
72,336 34.5 38.3
44,907 53.0 56.6
19,174 43.2  47.2
12,707 55.2 59.1
20,838 38.0 38.6
12,275 29.8 32.1
1,462 30.9 36.2

The percentage of participation shown in Table 3 provides a

measure of the ratio of those who are currently eligible for

Montgomery GI Bill benefits to those who have actually applied to

the DVA for benefits.

rate reported for the active components.

This is quite dif. .rent from the enrollment

Since all Selected Re-

servists can avail themselves of program benefits, there is not a

11
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single base on which to calculate an enrollment percentage in the
Reserve program. We are, however, looking at other ways of measur~
ing Reserve participation which can improve our ability to measure
change in the success of the Reserve componert's in promoting

program benefits.

Table 4 identifies the benefit level of participants by

Reserve componeént.

TABLE 4

Montgomery GI Bill Selected Reserve
Level of Individual Participation by Component

Percentage of

Resexve Component Full=Time 3/4.Tipe 1/2.Time Ew
Total

Selected Reserve * 82,187 18,000 21,209 B82.5
Army National Guazd 35,448 6,607 7,018 85.7
Army Reserve 19,260 4,130 4,351 84.3
Naval Reserve 7,696 1,983 2,513 79.4
Marine Corps Reserve 6,741 1,489 1,208 87.2
Air National Guard 8,973 2,313 3,761 75.0
Alr Force Reserve 4,049 1,477 2,348 70.2
Coast Guard Reserve 20 1 10 67.7

hea heif time Dasle are not eshows
The Coset Guard Rassrve 18 not

® rertictipents vho raceived benefite while etiending on & iess
Ei19ibI1LItY for Jase then helf time atudy begen in Kovasbar i%
Incivded due ta the satent of niseing dete oa lavel of nruclnu.

Actual and projected costs of the program from Fiscal Year
1985 through the budget year Fiscal Year 1991, are portrayed in

Table 5, below.

12
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TABLE %
Montgomery GI Bill Selected Reserve
Annual Obligations
(Current S in Thousands)

Actual Actual Actual Actual Actual Budget Budget
EX_198, EX_1986 FEY 1987 EXY_1990

19,862 118,965 160,417 107,500 81,600 75,200  74,800%

® Ae neted halev the Ded eetisates thet sctuel cCeete IR Fiscal Yesr 1991 will be 816.3 te 820
@iiizen greatar than these buddeted due 10 espanded aducetisasi deaefite ovelledie threugh the vece
tionael/techaicel progras.

In July 1989, the DoD Education Benefits Board of Actuaries
reevaluated the per capita normal costs charged to the Services.
pased upon revised participation rates, the estimated obligations
to the Education Benefits Fund for Fiscal Year 1989 and beyord were

reduced.

The_Montgemexy. GX RAIL_An Eisca) Yeax 1991 and_Beyond
Assistance for Vocational-Technical Usage Programs

Because of the modifications to the Montgomery GI Bill made
last year by section 642 of Public Law 101-189, individuals who
become entitled to benefits by virtue of an enlistment or agreerent
to serve in the Selected Reserve program for six years after
September 30, 1990 will be immediately eligible to receive educa-
tional assistance for the vocational-technical programs provided
they have completed the requisite initial period of active Cuty for
training. Selected Reservists already entitled to educational
assistance for undergraduate studies will not be eligible for voca-
tional technical training absent an agreement to serve for six

years after September 30, 1990.
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The actuai cost to the National Guard and Reserve componcaty
to pay for the expanded bencfit can only be ostimated at this
point. It will be based on tWo factors. The first is the normal
cost for the chapter 106 program as revised to incorporate the
present value of futurc benefits for education assistance for thos»
who become entitled to assistance on or after October 1, 1990.

This normal ccst will be ostablished later this year by the
Secretary of Dofense following completion of an actuarial valua-
tion and review of that valuation and the status of the Fund by

the Department of Defense Education Benefits Board of Actuaries.

The second factor is the actual number of Reservists who
become entitled to educational assistance during Fiscal Year 1991,
The law requires the Secretary of Defense to pay into the Fund each
month the amount that, based upon the most recent actuarial valua-
tion of the program, is equal to the actual total normal cost for
the preceding month. The actual total normal cost iz the normal
cost established for each Reserve component multiplied by the
actual number of persons who become entitled to educational assis-
tance by enlisting, reenlisting, extending an enlistment, or, in
the case of an officer, agreeing to serve beyond any other period

of obligated servive, for not less than 3ix years.
Based on our estimate of the increase in normal cost for each

Reserve component and on the number of six-year contracts which

have been included in the President’s Budget for Fiscal Vear 1991,

14
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the estimated minisum normal cost contribution for all Reserve
components would be $16.8 million. Xf six-year contracts were to
increase by 20 percent abcve the budget estimates because of the
draw of the vocational-technical benefits, the total Fiscal Year
1991 cost Iincrcase to the Department of Defense would be

$20 million. These costs, which are not diszcretionary, could not
be included in the President’s Budget for Fiscal Year 1991 due to

the timing of the cnactment of the cxpanded benefit.

The Department of Defense and the Department of Veterans
Affairs are preparing for the implementation of assistarce for
vocational-technical programs under the Montgomery GI Bill for the
Selected Reserve. In addition to publicizing the added benefit.
adzinistrative changes, including the development of neu Gata
elements to report all six-ycar Selected Reserve obligations in-

curred on or October 1, 1990, arc required.

The projected bencfits of payments for vocational-technical
training under the Montgomery GI Bill for the Selected Rescerve may
be expected to be similar to those experienced with the currenz
program in texms of value received for dollars expended. The majer
difference expected 18 a consequence of the fact that vocationai-
technical programs apgcar to have more appcal to members with
longer scrvice. We estimate that more than half of those who
participate will have over six ycars of military secrvice. while
we expect these cducational assistance programs to result in more

six-ycar contracts and longer scrvice for participants, the great-
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est value of the benefit is in the cffect on recruitment and in the
reduction of attrition among meshers with less military service.

Progrsa Adzinistcation ’

The State Hoadquarters of the Nationxl Guard and the Major
Army Reserve Commands have now established Education Services
Officers to administer all educational prograzs including the
Montgomary CI Bill. Centralizing Hontgozery GI Bill Reserve dats
at levels closer to the unit and the individuals cligible for
benefits, will help to speed the transmission of coir. sct data to
the DMDC and the DVA. It will also serve to identify a specific
agency within the military chain-of-command to contact 1f eligi-

bility problems do arise.

The Hilitary Cepartments have developad and ats & «enting
training programs to extend throughout their personnel cns to
ensure proper exphasis is placed on quality and timeliness of data
entry and transmittal. Particular cmphasis is being p'*ced on
training at the input level so that the individuals at the user
level are aware of the importance of acturacy and the implications
of crroneous information as it passes throughout the system and the

impact it would have on the individual.

Mr. Chairman, I believe this statcment demonstrates the enthu-
siasm and support the Department and the Sexvices have for the
Montgomery GI Bill for the Selected Roserve. RAs a general entitle-

ment, available to all qualified reservists in any specialty or

16

(@)
&

O

RIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




ERI!

78

type unit, the prograas is ful b new recruits and

Resexvists Perceive it to Le genuinely beneficial to both the
Reserve and the individual. The Montgomery GI Bill for *the
Sclected Reserve has worked extresely well in conjunction with the
targeted Selacted Reserve incentive prograns aimed at sgzcific
units and skills. The Department believes that the prograa is
working effectivaly, and will continue to bz effective as a gener-

al eantitlement.

Mr. chairman. this cospletes my Prepared testisony. I thank

you again for the oppoxtunity to appear before the Subcommittee.
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APPENDIX

TABLE

1A

PAY GRADE OF MONTGOMERY GI BILL-RESERVE APPLICANTS

BY COMPONENT (AS OF MAY 1990)

GRADE ARNG USAR

ENLISTED E1 374
E2 3105
E3 10987
E4 29434
£5 14326
E6 3832
E7 601
E8 172
E9 38
UNK
WARRANT W1 118
OFFICER w2 231
w3 104
w4 42
OFFICER 01 5940
02 1847
03 874
04 183
05 84
06 a3
07 1
GRAND TOTAL 72336

ERIC

487
4530
8754

16576
8110
1936

788

198

23
4

37
63
14

2177
905
206

29

0

44907

usis,

410
2239
7053
4522
3374
1192

229

32
7
S

b WO

49
30
17
9
1
0
0

18

USMCR  ANG USAFR

597
1195
6280
3397
1045

138

32
6
1

46
856
2130
8403
5852
2149
557
120
24

17
230
1004
3309
5029
1750
552
82
27
58

CGR

156
179
813
181

21

ENLISTED TOTAL

=X, )

0000

000Oo

0000

WARRANT OFFICER TOTAL

OO0OO0OOWHN

331
183
133
43
8

3
0

101
68
28
15

4
1
0

ooowNNL»

OFFICER TOTAL
19174 12707 20838 12275 1462 183699

TOTAL

1932
12311
36387
66454
37917
11072

2780

616
123
67

169659

156
299
126

51

632

8605
3046
1268
313
126
49

1

13408
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STATEMENY OF THE

M, Chaisman and Members of the Commatiee:

lappreca!e!Paoppumtoappearbe!o:emmﬁweonbehaﬂolmhmy
and, n pasteutas, the thousands of soichers who have ©f will benefit from the Moaigomery GI
Bl

The Bl has been a tremendous suocess story i the Army. The rumbet of soid.ers
who have elected 10 parbapate in this great program are a trdxte o 4S attracton and
wisdom. & not only has heped to improve the Asmy. but 2150 Arerican sociely atlarge

The Montgomery GI B3 mantains the commriment made to cur Serice Members
beginning at the end of Worid Was iL Thatss, to assist young soiciers and former soid.ers m the
pursiit of their chosen vocalon.

Teommanded the Army Recruang Command poor to becomang the Deputy Chuet of
Sta¥f tor Personnel, 1can tell you that the Mostgomery Gl B3 contributed Signficantly to ou?
abiity 10 recnat qualty soldiers for the Active Ammy, Aimy Nabonal Guard and US Army
Reserve. Inthe last few years, with the help of your Commdtee, we have made sgmficant

changes 1y the program to make it even more atractve b soidiers. These changes have been

weicomed and usell, Ay further changes myst ba cavety™y weqhed a0a nst the Monigomary
(s ebvious € recnrhag ingenty

The Army has always been the Morigomesy Gl BX's biggest supporter. Recenlly, we
oned President Bush, Representatve Montgomery and the other armed Services i celebrating
the one mionth taker of the Monigomery GIBXL | am proud o say aimost hafof these
participants, 428,000, were active Army soldwrs.

This statistc ponts 10 the awesome and eloquent fact that gnca the Mostqomary Gt

Vihat is more indicatve of the program’s suocess in the Army s the trend of increased and
sustained envoliment,
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The Monigomery GI B3l has been an extraordnary recruiting incentve. Together with
the Axmy Coflege Fund, it s the sing'e most kmportant reason for our abiity to maintain the
quasly of parsonrel joining the Army.

We adverbse it, we tran ouf recrusiers on it, axd we expiain to 21 ou recruils the
semendous advantages of the Bal. Our recepton bati2Sens carefully explain the Blland, as a
resut, | am roud to report o voy tha . er 90 percent of ot oew tecy'ar Afmy accesions are
ertgngn the Monsgomary GI B3, i fact, our monzy rates have exceeded 90 percent since
Jung 1987, a total of 36 months. This 1s Cear testimony that cur recnuters 228 using ths
incentive and that the new soidiers wart the Monigomery GI B,

We have expenenced simZar success widn the Reserve Components  As of April 30,
1930, 71.801 Army Nasiora) Guardsmen and 44,583 Aimy Reservis's have partcipated i the
Morigomery GI B3, Sace the program has become avalabis, we have seen an « <ed mcrease
1n s year term of service feserve enkstments and reenfsiments, which is required to estabish
by for the Monigomery Gi B Today over 62 percent of thg ARNG and 85 percent of
the USAR have mcurred a six year cbigaton.

Tho expansion of educatonal pponunites, e-ecaly vocatonas and techncal trainng
25 authonzed i Pubiic Law 101-189, 1s e¥ectva Octaet 1, 1990. We anicpale this prograrm
wili errance the Guatty of cur reserve forces and provde out sdidiers who were not previousy
w0k :ed to pursue < baccaizureate program with new incentves 1o take advantage of
educatonal opportureties atiorded them.

1 cannot emphasae enough that any changes to the Bl must be care‘uly weghed ¥
tha B becomes 100 cumbersome to effectvely admmster, if & becomes so complex that the
incvdual Joidier cannot understand hes of her benefis, or if the admuustyalive cost becomes
prokiitva, ther. the Army cannot support the changes. In short, the Ay needs the
Montgomery GI B3I to recrut qual ty seiders

1 appreczte thy opportundy to appeas before the Comm:ties and shal be happy to
answer any questons you may have on fus subject
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MISTER CHAIRMAN AND DISTINGUISHED MEMBERS OF THE
SUBCOMMITTEE, I AM PLEASED TO HAVE THE OPPORTUNITY TO APPEAR
BEFORE THIS SUBCOMMITTEE TODAY TO REPORT ON THE IMPLEMENTATION
AND EFFECTIVENESS OF THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL, WITH PARTICULAR
EMPHASIS ON THE TIMELY AND EFFICIENT DELIVERY OF EDUCATIONAL
BENEFITS. I AM A SATISFIED CUSTOMER HAVING OBTAINED MY COLLEGE
DEGREE UNDER AN EARLIER VERSION OF THE GI BILL.

FIRST I WOULD LIKE TO THANK YOU FOR ALL YOUR EFFORTS IN
MAKING THIS PPOGRAM WHAT IT IS TODAY. THERE HAVE BEEN MANY
CHANGES TO THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL SINCE IT WAS FIRST ENACTED -
ALL WITH THE INTENT TO MAKE IT BETTER AND MORE EQUITABIE FOR OUR
YOUNG PEOPLE. THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL IS A VIABLE PP~ZRAM FOR THE
NAVY AS EVIDENCED BY OUR FY-30 CUMULATIVE ENROLLMENT OF 77
PERCENT. AS ADMIRAL DONOVAN REPORTED AT THE LAST HEARING BEFORE
THIS SUBCOMMITTEE, OUR RECRUITERS ARE ON-BOARD WITH THE GI BILL,
OUR PRESENTATIONS AT RECRUIT TRAINING ARE OF HIGH QUALITY, AND
HAVING JUST CELEBRATED THE FIrTH ANNIVERSARY OF THE MONTGOMERY Gi
BILL, WE HAVE A PROGRAM THAT HAS NATIONWIDE RECCGNITION. WE'VE
USED OUR LIMITED ADVERTISING BUDGET TO ENSURE THAT YOUNG PEOPLE
ARE X[WARE OF THE CONSIDERABLE BENEFITS AVAILABLE TO THEM.

BECAUSE OF MAJOR SYSTEM CHANGES WE'VE MADE OVER THE PAST TWO
YEARS (AUTOMATIC PAYROLL REDUCTIONS AND AUTOMATIC ENROLIMENT IN
THE iERSONNEL SYSTEM), WE HAVE VIRTUALLY ENSURED ONE HUNDRED
PERCENT ACCURATE REPORTING OF MEMBERS' GI BILL STATUS TO THE
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS (DVA). UNFORTUNATELY, THIS WAS
NOT THE CASE WHEN THE PROGRAM WAS FIRST IMPLEMENTED IN JULY 1985,
REGRETTABLY MANY OF OUR SAILORS WHO ENROLLED IN THE GI BILL
DURING THE FIRST YEARS OF THE PROGRAM DID NOT HAVE THAT
INFORMATION DOCUMENTED IN THE AUTOMATED SYSTEM. WE MADE EVERY
EFFORT TO UPDATE OUR SYSTEMS LAST YEAR DURING THE "OPEN PERIOD™,
BUT THERE ARE THOSE WHO LEFT WITHOUT PROPER GI BILL ENROLIMENT
INFORMATION. WE ARE COMMITTED TO TAKING CARE OF OUR PEOPLE. TO
DO THIS, WE HAVE ESTABLISHED A CUSTOMER SERVICE OFFICE WITH A 1-
800 NUMBER TO HELP THOSE APPLYING FOR BENEFITS. WE MAINTAIN
PERSONNEL RECORDS IN-HOUSE FOR UP TO 18 MONTHS THUS ALLOWING EASX
ACCESS TO RECORDS NEEDED TO VERIFY ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT.
THROUGH AN ON-LINE COMMUNICATION PACKAGE WE CAN EXPEDITIOUSLY
UPDATE THE DEFENSE MANPOWER DATA CENTER GI BILL DATA Ba3E FOR
TRANSFER TO THE DVA. I RECENTLY APPROVED A COMPREHENSIVE
INSTRUCTION ON ALL EDUCATIONAL BENEFIT PROGRAMS WHICH CAN BE LSEL
BY OUR CAREER COUNSELORS AND EDUCATION PERSONNEL TO HELP OUR
SAILORS UNDERSTAND THEIR BENEFITS. WE ALSO PLAN TO DISTRIBUTE
NAVY-WIDE THE PAMPHLET THAT THE DVA IS COMPILING WHICH WILL
PROVIDE OUR SEPARATING SAILORS WITH A HOW-TO GUIDE IN APPLYING
FOR THEIR BENEFITS. I FIRMLY BELIEVE THAT WE HAVE MADE THE
NECESSARY PREPARATIONS TO ENSURE OUR NAVY VETERANS RECEIVE THE
TIMELY SERVICE THEY DESERVE.

LAST YEAR LEGISLATIVE CHANGES CONCENTRATED CON THE SELECTED
RESERVE GI BILL, AND WE GREATLY APPRFCIATE THE EXPANSION OF THE
APPROVED PROGRAMS OF EDUCATION THAT WILL GO INT2 EFFECT LATER
THIS YEAR. WITH THE ACTIVE DUTY PROGRAM, HOWEVER, THERE REMAIN
SOME ADDITIONAL MODIFICATIONS I WOULD ASK YOU TO CONSIDER TO
FINE-TUNE THE PROGRAM AND MAKE IT EVEN BETTER.

FIRST, IN ADDITION T ALLOWING PRORATED BENEFITS FOR MEMBERS
SEPARATING EARLY FOR PRE-EXISTING MEDICAL CONDITIONS OR BECAUSE
OF A REDUCTION IN THE SIZE OF THE SERVICES, ALLOW THISE SAME
PRORATED BENEFITS FOR MEMBERS SEPARATING EARLY TO ATTEND ROTC OR
BY REASON OF BEING A SOLE SURVIVING CHILD.

SECOND, A LEGISLATIVE CHANGE ENACTED TWO YEARS AGO
RECOGNIZED THAT TIME SPENT IN THE MILITARY PRIOR TO A DISCHARGE
FOR ERRONZOUS OR DEFECTIVE ENLISTMENT SHOULD NOT BE COUNTED AS
THE MEMBERS® INITIAL OBLIGATION IF THLY LATER REENTER THE
MILITARY. WE WOULL LIXE TO SEE THIS EXPANDED TO INCLUDF PEOPLE
DISCHARGED EARLY FOR MEDICAL REASON"T SO THAT THEY WOULD BE
ELIGIBLE FOR ENROLIMENT IN THE GI BILL IF THEY LATER REENTER THE
MILITARY. A RELATED CATEGORY OF PERSONNEL WHO DESERVE THE SAME
TREATMENT ARE RESERVISTS ORDERED TO ACTIVE DUTY FOR SHORT PERIODS
OF TIME IN SUPPORT OF THE ACTIVE puTY FORCE. UNDER CURRENT LAW

£ 7
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THESE MEMBERS ALSO BECOME PERMANENTLY INELIGIBLE FOR THE GI BILL.
THEY SHOULD BE ALLOWED TO ENROLL IN THE PROGRAM IF THEY LATER
ENTER INTO A FULL ACTIVE DUTY CONTRACT. THIS WAS DISCUSSED AND
UNANIMOUSLY SUPPORTED AT THE HEARING BEFORE THIS SUBCOMMITTEE
1AST SEPTEMBER, AND I BELIEVE WE SHOULD MAKE IT RIGHT FOR THESE
DEDICATED RESERVISTS.

MISTER CHAIRMAN, THIS COMPLETES MY PREPARED STATYEMENT. I
THANK YOU ONCE AGAIN FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO APPEAR BEFORE THIS
SUBCOMMITTEE AND WOULD BE PLEASED TO ANSWER ANY QUESTIONS.

El{llC 30
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MR CHAIRMAN ANO MEMBERS OF THE CONNITTEE, it is indeed a
privilege to appear before you. Your efforts over tha years
have led to Improved benefits for our Armed Forces which continue
to assist us in recruiting and retaining only top quality men >nd
woaen. The Montgomery 6. I. Bill exemplifies your very fine
commitaent to excellence. Speakivg for all the men and women of
the United States Air Force, I want to thank you for your Interest
and action. Although we have no way to solidly quantify the
retention benefits of the Montgomery &. I. bill, intuitively we
believe the program has had a positive influence by attracting and
retaining bright, young people. Our current enrollment rate of 77
percent, up from 47 percent in 1985, underscores the value of the
8ill. Through an extensive publicity campaign, letters to
parents, and outreach Initiatives for new entrants' counseling, we
are able to achieve greater participation. We believe continued
use of these Initiatives wil! set the foundation for futur

improvesent in participation rates.

The *Open Window* leverage has furthered the opportunity to
assist our people. Approx.zately 76,000 Air Force members were
eligible for this second ckance, and 10,579, or 14.0 percent
enrolled through 30 June 1989. As our efforts to spread the word
and the participation rate indicate, the Air force supports the
Montgemery 6. I. Bill, and it is percelved as an excellent program

by our men and wimen.

This prograg has been & positive factor for the Air Force and
000 because it rewards voluntary service and raises the education
Jevel of our citizeas. MWe have worked closely wiih this committee
and the other Services on amendments which could iaprove the
effectiveness of the Nontgomery 6. I. Bill. In this regard, you
have requested that I comment today on the Air Force's position
with resoect to the effectiveness of the program as 4 readjustment

benefit.

In preparation for the upcoming force level :Z2jistments, the
Nontgomery G. I. Bill will again provide the assistance needed for

those sec ¢ing education and training in preparing tkemselves for

an
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new careers in the private sector. The availability of the
Nontgomery 6. I. 8111 will be essential in helping our people

adjust to the realities of an ever-changing encironment.

Thank you for the opportunity to address this committee on
this important fssue. We are confident the Kontgomery 6. I. 8vll
will continue to be an even larger enhancement for the recruitment
and retention of high quality young people for the Air Force, as

well as :.-adjustment benefits.

I would be pleased to respond to your questions.

.2-
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MR. PENNY AND DISTINGUISHED MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE:

IT IS AN HONOR TO APPEAR BEFORE YOU TODAY TO PROVIDE THE
MARINE CORPS' STATUS AND VIEWS OR OUR IMPLEMENTATION AND THE
EFFECTIV.NESS OF THE ACTIVE DUTY MONTGOMERY GI BILL,

AT TH.S TIME I WOULD ALSO IIKE TO THANK THE MEMBERS OF THIS
SUBCOMMI’ TEE IN PARTICULAR AND ALL MEMBERS OF THE CONGRESS IN
GENERAL FOR LISTEMING TO AND ACTING ON RECOMMERDATIONS CONCERNING
THE PROVISION OF EDUCATIONAL BENEFITS 70 THE MEMBERS OF THE
ACTIVE FORCES AND 2 ° SELECTED RESERVE. THE RESULT OF YOUR
EFFORTS HAS PROVER TO BE A MOST VALUABLE INCERTIVE THAT ATTRACTS
THE BEST YOUNG MEN ANL WOMEN TO THE SERVICE OF THEIR COUNTRY.

THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL IS DETERMINED BY
ITS POPULARITY AMONG NEW RECRUITS. PARTICIPATIOR BY CQUR RECRUITS
HAS INCREASED STEADILY FROM 1985. CALENDAR YEAR '89 CLOSED WITH A
NEW ACCESSION PARTICIPATION RATE OF 86%; FOR A CUMULATIVE RATE <k
70%. THIS CALERDAR YEAR, JANUARY-JUNE, SHOWS A NEW ACCESSION
PARTICIPATION RATE OF 84% AND A CUMULATIVE RATE OF 78%. OF ALL
MARINES ON ACTIVE DUTY, APPROXIMATELY 44.2% ARE PARTICIPANTS IN
THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL: lo.<s% ARE ELIGIBLE FOR BENEPITS CONVERTED
FROM THE VIETNAM ERA GI BILL AND 13.4% ARE COVERED BY THE
VETERANS EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAM.

THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL IS ALSO
REFLECTED IN THE QUALITY OF THE YOUNG MEN AND WOMER WHICH WE ARE
ABLE TO RECRUIT. I AM PLEASED TO BE ABLE TO REPORT THAT OUR
QUALITY REMAINS AS HIGH AS EVER, AS SEEN IN THE PACT THAT 96% OF
THIS YIAR'S RECRUITS POSSESS A HIGH SCHOOL DIPLOMA. THE
MONTGOMERY GI BILL REMAINS AN EFFECTIVE RECRUITING INCENTIVE,
PARTICLZARLY TO THOSE WHO RECOGNIZE THE BENEFIT OF A HIGHER
EDUCATION.

THE SUBCOMMITTEE HAS EXPRESSED CONCERN FOR THE ACCURACY AND
TIMELINESS IN THE COMMUNICATION OF BASIC ELIGIBILITY INFORMATION
AND THE RESULTING EFFECTS ON DELIVERY OF BENEFITS. SYSTEM
HMODIFICATIONS TO IMPROVE THE ACCURACY AND SPELD OF ELIGIBILITY
CODING AND DATA COMMUKICATION BETWEEN THE MARINE CORPS AND THE
DEFENSE MANPOWER DATA CENTER HAVE BEEN MADE AND WILL CONTINUE TO

O
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BE REFINED, WE HAVE ALSO ADDED THE ABILITY TO COMMUNICATE
EXPEDITIOUS AND PERMANENT RECORD CORRECTIORS DIRECTLY TO THT
OEFENSE MANPOWER DATA CENTER VIA COMPUTER. FURTHER, THE
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS HAS AGREED TO MODIFY THEIR
PROCEDURES TCO ALLOW ADSUDICATING OFFICERS TO OVERRIDE APPARLNT
DATA INCONSISTENCIES AND MISSINC DATA WHEN PROVIDED ELIGIBILIT:
SUPPUR.ING DOCUMENTATION BY THE MEMBER AND/OR VERIFICATION FRCM
THE SERVICES. WE ARE CONFIDENT THAT, WITH THESE PROGLIURLS,
BENEFIT DETERMINATIONS AND DELIVERY WILL IMPROVE SIGNIFICANTLY.

THE MONTGOMERY GI i\ILL, THROUGH THIS COMMITTEE'S INTEREST
AND * ~TION, HAS BEEN STHENGTHENED AND WE AVPRECIATE YGUR EFFCWT..
ON THE BEHALF OF THE SERVICES AND THEIR HIMBERS. THE MONTCOMER:
GI BILL HAS DEMONSTRATED ITS WORTH AS A RECRUITING INCENTIVE AND
IS SEEN AS A VALUADLE READJUSTMENT BENEFIT. IT HAS NOT, HOWEVER,
SHOWN ITSELF AS A TOOL AIDING RETENTION., IR CLOSING My TESTIMI!a
BEFORE YOU, I ASK THAT YOU CONSIDER TWO RECOMMENDATIONS FOR
CHANGE THAT WOULD ADD TO IT® VALUE IR ALL THREE OF THESE AKEAN.
FIRST, PROVIDE SOME MECHANISM IN THE LAW TO ADJUST THE PASIC
BENEFIT AMOUNT TO TRACK WITH SOME MEASUN® OF THE COs. wF AN
EDUCATION. IF THE EDUCATICNAL BEREFITS PROVIDED BY THE
MONTGOMERY GI BILL ARE TO REMAIN ATTRACTIVE. THEY NI 10 KLED
PACE WITH THE EXPEKSE THEY WERE DESIGNED TO HELP DEFRAY. OSEulhd,
PERMIT AT REENLISTMENT A MEMBER, WHO HAS PREVICGUSLY DECLINED
ENROLIMENT, THE OPPORTUKITY TO REVERSE THIS DECISION. THIS iMALL
CHANGE WOULD BE A SIGNIFICANT REENLISTHENT INCENTIVE TO THA4
PERSON, WHO ON ENTERING THE SERVICE, ELECTED TO DECLINF
ENROLLMENT AND, WHO AFTER THREE OR FOUR YEAP3 OF MATURATICN,
REALIZES THE VALUE OF A HICHER EDUCATION.

MR. CHAIRMAN, THIS CONCLUDES MY TESTIMONY ON THE ACTIVE L.1.

MONTGOMERY GI BILL. I WOULD BE PLEASED TO ANSWER ANT LUEST-Cn”
THAT YOU OR THE OTHER MEMBERS OF THIS COMMITTEE MIGHT HAVE.

@f,
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HMR. PENNY AND DISTINGUISMED MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE:

IT IS AGAIL AM MONOR TO APPEAR BEFORE YOU TODAY: THIS TIME
TO PROVIDE THE MARINE CORPS' STATUS AND VIEWS ON OUR
IMPLEMENTATION AND EFFECTAIVENESS OF THE RESERVE MONTGOMERY GI
BILL.

THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL IS SEEN IN THE
PROPORTION OF NEW SIX YEAR CONTRACTS, PERCENTAGE OF NEW
ACCESSIONS WITH MIGH SCHOOL DIPLOMAS, AND THE NUMBER OF MEMBERS
USING THEIR EDUCATIONAL BENEFITS. SINCE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE
MONTGOMERY GI BILL, WE HAJE SEEN THE PROFORTION OF NEW SIX-YEAR
CONTRACTS RISE FROM 83% IN FY 1986 TO 94% IN FY 1989. NEW SIX-
YEAR CONTRACTS IN FY 1990 ARE, THUS FAR, RUNNING AT 97%. THE
QUALITY OF THE MEN AND WOMEN ATTRACTED TO THE SELECTED MARINE
CORPS RESERVE IS REFLECTED IN THE VARY MIGM PERCENTAGES THAT

{TER AS HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES: 98% IN 1989 AND 96t FOR FY 1990
TO DATE. 49% OF THOSE ELIGIBLE ARE USING OR HAVE USED THEIR
ELUCATIONAL BENEFITS., WE SEE THAT THE CITIZENS ATTRACTED TO THE
SERVICE OF THEIR COUNTRY I THE SELECTED RESERVE BY THE
MONTGOMERY GI BILL ARE OF MIGHM QUALITY AND COME IN SUFFICIENT
NUMBER TO MEET OUR NEEDS., THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL IS A MOST
EFFECTIVE RECRUITING INCENTIVE.

ACCURACY AND TIMELINESS IN THE COMMUNICATION OF BASIC
ELIGIBILITY INFORMATION AMD THE DELIVERY OF BENEFITS MUST BE A
PRIORITY IF THE PROGRAM IS TO RETAIN ITS CREDIBILITY. WE HAVE
MADE SYSTEM MODIFICATIONS TO IMPROVE THE ACCURACY AND SPEED OF
ELIGIBILITY CODING AND DATA COMMUNICATION BETWEEN THE MARINE
CORPS AND THE DEFENSE MANPOWER DATA CENTER AS PROMISEC. OUR
ABILITY TO COMMUNICATE EXPEDITIOUS AND PERMANENT RECORD
CORRECTIONS DIRECTLY TO THE DEFENSE MANPOWER DATA CENTER VIA
COMPUTER AND THE DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS AGREEMENT TO
ALLOW ADJUDICATING OFFICERS SOME FLEXIBILITY WILL SIGNIFICANTLY
IMPROVE THE DELIVERY OF BEMEFITS TO THOSE ENTITLED., WE WILw
CONTINUE TO PUT EMPHASIS ON THIS EXTREMELY IMPORTANT ASPECT OF
THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL.

THE LEGISLATIVE CHANGES MADE TO THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL MAVE

ERIC 40
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STRENGTHENED IT AND DEMONSTRATED THIS COMMITTEE'S FLEXIBILITY IN
ADDRESSING AND MEETING THE NEEDS OF THE SERVICES AND ITS MEMBERS.
I ASK YOU TO CONSIDER TWO ADDITIONAL CHANGES. FIRST, AS I
RECOMMENOED FOR THE ACTIVE DUTY PROGRAM, PROVIDE SOME MECHANISM
IN THE LAW TO ADJUST THE BASIC BEXEFIT AMOUNT TO TRACK WITH SOME
KEASURE OF THE CCST OF AN EDUCATION. SECOND, PROVIDE SOME MEANS
70 PROTECT A MEMBER'S BENEFITS IN THE EVENT THEY SMOULD BE
INVOLUNTARILY RELIEVED OF THEIR SELECTED RESERVE OBLIGATION IN
CONJUNCTION WITH A REDUCTION IN FORCE OR OTHER DRAW DOWN IN
RESERVE STRENGTH. SUCH PROTECTION IS AFFORDED TO MEMBERS OF THZ
ACTIVE COMPOMENTS AMD OUGHT TO BE PROVIDED TO MEMBERS OF THE
RESERVE COMPONENT WHEN THESE BENEFITS ARE BEING OFFERED AS A
RECRUITING INCENTIVE.

THMIS CONCLUDES MY TESTIMONY, MR. CHAIRMAN. I THANK YOU FOR
THE OPPORTUMITY YOU HAVE GIVEN ME. I WOULD BE PLEASED TO ANSWER
ANY QUESTIONS YOU OR THE OTHER MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE MIGHT

HAVE.

'Q«./
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Captain Kent M. Ballantyne
Deputy Chief For Training
United States Coast Guard

Captain Kent M. Ballantyne assumed his duties as il
Deputy Chief for Training, Office of Personnel and i
Training, United States Coast Guard Headquarters,
Washington, D.C. in August 1989. His last assign-
ment was as Commanding Officer, U.S. Coast Guard §
Air Station, Miami, Florida, where he was heavily
involved in drug interdiction; bother surface and air,

and search and rescue activities. ‘

Captain Ballantyne is a native of Baldwin, New York.
Following graduation from Baldwin High School, he
entered the U.S. Coast Guard Academy. He graduat- ]
ed from the Academy in 1963. Captain Ballantyne's HESI_IENNSE
first tour of duty was aboard the Coast Guard Cutter CAMPBELL, homeported in
Staten istand, New York. Following two years in this assignment, he was assigned
1o the Navai Fight Traning Command at Pensacola, Flonda for basic fiight traiung
and later at Corpus Chnsti, Texas, where he recseived advance training in n ult-
engine aircraft. Captain Ballantyna received his "Wings of Gold" in 1967.

Operational aviation tours followed at Coast 3uard Air Stations Salem,
Massachusetts, Annette Island, Alaska, M~bile, Alabama, where he served as a
hencopter nstructor and also as Head of tne helicopter fight simutator branch,
Corpus Chnsti, Texas, where he served as Operations Officer, and subsequently as
Executive Officer. Additional assignments were as Commanding Officer of Air
Station Houston, Texas, Training Officer and Execulive Officer of Training Center,
petaluma, California, and Distnct Inspector of the 12th Coast Guard District, Saa
Francisco, Califorma. He is qualified in both fixed wing and rotary wing aircraft.

He i1s marned to the forme: Maree Anne Canine of Corpus Chnsti, Texas. They
have two sons, Christopher ¢ad Joel.

Q 109
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DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
U. S. COAST GUARD

STATEMENT OF CAPTAIN KENT M. BALLANTYNE

ON THE MGIB ACTIVE DUTY EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

(CHAPTER 30, TITLE 38, U. S. CODE)

MR. CHAIRMAN, DISTINGUISHED MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE,
I AM CAPTAIN KENT M. BALLANTYNE, DEPUTY CHIEF FOR TRAINING FOR
THE COAST GUARD. IT IS A PRIVILEGE FOR I’E TO APPEAR BEFORE YOU

TODAY TO DISCUSS THE MONTGOMERY G. I. BILL.

I WOULD LIKE TO THANK THIS COMMITITEE FOR THE LEGISLATIVE
CHANGES THAT IMPROVED THE MONTGCMER® G. I. BT'L PROGRAM FOR OUR

PERSONNEL.

THE MONTGOMERY G. I. BILL IS AN OUTSTANDING AND VERY
EFFECTIVE RECRUITMENT TOOL WHICH HAS BEEN ENTHUSIASTICALLY
RECEIVED BY OUR NEW RECRUITS. THEIR ENTHUSIASM IS EVIDENCED BY
A HIGH PARTICIPATION RATE. FOR THE PAST YEAR, OF THE 3,096
RECRUITS ELIGIBLE FOR THE PROGRAM, 3,000 (97 PER CENT) ARE

PARTICIPATING.

HaSTER CHAIRMAN, I THANK YOU FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO APPEAR
BEFORE T! IS SUBCOMMITTEE, AND LOOK FORWARD TQ WORKING WITH YOU

TO SEEK WAYS TO MAKE AN OUTSTANDING BENEFIT PROGRAM EVEN BETTER.

03
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STATEMENT OF MG WILLIAM F. WARD

Mr. Chairr n and members of the Committee:

Once again it is a pleasure for me to discuss the Reserve
Component Montgomery G.I. Bill (MGIB). Congress enacted the MGIB
to encouraye nmembership in the Selected Reserve, and I am happy to
say that it is one of the most significant enhancement progranms
supporting the Army Reserve's recruiting and retent:on efforts. I
am pleased to report the MGIB tota's of the Army Reservists who
are using the bill continue tc increase .

As of May 31, 1990, our statistics show: of 79,345 Army
Reservists eligible to use the MGIB, 29,964 (38 percent) are
currently participating. Furthermore, as of May 31, 1990, 44,907
(56.6 percent of those eligible) Army Reserve soldiers have
received MGIB benefits since its inception July 1, 1985. The
number of participants is 1ncreasing because considerable emphasis
has be.n placed on MGIB management in the form of expansion to
iess than half-time study, elimination of the "180 day rule", and
the introduction of vocational and technical training expansion
progcsans effective October 1, 1990.

Increased publicity using existing command information
publications to disseminate a series nf lengthy articles on the
MGIB is Teaching nearly 300,000 soldiers participating in the
Selected Reserve. Information provided includes in depth
descriptions of all benefits that soldiers are entitled to
receive.

Fur“.ner, there is an intensified effort to train all incentive
managr.cs who were hired on a four-year test program. These
incentive managers, located at the major U.S. Army Reserve
conmands, serve as education service officers. The Army Reserve
Readiness Training Center, located at Fort McCoy, Wisconsin, has
recently implemented a two-week course of instruction for these
managers. The first pilot course began on May 30, 1990. The
purpose of this course 1s to .nstruct and train incentive managers
on all policies and procedures for the administration of the MGIB,
Seiected Reserve Incentive Program and other educationul prograns.

A Department of Defense-wide review of all service codes is
underway through the Office, Assistant Secretary of Defense -
Reserve Affairs. This new coding will allow ccrrections into
SIDPERS-USAR data base to be transmitted to the bLefense Manpower
Data Center, and expedite its assimilation into the Department of
Veterans Affairs information system. This will speed up the
process of updating individual MGIB eligibility files and ensuring
that appropriate benefits are promptly paid.

To review our progress with you, in April of 1987, 155,585
Arnmy Reservists were coded as "unknowns" for MGIB eligabilaty
purposes by the Defense Manpower Data Center. By April of 1989,
this figure had been reduced to 33,352. I am pleased to repourt
that as of May, 1990 our "unknowns" have been further reduced to
11,770. As tnese figures indicate, we have come a long way in
improving the efficiency in th.: administration of the program, and
in providing timely and accurate eligibility data.

Q -
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Normally, the readjustment to civilian life benefit is
provided by active duty programs under Title of the 38 U.S. Code.
Benefits under chapter 106 provide advantages to civilian
readjustnent to tnose Service members who decline participation in
an active duty program and who later join the Selected Reserve for
a six-year obligation.

Finally, recent changes and expunsion of the MGIB effective
October 1, 1990 to include the Vocational-Technical (VO-TECH)
programs will probably increase the range of available benefits.

A recent prcfile of eligible Army Reservists shows the continued
need for the MGIB. This profile indicates that 97 percent of MGIB
eligible Reservists are Mental Test Category I - III B area, 96
percent are high school graduates, and 2 percent already have
baccalaureate degrees. Tnis also indicates the special effect the
MGIL has on our ability to acquire soldiers with' the higher mental
capabilities urgently needed to man and maintain the high level of
techn’cal equipment found in the Army today and the Arnmy of the
future.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. I will be happy to
answer any questions you or the committee members may have.
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NOT FOR PUBLICATION UNTIL RELEASED BY
THE VETERANS AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

STATEMENT OF
REAR ADMIRAL J. E. TAYLOR, USN
DIRECTOR OF NAVAL RESERVE
BEFORE THE
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS’ AFFAIRS
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT
ON THE
MONTGOMERY GI BILL

12 JuLY 1990
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Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to appear before this
subcommittes again and report on cont inued progress on the
administration of the Montgomery G.I. Bil'. When I nmet with you
last on September 14, 1989, I outlined our progress at that point
in time and our intentions to further expand the program. MY
remarks today are iuntendea to share with you our progress and to
highlight our view of what is still to be done.

As we expected, the program has had continued growth. As of
April 3v, 1990, 13,533 nerbers of the Navy’s Selected Reserve
were participating in the Montgomery G. 1. Bill. That represents
32 percent of the 40,719 eligible tor banefits. Since July 1,
1985 when the Montgomery G.I. Bill became affective, 19,414 of
our Selected Reservists have made use of education bencfits.

As you know, the adninistrative reporting systems did not
exist when the law establishing the Montgomery G.I. Bill was
enacted. Unfortunately, limited resources and funding have
lengthened the time nNecessary to provide the quality of
adpinistration that the program deserves «nd requires., Much of
the early efforts were devoted to manually correcting eligibility
data previously nissing on service menbers, some Of whom were not
yet using the benefits.

To review with you where we have progressed, in March of
1988, 31 percent of the Naval Selected Reservists lacked complete
eligibility data as reported to the Defense Manpower Data Center.
py February of 1989 this percentage had been reduced to 20
percent. I am proud to report that as of April 30, 1990, our
rate of incomplete eligibility data reported has been further
reduced to 4.5 percent. I estimate that incomplete eligibility
data will be under 2 percent by September, 1990.

As those figures indicate, we have come a long way in
improving the efficiency in the adrinistration of the program,
and in providing timely and accurate eligibility data. In 1989
the Naval Reserve installed a new autonated personal computer=
based system known as RSTARS (Reserve Standard Training
Administration and Readiness Support). continued improvements in
that system including more sophisticated software edits should
further reduce field errors and provide for greater efficiency.

The other good news is that the Montgonery G.1. Bill is
still one of the primary reasons for why our people join the
selected Reserve. Those who are participants are also twice as
likely to be retained in the Selected Reserve.

The benefits available under Title 10 US Code Chapter 106
have been a pusitive tool for gaining new accessions and
improving retention in the Selected Reserve. Normally, the
readjugtnent to civilian life benefit is providel by active duty
prograns under Title 38 US Code. Benefits under Chapter 106 can
provide advantages to civilian readjustment to those service
penbers who declined participation in an active duty program and
who later join the Selected Reserve for a six year obligation.

I would like to especially thank the subcommittee for the
existence of this program and your efforts to inprove its
excellent benefits. The recent changes that becone effective
Septenber 30, 1990 for flight training and those that will occur
on October 1, 1990 for vocational training, cooperative
education, correspondence courses, independent study, apprentice
training, remedial training and other on-the-job training
prograns should greatly enhance the scope of availsble bcnefits.
The advantages offered under the Montgomery G. I. Bill have been
significant for our service menbars, but sore importantly, those
advantages have greatly added to our national defense needs. We
have a better manned, better trained, and better quality Naval
Reserve today because of your efforts.

Thank You again for the opportunity to present these
comments.

e
)
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Deputy to0 Chief Of Air Force Reserve
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MISTER CHAIRMAN AND MEMNBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTER:

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before this oommitteo.
The Air Foroe Reserve has long appreoiated your exoeptional

support in improving eduoational and training benefits.

I’a 2ike to oomment On the Montgomery GI Bill progranm in general.
Alr Foron Reserve recruiting, rotention and partioipation levels
oontinue £O0 remain high. The progress ve’'ve made ig in no snall
neasure due to tho Hontgomery GI Bill. Its impaot on attraoting
high quality people t0 meet our demanding requirements 1s
signifioant.

Appxoxinately half of our foroe ig eligible to reoeive benefits,
and 0f these, over 6300 Reservists are algso eligible for aotive
auty benefits. The nmore than 12,0U0 ourrent Or past participants
are evenly divided betwveen thoge rooeiving full and part time
benefits. A reoent survey indioates that 75% Of our reservists
intend t0 use their bhenefits in ;he future. Last year's survey
oited Montgomery GI Bill benefits as a ey faotor in our people s
deoision to enlist and reenlist. Wo oontinue tO emphasize progran
avarenegss &nd partioipati.n, and antioipatoe inoreaged futurs

enrollments.

As a result, ve oonsider the Hontgomery GI Bill among the most
effeotive henefits available for our nexmberg, one with an
»xoeptional rate of return. ¥s. Chairman, thank you again for

thig opportunity to address this subcomnmittae.
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Captain T. Roger Pike
Chlef, Reserve Programs Divislon
United States Coast Guard

Coptain Pike hos scrved as Chicf, Resorve Programg Divi.ion,
Coast Guard Hoadquartors, sinco tho summer of 1989. In this
cspacity, he is responsible for a wido rango of planning,
programzing, ond budgeting activities for the Cosst Guard's
Resorve Progran.

He has spent most of his 23-yesr Cosst Guard cereer in various
aspectu of Rosorvoe Program manasgemont. From 1985 to 1988, he wes
Executivo 0fficer of tho Roserve Training Conter st Yorktown,
virginia, ono of tho Cosst Gusrd’'s largest coezands. In earlier
assig ts, ho ged Resorve training sctivitics in tho
Focific Northwest and Alaska. and in the Mid-Atlentic states.
Coptain Pike was 8 drilling Reserviat in North Csrolins eazly in
hig Cosst Guard career.

His ssacondary spocislty is Port Safety and Security. Be.wcen
1981 snd 1985, ho was prograxz masneger for this mission ares in
the Pacific Northwest and gservod on & Coneda/U.S. cocmittes which
ostabliishaed policy for vessol traffic menagement in border
wators. 1In 1982 ho served 8s senior planning officer for & major
socurity cperation in which Cosst Guard forcaes provided sscort
for the USS OHIO, the first Tridont subzarino, on thet vessel's
initisl arrivel at its homeport of Hangor, wWashington. Csptain
Pike had cerlior oxperionce in the Port Safety and Security
rigsion in the Northecsst snd Mid-Atlantic sress.

Captein Piko’'s awards include threo Coast Guard Coemendation
Meduls, 8 Coast Guard Achicvement Medsl, asnd scversl lesser
awards.

Ceptein piko graduated froa the Coest Guard's Officer Condidate
School 4n 1966. He holds ¢ B.S. in Business froa High Point
Collego u.d 8 M.A. in Economics asnd Business froa Appslachisn
State University, both in North Cerolins. Ho iz s 1989 graduste
of the Industricl College of tho Armed Forces.

Ho i3 8 native of Grecnsboro, North Cerolina, and is married to
the former Edna Hillierd of Winston-Selem. Among other comzunity
and civic activities, he sorves on the Board of visitors of ris
alms mater, High Point College.
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STATEMENT OF CAPTAIN THOMAS R. PIKE

GOOD MORNING MISTER CHAIRMAN. I AM CAPTAIN THOMAS R. PIKE, U.S.
COAST GUARD, ACTING DEPUTY CHIEF OF THE OFFICE OF READINESS AND
RESERVE. I AM PLEASED TO BE HERE TO OFFER THE COAST GUARD
RESERVE VIEWS REGARDING OUR MONTGOMERY GI BILL (MGIB) PROGRAM

EFFECTIVERESS.

THE MGIB CONTINUES TO PLAY A VERY IMPORTANT ROLE IN OUR RESERVE
RECRUITING PROGRAM. INCREASED COMPETITION FOR LIMITED RECRUITING
PROSPECTS IS FORCING EVEN PRIVATE INDUSTRY TO BE MORE RESOURCEFUL
IN ATTRACTING AND RETAINING QUALIFIED PERSONNEL. THE MGIB
PROVIDES US WITH AN EFFECTIVE AND COMPETITIVE TOOL FOR THE TYPE

OF APPLICANT THAT IS IN GREAT DEVAND.

DURING THE fAST YLAR WE VERY SUCCESSFULLY SHIFTED RECRUITING
EMPHASIS TO HIGH SCHOOL SENIORS, COLLEGE AND TRADE SCHOOL
STUDENTS. WE ATTRIBUTE MUCH OF THIS SUCCESS TO THE SELECTED
RESERVE MGIB PROGRAM. SEVERAL RECRUITERS HAVE CHARACTERIZED THE
MGIB AS A TREMENDOUS INCENTIVE FOR THE PROSPECT POOL WITH WHICH
THEY WORK. IT PROVIDES OUR COAST GUARD RECRUITERS WITH A PRESENT
BENEFIT TOOL THAT CAN BE UTILIZED ALMOS. IMMEDIATELY BY A
QUALIFIED MEMBER. THE NEAR TERM RETURN TO THE SERVICE AND
SOCIETY IS A MORE MOTIVATED, BETTER TRAINED AND EDUCATED CITIZEN-
SAILOR. AS THE SEARCH FOR PROSPECTIVE RECRUITS INTENSIFIES, WE
BELIEVE THE VALUE OF THE MGIB TO THE COAST GUARD RESERVE WILL

BECCME EVEN MORE APPARENT.

WHILE WE RECRUITED FEWER RESERVISTS IN FY 1989 THAN IN FY 1988,
WE SAW AN 1NCREASE IN THE PERCENTAGE OF MGIB-ELIGIBLE RESERVISTS
(40%, UP FROM 38%). THE TOTAL NUMBER OF RESERVISTS ELIGIBLE TO
PARTICIPATE IN THE PROGRAM DRAMATICALLY INCREASED BETWEEN FY 19€8
(11%) AND FY 1989 (34%). CURRENTLY, 34% OF OUR RESERVISTS REMAIN
ELIGIBLE TO PARTICIPATE IR MGIB, AND THE PERCENTAGE WHO ARE
PARTICIPATING HAS GROWN FROM 25t 70 27%. SIMPLY PI"T, WE ARE
RECRUITING MORE RESERVISTS WHO ARE MGIB QUALIFIED WHILE ALSO

INCREASING THE NUMBER OF PARTICIPAKTS...IT IS WORKING.

O
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AS WITH ANY BENEFIT, THE KEYS TO SUCCESSFUL UTILIZATION ARE
UNDERSTANDING AND ACCESS. IN ADMINISTERING BENEFITS WITHIN OUR
RESERVE PROGRAM WE TAKE THE VIEW THAT EACH MEMBER IS A CUSTOMER.
WITH THE SELECTED RESERVE MGIB, THAT PHILOSOPHY RESULTED IN OUR
ESTABLISHING A TOLI -FREE HOTLINE FOR ANY QUESTIONS OR PROBLEMS
OUR CUSTOMERS MAY HAVE. CUSTOMER RESPONSE HAS BEEN FAVORABLE,

AND SERVICE TO THE RESERVIST HMS BEEN GREATLY ENHANCED.

DURING THE PAST YEAR WE CONTINUED PROGRESS O!" SEVERAL INITIATIVES
PREVIOUSLY REPORTED TO YOU. IN OCTOBER WE WILL IMPLEMENT THE
FINAL STEP OF OUR PROJECT TO AUTOMATE THE MGIB PROCESS. THIS
AUTOMATION WILL REPLACE THREE ADMINISTRATIVE PROCESSES. IN
ADDITION, WE NCW ROUTINELY ACCESS THE DEFENSE MANPOWER DATA
CENTER’S (DMDC) MGIB QUERY SYSTEM, AND HAVE REFINED OUR MGIB
PROGRAM HISTORICAL FAILE TO BETTER RESPOND TO VARIOUS INQUIRIES
FOR THE FUTURE, WE PLAN A COMPREHENSIVE SERIES OF ARTICLES FOR
OUR NATIONAL MAGAZINE WHICH WILL EXPLAIN MGIB AND ITS BENEFITS,
IN LAYMAN'S TERMS. THE CUMULATIVE RESULT IS BETTER SERVICE TO

THE RESERVIST.

THESE INITIATIVES WILL GREATLY REDUCE THE PROGRAM'S
ADMINISTRATIVE BURDEN, WHILE MAKING IT MORE ACCESSIBLE. AS A

RESULT, WE ANTICIPATE CONTINUVED POSITIVE FELDBACK FROM THE FIELD.

WE ARE ONCE AGAiN MOST GRATEFUL TO THE DEPARTMENT OF CERAN'S
AFFAIRS FOR THEIR CONTINUED COOPERATION. THEIR KNOWLEDGE AND
WILLINGNESS TO HELP HAS BEEN A MAJOR FACTOR IN OUR ABILITY TO
SERVICE OUR RESERVISTS' NEEDS AND QUESTIONS. THEIR
RESPONSIVENESS AND EXPERTISE HAS CONTRIBUTED TO A STRONG WORKING
RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AGENCIES THAT CONTINUES TO RESULT IN BETTER

TRAINED AND EDUCATED COAST GUARD CITIZEN-RESERVISTS.

TN CIOSING I APPLAUD, ON BEHALF OF THE CUAST GUARD RESERVE, YCUR
CONTINUED SUPPORT OF THIS MOST BENEFICIAL MONTGOMERY GI BILL

PROGRAM.

THIS CONCLUDES MY FORMAL STATEMENT. I WOULD BE HAPPY TO RESPOND

TO ANY QUESTIONS YOU MAY HAVE.

;.. -4
Fo—a
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STATEMENT BY MAJOR GENERAL DONALD BURDICK

MISTER CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE, IT IS A
PLEASURE FOR ME TO APPEAR BEFORE YOU ON BEHALF OF THE MORE
THAN 450,000 MEMBERS OF THE ARMY NATIONAL GUARD IN SUPPORT OF
THE MONTGOME.Y GI BILL AND TO ADDRESS THE TIMELY AND EFFICIENT
DELIVERY OF BENEFITS AND THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE PROGRAM FOR

THE MEN AND WOMEN OF THE ARMY NATIONAL GQUAFRD.

SINCE ITS INCEPTION IN 1985. THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL HAS
BECOME THE SINGLE MOST EFFECTIVE EDUCATION PROGRAM AVAILABLE
TO MEMBERS OF THE ARMY NATIONAL GUARD. IT HAS CONTRIBUTED
TO IMPROVED RECRUITING AND HETENTION AND HAS INCREASED THE
NUMBER OF SOLDIERS WHO SIGN SIX YEAR CONTRACTS. AS WE
CONTINUE TO IMPROVE THE QUALITY OF OUR °“ARMY ON CALL" IT IS
ESSENTIAL FOR US TO BE ABLE TO PROVIDE EDUCATIONAL BENEFITS
FOR OUR BRIGHT YOUNG SOLDIERS WHO ARE MAKING CONTRIBUTIONS TO

THE NATIONAL DEFENSE AND TO THEIR LOCAL COMMUNITIES AS WELL.

THE PRESIDENT RECENTLY RECOGNIZED REPRESENTATIVES FROM
EACH SERVICE AND COMPONENT OH THE OCTASION OF THE ONE
MILLIONTH PARTICIPANT IN THIS PROGRAM. THE QUALITY OF THE
YOUNG SERVICE MEMBERS WHO REPRESENTED THEIR RESPECTIVE
SERVICES INDICATED THAT WE ARE INDEED ATTRACTING 30ME OF THE
FINEST YOUNG PEOPLE AVAILABLE INTO THE SERVICE OF THEIR

COUNTRY.

AS OF MAY 10900 WZ HAD OVER 72,000 MEMBERS OF THE ARMY
NATIONAL GUARD TAKING ADVANTAGE OF THE BENEFITS OFFERED UNDER
THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL. WE CURRENTLY HAVE MORE THAN 38% OF
OUR ELIGIBLF POPULATION PARTICIPATING IN THE PROGRAM. THE
HUMBER OF PAATICIPANTS IS EXPECTED TO RISE TO 75,000 BY THE

END OF THE FISCAL YEAR. THE BENEFITS FOR VOCATIONAL TECHNICAL

f -
.z.;i
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STUDY AND OTHER PROVISIOMS ADDED BY THE LAST CONGRESS ARE
EXPECTED TO INCREASE PARTICIPATION SIGMIFICANTLY AS WELL AS
PROVIDL MANY OF OUR SOLDIERS WITH SKILL TRAINING DIRECTLY
RELATED TO THEIR MILITARY OCCUPATION. WE ALSO E¥PECT AN
INCREASE IN USAGE FROM GUARD MEMBERS ATTENDING SCHOOL LESS
THAN HALF TIME SINCE WE HAVE LOST FUNDING FOR THKE TUITION

ASSISTANCE PKOGRAM.

EFFORTS CONTINUE TO SOLVE EARLY PROBLEMS WITH THE
ADMINISTRATION OF THE PROGRAM. SEVERAL FACTORS HAVE
CONTRIBUTED TO THE IMPROVING ADMINISTRATION OF THE PROGRAM FOR
OUR SOLDIERS. FIRST OF ALL, THE ARMY NATIONAL GUARD HAS AN
EDUCATION SERVICES OFFICER AT EACH STATE HEADQUARTERS ONE OF
THE PRIMARY RESPONSIBILITIES OF THIS OFFICER IS TO PUBLICIZE
AND ADMINISTER THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL PROGRAM AND PROVIDE
ASSISTANCE TO COMMANDERS AND INDIVIDUALS IF ELIGIBILITY
PROBLEMS ARISE. SECONDLY, THE DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE HAS
PROVIDED, THROUGH THE DEFENSE MANPOWER DATA CENTER, A DIRECT
LINK UP CAPABILITY FOR OUR NATIONAL LEVEL MANAGERS TO MAKE
CHANGES TO THE DATA BASE IF THE ELIGIBILITY DATA IS IN ERROR
THIS HAS SHORTENED CONSIDERABLY THE AMOUNT OF TIME A SOLDIER
MUST @AIT TO HAVE HIS ELIGIBILITY STATUS CLARIFIED 'E ARE
ALSO WORKING WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE AND THE DEPARTMENT
OF VETERANS AFFAIRS TO ANTICIPATE ANY CHANGES IN THE SYSTEM
WHICH MAY BE NEEDED TO ACCOMMODATE NEW BENEFITS EFFECTIVE OoN

OCTOBER 1, 1980.

MR. CHAIRMAN, THIS CONCLUDES MY STATEMENT. AGAIN I WANT
TO THANK YOU AND YOUR COMMITTEE FOR YOUR SUPPORT OF OUR ARMY
NATIONAL GUARD, AND I WILL BE PLEASED TO ANSWER ANY QUESTIONS

YOU MAY HAVE.

o
O
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HBAJOR GENERAL PHILIX G. KILLEYX
' DIRECTOR, AIR NATI MNAL GUARD

General Killey was Yorn in Monmouth, Illinois on
October 3, 1941. He graduated from Monmouth High School
in 1959, and earned a bachelor of arts degree in econonmics
and mathematics from Monmouth College (Iliinois) in 1963.
His militaxry education includes squadron Officer School,
1974; and the National Ssecurity Management C.urse, 1984.

The general began his military career when he
enlisted in the U.S. Aixr Force in August 1963. He
attended Officer Training School at Lackland Air Force
Base, Texas and upon graduation in November 1963 was
.commissioned a second licutenant. He attended pilot
training at Reese Air Force Base, Texas and received his
pilot wings in February 1965. He was then assigned to
Eglin Air Force Base, Florida in August 1965. 1In May
1967, he was sent to Southeast Asia where he was assigned
to the 555th Tactical Fighter Squadron, Ubon Air Base,
Thailand, as a combat fighter pilot. He flew 100 combat
missions over North Vietnam in the F-4 aircraf. He
returned to the United States in February 1968 and was
stationed at George Air Force Base, California where he
was assigned as an F-4 instructor pilot. He was separated
from the U.S. Air Force in July 1969 and became an airline
pilot for Northwest Orient Airlines.

General Killey joined the South Dakota Air National
Guard in August 1970 as a squad-on fighter pilot and was
employed as a full-time air technician flying instructor
in March 1973. Since joining the Air National Guard,
General Killey has held several positions including Group
Weapons Tactics Officer, Chief of standardization and
Evaluation, and Deputy Commanuer for Operations. He was
appointed Commander of the 11dth Tactical Fighter Group in
August 1983, the position he held upon his appointment as
Adjutant General for South pakota on March 16, 1987.

General Killey is a command pilot with more than
5,000 hours of flying time in the T1-37, F-4C/D/E, F-100D/F
and the A-7D/K aircraft. He is currently qualified in the
F-16A/B and C-21 aircraft. His awards and decorations
include the Legion of Merit with one oak leaf cluster,
Distinguished Flying Cross, Meritorious service Medal, Air
Medal with two oak leaf ¢lusters, Combat Readiness Medal
with four oak leaf clusters, Vietnam Service Medal with
one service star, National Defense Service Medal, Air
Force Overseas She “t Tour Ribbon, Air Force Longevity
service Ribbon, Armed Forces Reserve ¥edal, Small Arms
Expert Marksmanship Ribbon, vietnam Gallantry Cross waith
palm and the Republic of Vietnam Campaign Medal. Under
General Killey’s leadership, the 11l4th Tactical Fighter
Group was awarded its second Air Force Outstanding Unit
Award (1985) and the Winston P. Wilson Trophy as the most
outstanding Fighter/ Reconnaissance Unit in the Air
National Guard (1984).

General Killey was promoted to Major General on April
19, 1989.

The general is marzied to the former Ellen Davis of
Phoenix, Arizona. The Killeys live at Bolling Air Force
Base.
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AIR NATIONAL GUARD
MONTGOMERY GI BILL

MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE, thank you
for the opportunity to be here and to represent the more
than 117,000 members of the Air National Guard. Tba
continuation and improvement of the Montgomery GI Bill
(MGIB) are essential to our ability to recruit and retain
the highest caliber men and women in the Air National
Guard. I express our sincere appreciation for the
outstanding support which the Congress and this Committee,
in particular, have given us.

Since its inception on July 1, 1985, the MGIB hae
proven to be a paramount enlistment and retention
incentive for the Air National Guard. The number oOf
six-year commitments rose to a high of 57.1 percent of all
enlistment or reenlistment actions in FY 86 and has tended
to stabilize around 50 percent since then.

Currently the Air National Guard has 53,935 members
who have met MGIB eligibility of which 20,838 have made
application for benefits. Of this number, 17,134 are
actually pacticipating in the program which represents 82
percent of all eligible Air National Guard officers and
enlisted members who have applied. I would like to make
special note of the fact that Air National Guard
participation has increased by almost 3,000 and our number
of applicants has increased by almost 4,000 over the past
year.

Administration of the MGIB program by A.r National
Guard managers has not been flawless. Starting with over
16,000 Air National Guard pexsonnel xecords with data
which was incomplete or inaccurate, our managers have
verified eligibility data and reduced the "unknown" status
of members applying to the VA for benefits to 257 records
as of May 31, 1990. This represents a 98 percent
accuracy. Our intent is to reach 100 percent accuracy
through development of edits in the personnel data system
(PDS) that will require accurate data input at the time
the member’s record is constructed.

As the MGIB continues to be the primary incentive fox
six-year enlistments and reenlistments, we
enthusiastically support the Montgomery GI Bill benefits.
Improved administration and increased awareness of this
extremely valuable program will remain a primary goal for
the Air National Guard.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. Thank you
for your continued support and I'1l1 be happy to respond to
any questions that you may have.
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Mr. chairnan and nembers of the committee, on behalf of the
National Association or Veterans Program Administrators, I wish to
thank you for the opportunity to present our comments and siugges-
tions on the current status of the Montgomery GI Bill. I would
also like to recognize the efforts of Mr. Penny, his s:aff, & 2
the comnittee nembers who continue to nake every effort to assure
the success of the MGIB. The MGIB 15 proving to be an outstanding
progran and through the efforts of this committee will remain

constant in .hat success.

NAVPA offurs the following thoughts, ts and T da-

tions as areas Of concern and possible improvements. Sonme nay
require legislation and others car be accomplished through policy
inplementation by the VA.

Tinely and Effjcient Delivery of Benefits:

Systen problenms:

X have attached samples of forms wh.ch I believe to be inter-
nal VA system problenms, and which confuse the student and delay
paynent of benefits. The first instances deal with duplication of
the self verification forms which are sent to the student. (At-
tachrment 1A, 1B, 2A, &2B.) I have included sanples of this
problen from b~th the St. Louis and Muskogee offices which secn to
indicate a systen wide problen.

The second set of attachments show inconsistent beginning and
ending dates, as well as credit hour discrepancies. (Attachnent
3A & 3B.) In the past, when the VA sent out the verification
cards (22-6533) for verification of enrollment by the school,
these same kinds of discrepancies were frequent due to some inter-
nal VA cycle. The veterans coordinators at the school were accus-
+onmed to this and conmpensated with the correct information. How,
however, aen this se. of dates and hours that does not match what
the student is taking are received by the student, they do not
xnow how to respond on the self-verification. Often the student
returns the forn stating there i1s a change from what is indicated
baecause what 1s indicated is not correct, apd inadvertently delay
their Payzment.

The fourth set of attachments are from the Buffalo processing

center, however I have received information of similar problems at
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the other processing centers. (Attachuent 4A & 4B.) In both
cases the student’s benefits have been stopped because the VA has
detev 2ined they "huve withdrawn from school.” The veteran student
dia not repost they had.withdrawn from school and the school 244
not report such. In the first of these canes there had been no
change in status at all; in the sacond case, the student had
reduced their hours. In both cases, the benefits were stopped and
several weeks passed before r-ymant cou)d be resumed.

HMail delays continue to be experienced and often non-receipt
of the self verification form. As thic continues, veterans coor=
dinators on the canpus encourage the student to complete a 21-4138
and return it with their credit hours and senester/quarter dates.
Some of the processing centers, however, have contacted %he stu-
dent and told them they ware not allowed to return a 4128 in lieu
of the self verification. What should thoy do if they don’t have
the self verification form? The goal is to obtain the student’s
signature that he/she is indeed still enrolled with a given nunmber
ot credit hours; regardless of .hat fornat the student utilizes it
should be acceptable as long as this desired information {s in-
cluded. Some students have gone nearly an entire tera without
receiving the VA fornm for seli verification. The student shou'ld
not be harassed, nor their benefits denied, due o a difficulty
within the VA systew.

Active duty personnel who are on *.chinal leave for the
beginning of a tern must have block 720 signed if they wish to
receive benefits for the active duty time per.od. Many do not
wish 7o receive this amount as it i{s usually an extrenely small
amount Of money and only serves to delay their benefits. The VA
is vigorously pursuing the prorated amount of the appropriate
tuition and fees, without the signuture of the Education Services
officer and to the delay of the nonthly cntitlement. If the
signature is not required, take it off of the form and allow the
active duty student the option of claining those few days or nut.
(Problens with an inquiry on this subject follcw.)

Schools continue to experience difficultiez in placing inqui-
ries £o the VA concerning particular student payment problens.

The attitude at VA regional offices continues, and is increas.ng,
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that Chapter 30 processing is not a priority because they are not
responsible for that processing. Inquiries which uave been placed
in an attempt to resolve the problems encounteved by terninal
leave active duty personnel have been totally unsatisfactovy
School veterans coordinators have had fo take an aggressive stand
with VA regional officc persannel to convince them to take a
second inquiry when the first answer did not address the issue.
one coordinator was told that the inquiry which went to Muskogee
was worded "Veteran does not wish payment for the Spring tern."
Flacing the second inquiry finally did resolve the lengthy delay
in payment of benefits, but not until the term was nearly com=-
pleted.

These Situations continue to emphasize the need for a toll
free number to thae processing centers so that direct contact can
occur between the schoois and the center where resolution will
take place. When the inquiry is placed from the school to the
regional office to the processing center, there is no way for the
processing center to ask for clarifying information. When the
question/problen has been interpreted two to three tines, it is
little wonder inat there is confusion as to what the otiginal
inquiry wvas. A second alternative may be for the school to write
up an inquiry and PAX it to the processing center. We would
expoct that the processing center would phone the school fco. any
necessary ciarifications. Additionally, similar to the recomnen-
dation pade by the Commission, it should ba considered to have an
onbudszan - however that person may be nore effective if placed
within the processing center rather than the regicnal oftices.
Because educational claims have such low priority at the regional
oftices, the orbudsnan Ray not have the necessary influence nor
support it placed there.

VA regional offices appear to “e "stepping up" the require-
ment that a 22-1999b be sent each time a student veteran adjusts
their class schedule - regardless of whether or not that adjust-
nent results in a change in the rate of pay. We continue to
maintain that requiring a 99b for each adjustment is a waste of
time, is labor inteonsive for both the school and the VA, 3nd does
rothing for the paper reductivn theory. It is unnecessary to
report all changes in status unless a change in pay will be seen.

VA regional office newsletters have indicated the threat of insti-
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tutional liability if al) changes are not reported. In reality,
for what ig the school liable if there has bean no overpaynment of
ecducational benefits? Nothing is gained from this reporting.

The exchange of irformation détween tho 500 syster and the VA
systen continues to be an enormous probler, and doos not readily
appear to be improving. It is not unusual for a student to be
recetving benefits and then for the benefits to be stopped = the
VA stops the benefits because of some errov botween the DoD and
the VA which has indicated that the student is not eligible. The
VA is remiss in not being more of an advocate for the student
vateran and attempting to resolve the problenm. This happens sO
frequantly that the VA personnel have to know it is usually an
error in Dop information, but yet they terminate benefits without
pursuing the information to be corrected.

Many schools nake use of the VA report called tha "COIN TAR
300", It is a listing of students by facility code and indicates
dates attended and the rates of pe; received. It would be very
beneficial to schools for this report to be in alphabetical order
by student last hane.

Support and Priorities:
Some of the VA regional office newsletters have addressed the

Jov numbers of educational claims being handled at the regional

officas. We fccl that the tona of these articles is indicative of
the attitude in general of tho regional offices. This tona is
cozmunicated to all levols of the cducational coamunity. School

adpinistrators then reflect this attitude in the vay they vieu the
fmportance of the veterans coordinators/office staff. Often those
wersonnel are given additional duties. If nev staff{ is hired they
are not given institutional support to travol to training sessions
or conforences. ‘fho result of this is being scen more and more
froquently in the educational institutions - veterans offices
staffed by personnel who have other, more highly valued duties: or
sta’f who havo had no training, do not knov what is expected of
then, do not know specific regulations that the school is to
enforce, and who can very easily ge. the institution into a
tenuous situatior through lack of knovledge.

The Commission report contained recommendations for the
training and assisting of new veterans offica staff - by both the

VA and the SAA. Wo faal this is bacoming increasingly imperative.
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H
It the previous vatarans coordinator leaves the institution, there

is absolutely no referance porson for the new staff. There is
seldon anyone else at the school who knows any of the VA require-
nments and regulations to asiulst ti.e aow person. A training pro-
gram by the VA and/or SAA i1 .acomnmerded, training which should
utilize the VA/AACRAO Certification Manual as a basis.

There are sources of .nstitutional funding which benefit the
vaterans offices which are in need of congressional support. The
tirst of these is the VA raporting fae -~ that monaey which the VA
pays tc the school to off set the cost involved in certitying
vaterans for thair educational benefits. We support an increase
in the anount paid for each studant. Additionally, we support the
concapt of being paid for each student certifiad during an entirae
yoar. Rather than the VA paying the school for the vaterans
enrolled and receiving benefits on a certain date, the VA aunould
pay the school for the entire k¥evious year’s i.tal.

The second source of sSuppor: iuvs = *eterans 2ffices on
college campuses is the IS Department of Education Vetarans Educa-
tional Outreach Program (VEOP). Although this prograan is funded
at n abyspally low levael, it does provide the incantive on many
canpusas to maintair, a visibie Office of Veterans Services. This
prograr has not been actively supported by Cony.ess for a number
of years, and is not raconmended for funding by the Adninistra-
tion. Support and incrcased funiing for thie progranm would pro-
vide hundreds of colleges with seed noney to provide the nocessary
sarvices tO studeat veterans.

Responsibilities of the VEOP include recruitmaent and reten-
tion of veterans. In presentations and articles by both the SAA
and SOC, reference has been made to a low usage rzte by those
eligible for the MGIB. Tha flguras of only 22% usage fron those
eligible fror the Army, and overall usage of 16% have been
used. If thase figures are even close to being accurate, thare
are prcblems here that we all must selve. Support of thea VEGP is
one way %0 assist in recruitzent and to assure therc are better
qualified staff at those colleges when the veteran arrives for
assistance. We feel there is a continuing need for increased,
quality counseling as the service person is discharged and to
dispel nisunderstandings of what is available for them. It is
cruclial that the VA, SAA, DcD, and the schools work together ¢o

provide bettar information and better gervices.
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6
The areas Of measurement anc standardization must continue to

be addressed. Standardization of all possible benctits anong the
various chapters is strongly supported by NAVPA. Much of the
incorrect and confusing inforpatiu. wlven to new student veterans
is often attributable to a counselor who is not accurate on which
benetits are available for which chapters.

The report by the internal VA task force dealing with Conmis-
sion recomaendations On neasurement scems to indicate thay could
not agree on a solution. We should consider that the issues on
neasurezent in all of the appropriata reports are sympto=ms, and
that the real heart of the problem is in how the VA views educa-
tion and in vhat it considers "non-traditional™ education. We
continue our jtand that the VA is not in the business of setting
standards for education. If a program has the approval of the
appropriate accrediting agencies, educaticnal boards, the SAA,
etc., then a student veteran should be entitled to receive bene-
fits at the appropriate credit hour rate. The mothods which the
VA refors to as "non-traditional™ are no longer consilered that by
the najority of th~ oducational community. Innovations have nade
new concepts possible in the delivery of educational experiences
and ir is time for the VA to adjust the marner in nich they view
these innovations.

NAVPA recommends that & group sinilar to the Commission, or
&n cdusational advisory committee, be maintained to assist in the
on going need for raview of the MGIB, where it’s going. how it’s
doing, how it can ba enhanced. The VA Educational Advisery Com-
mintee is not apprupriate as it now exists - there are currertly
no nembers appointed ard they Pave no authority t nmeet unless
called by the VA, To ba effective, such a Boar:./Cornission nust
be sanctioned in some way by Congress and receive zZll necesso
and apprepriata support.

We appreciate the opportunity to address the House Comniti.ce
cn Veterans Affairs on these arcas of concern and sujgestions for
inprovenents. We commend your concern and attention to the con-

tinuing enhancenent of the Montgomery GI Bill,
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10
Veterans '4“*‘754}1 ,
« Administration mes7t 47,
P.O. BOX 4616 APTEl 2, 1930
BUFFALO, NY 14240-4616
IN REPLY RESEN 10
REGISTRAR PRRE NUMIER
BROOKDALE COMHUNITY 14 2 -wrassmr
COLLEGZ R A S amam

LINCROFT N 077380

We have been inforned that HEWSENS A SHEWD has withdrawn
from your school. Fully complete the attached forms showing the
Toquired fnformation relating to the withdrawal.

Please furnish the requested snfornation

a& 00N As possidle,
Preferadly within 30 days.

The infornation contained in this letter has been sent to
this student.

JAMES O. CRANE
ADJUDICATION OFFICER

This  shudent rempined ot

YOV/R reducto
or widthdrawal. Student R Npalog g

was pad for Jan. * Feb.

o mid - he hadl reccived no furdber benes ds.
/,2;"( qm‘;":'- Va‘-y*"“"::ﬁ"o"a(mm‘or “aant on another
dertfiliagation petbevatne howrs
Veterans .
.C} Mdininistration R+tachment 4432
F.0. BOX 4A16 April 10, 1990
BUFFALO, NY 14240-4616

N RIRLY REFER 1O

PIE WveEr
BROOFK.DALE COKKUNITY
454 -ENEEEER.
COLLEGE P

LINCROFT ¥J 07716

We have bean Snformed that RN D CAYENED has w::ng:i:n the
from your school, Fully complete the attached fors &n 9
required fnfornation relating to the withdrawval.

blease furnish the requested INformation as soon as possivle,
preferably within 30 days.

The information contained in this letter has been sent to
this student.

JAMES 0. CRANE
ADJUDICATION OFFICER

This student had reduded howrs
Afer rvetejpt of 4this letter, seforans
i asother aertifioation skaw:‘n? hours ,

Y net w.fldvown .,
coon(.‘maalor :en7"
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TESTIMONY OF

Ronald H. Atwell, Director
Office of veterans' Affairs

university of Central Florida

before the
House Veterans Affairs Sub-Committee on

Education, Training and Employment

July 12, 1990

Room 334, cannon House Office Building




Mr Chairman and members of this committee, on behalf of

the University of Central Florida, I wish to thank you for

tae opportunity to present ny views, as well as those of my
colleagues, concerning the implementation and effectiveness
of the Montgomery GI Bill.

In consideration of time and since others will be
giving testimony on the overall effectiveness of the
program, I will limit my comments to three areas. The
claims Processing problems at the Department of Veterans'
Affairs (DVA) Regional Processing Center in Atlanta,
Georgia., the Department of Veterans Affairs's proposed
solutions to these problems, and our recommendations for
irprovenent.

The comments and views that I present are from three
sources. First, my personal observations based upon the
day-to-day operation of the office of Veterans Affairs. The
second, those views of Montgomery GI Bill recipients, who
responded to a survey that was recently conducted by my
office. Finally, those views of my colleagues who are
within the Atlanta Regional Processing Center service area.
It's important to note that while the previously mentioned
survey was not scientific and could not stand up to
statistical analysis, the data gathered does provide general
information and poseibly identify trends. Additionally, I
must point out that it was imposgible to obtain input from
every school in the region. I did, however, solicit and
receive comments from several schools, both inside and
sutside the state of Florida.

Let me begin by saying that based on the information I
gathered I feel that the timeliness and accuracy of claim
processing at Atlanta is improving. This does not mean to
imply that all problems have be solved, but only to
recognize the efforts being made thus far. Additionally, in
my discussions with other Coordinators, I found that the

level of satisfaction or Dis-satisfaction with the Atlanta
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center varied from school to school, and from state to
state. This could be a result of isolated problems
experienced by one particular school, or the expectations of
the veterans' Affairs Coordinator. To illustrate that last
point, coordinators from one particular state were satisfied
with the Atlanta center, and rated it better than the DVa
Regional Office within their state. HNever-the-less, when
asked about timeliness and accuracy of claims processing at
Atlanta, their responses differed very little from
coordinators from other states who were less satisfied. In
the same regard, the students surveyed indicated general
satisfaction with the program. And, as one might expect,
the fewer problems the student had in getting their
benefits, the more satisfied they were with the program.
Finally, the views presented are based upon the information
from this year. MNo attempt was made to compile data from
last year.

The general consensus is that while improvements are
being made, there are a number of problems with the Regional
Processing Center that must be resolved for the Montgomery
GI B1l) to become the effective tool it was designed to be.

Those arcas that We consider problems at the Atlanta
center, and I would suggest at other processing centers, can
be classified into four basic categories: Timeliness of
claims processing; The accuracy of the awards:; The problens
associated with comnmunication between the veterans, and the
schools, with the Atlanta center; and finally, the
Departnent of Veterans Affairs and the Department of Defense
communication and coordination.

The timeliness Of claims processing and the accur.cy ot
the awards was the major concern wich both Coordinaturs and
students. While I found exceptions at both ends of the
scale, generally, it takes eight (8) to fifteen (15) weeks
to process the claim and make the award. First time claims

take the longest, at twelve (12) to fifteen (15) weeks,
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while a new award, when the claim has already been
established, takes the least, at six (6) to eight (8') weeks.
Additionally, Y d1d find examples where it took up to ten
(10) to twelve (12) weeks to process a change of school
request, where the student changed from one school to
another (4.e¢. completed the AssOciates degree and
transferred to a four Year schonl). These time frames
average three to four weeks ionger than cther DVA Chapters,
and are computed from the time the application/certification
is nailed or transmitted until the veteran receives his/her
check. The timeliness of processing at the beginning of
this year was undoubtedly affected by the major project of
the Chapter 34 conversion to chapter 3G. IL is important to
note that the above figures do not include the processing
tines for these individuals. It did not seem appropriate to
include this datz since it was a one time occurrence. On
the average it took longer to process conversions, with some
cases taking up to five or six months.

The accuracy of the awards 1s lesg of a problem, but
when they occur they have an adverse effect. while we
understand that mistakes in a system this size zust be
expected, the following were mentioned frequently ecnough to
be considered trends. These include: the students receiving
tWo or more "Verification of Attendance” forms for the same
period, or not receiving one at all; no confirmation that
the Claim Application and/or Enrollment Certification was
received and i1s being processed; "Certificate of
Eligibility" forms and/or award letters not being received,
or being rec~‘+_u se.eral weeks late; awards being denied,
even though the documencs submitted support the award;
awards being suspended for no apparent reason; lost
applications and/or documents, and, incorrect benefits being
awarded 1in non-standard terms. In ay estimation, these

point to system problems as well as hupan error.
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Cornunication is a continuing problem, and the
communication difficulties being experienced are much the
same a5 we have with our owr. . igional offices. The basic
problen is that neither the st.dent nor the school has
access to the person with the information and authority. To
illustrate, let nme use this example. A student has waited
five w.eks and has heard nothing about their DVA benefits.
To £ind out the problem, the student calls the Toll free
number at their Regional office (they cannot call Atlanta).
The telephone person at the Regional office accesses the
»Tsrget® computer system to determine the status of the
claim. If the information is on the ascreen then the veteran
can be told what the problem is and what, if anything, needs
to be done. Unfortunately, in most cases the claims
applicstion, or enrollment certitication, has not been
entered into the *Target™ system, and the student is told to
check with the scadol (or even worse that the school has not
sent anything). The veteran then appears at ny office
wanting to know why we have not done our Jjob. We then have
to call a different number at our Regional office (we cannot
call Atlanta), and try to have an inquiry done to deternine
the problem. If everything works as it should, in seven to
ten working days we get a call telling us the status, or
asking that we resubmit the package. By this time 8ix to
eight weeks has passed and the veteran has yet to receive a
benefit check. In this example the problem is twofold.
First, applications and Enrollment Certifications are not
being entered into the "Target" system when received by
Atlanta, (or any of the Regional offices for that matter).
This means that there is no way of knowing if the
application, and/or Enrollment Cer*ification, has been
received. To $liustrate this point my school transmits the
Enrollment Certifications electronically, so I know the
exact day that the Chapter 30 Unit receives the

certification. However, I know froa experience that it =may
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take three to six weeks before it appears on the Target
systen. Second, neither the student nor the schools have
access to an individual who has up-to-dace information
available or the authority to take timely a¢tion. The
frustration caused by this lack of communication causes the
majority of coaplaints that I deal with on a day to day
basis.

The accuracy of the Defense Manpower Data Center (DMDC)
remains a nmajor problem, not only in the pre~essing of
clains for Chapter 106, but als¢ with Chapter 30. The fact
that the DVA still bases ¢ligibility solely on the data in
this system, while ignoring submitted documents, is
extremely frustrating, Not to mention the detrimental
effect it has on the veterans, reservist, and national guard
members whose benefits are denied or termimited. There are
cases were veterans benefits were terminated and the
individual instructed to repay all the entitlement because
the DMDC coaputes erroneousl, changed thair cligibilisy., In
the sane regard I nave had cases where veterans were
discharged early at the convenience of the governmenu to
attend College, only to be informed that they are not
eligible for benefits. The latest case occurred earlier
this year. The veteran had been in school for two months
when he was told by the DVA that he was not eligible for VA
benefits. By the time the problem was corrected (four
months), the veteran had dropped out of school, moved back
to his parents and obtained a full time job. Grantid, this
is a specific isolated case, but one that is repeated far
too often throughout the country. My concern, and those of
my colleagues, is that it does not appear tnat the
Department of veterans Affairs 1s an advocate for the
veteran, but is only an adainistrator of the progran.

We at the schools have no way of knowing all the
actions or proposed solutions that Department of veterans

Affairs is considering to resolve these problems. I am
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however & :re of three: The first 16 to increasa staffing
at the Atlanta office; Second, allow and encourage schools
to send advanced ceitification for Chapter 30 veterans- And,
Finally, increase utilization of electronic certification.
The f1rst proposed soluticn, that of increased staffing.
should have a positive impact upon both the timeliness and
accuracy of claims processing. I am concerned, however,
that without proper training and supervision, claias will be
processed faster, but at the expenst of accuracy. The end
result will be increased workload on the schools and delayed
benefits for the veterans. The second proposed solution 18
the advance certification of Chapter 30 veterans. The DVA
pulicy instructs schools to disregard other DVA polices and
sent. Enrollzent Certifications up to 45 days in advance of
the beginning of the term of enrrllsent. While my
colleagues and 1 see this as a positive step, we do not feel
this change addresses the real problem. At best tt is a
short term solution, and at worst, it cculd increase
overpaynents and possibly institutional liability. 1In
addition, while our school 15 prepared to take any action
r.hat will speed claims processing, this new policy does
require us to modify our computer software to accozmodate
two sets of rulag. I believe that there are other schools
that will find themselves in the saze, or similar situation.
Finally, By colleagues and I wholeheartedly support the move
to electronic certification. <The University of Central
Florids 18 ~=~ of the few schools who 1s transaitting
Enroliments Certifications electronically to the Atlanta
center. I have found the system to be very effective at
reducing the processing tise for claims and the asounts of
overpayments.

In addition to the above actions, we recomaend the
£o0llowing changes be nade or prograas be isplemented.
First, it 1s recommended that the requireaent to report

every change in enrollment status be removed. Under current
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policies a school must report all changes in enrollment,
regardlecs of the gffect »n rraining time and entitlement.
The reconmended change would require schools to report
changes 4in enrollment only when it effects training time and
entitlement. This change would greatly reduce the number of
changes being sent to Atlanta. Second, we recoamend that
the DVA iaznediately implement Electronic Certification at
the four Regional processing Centers. Further, we recommend
that the Optical Scanning systea being used at the St. Louis
Processirg center o¢ instaliad at the other regional
processing centers, and that a FAX systen be installed so
that rissing documents can be sent immediately to the
Chapter 30 unit. We see the move to computerized electronic
certification as having the greatest potential to solve the
problex of timely clains processing. For exasple, we have
had great success with the systexm at the St. Perersburg
Regional Office, with sone students receiving che~ks within
three weeks of the date certified. Third, we ask that an
ombudsman be established at each regional process canter and
each Regional Office. The ozbudszman would not only have
access to the chapter 30 files but also the authority to
take the action necessary to resolve problenms.

Additionally, izmplement a toll-free number to the Regional
Processing Centers for use by schools in resolving problenms.
Hany tizes the probleas that are causing the delay can be
corrected over the phone or with a copy of a document.
Fourth, that the DVA inplement an aggressive training
progran for newly hired claims processing personnel, and
that the DVA ponvide hands-on training for all new school
DVA Certifying Officials. We believe that one long ters
solution to tho accuracy of claims processing is to insure
that those inir ating and processing the claips are well
trained. TFifts that the Mi1litury Services be directed to
provide docuzented counseling for servicemezbers who are

separating. The documentation should included a statenment
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that the eligibility status for Veterans Education Benefits
was discussed, and that the ;c-her 1s aware of his/her
eligibility. I am know of cases where nenbers were
separated early, and as a result, lost eligidbility for
benefits. However, evidence suggested that the veteran did
not realize that they were not eligible. In fact, in sozme
cases the DD form 214 states that the reason for separation
was to attend school. We believe that this and our next two
recoznendations will help solve these probleas. Sixth, that
the Military vervices be instructed to included, on the DD
Fora 214 “Discharge Document”, the statement that the nember
18, or 1z not, e igible for veterasnt' education benefits,
including chapter. The current discharge cocument has no
place to indicate eligibility for DVA benefits, this would
correct this deficlency. Finally, direct the DVA to use the
DD Form 214 as proof of eligibility for veterans’ benefits.
Thera are cases that even when the DD Fora 214 1s correct,
tha DVA relies on the DMDC cosputer when making eligibility
deternination. We consider theso last three recoazendation
to be needed for two réeéz<one. By indicating eligibility on
the DD Form 214 you have provides the veteran, the school,
and the DVA with documented Proof of eligibility. 1In
addition, it also reaoves the burden of knowing all the
eligibility requiresents from the young service mexber and
places it with the Military Services. ¥e believe that if
servicesernbers are aistakenly given a discharge that mekes
then ineligible for benefits, it should be the Military
Service that accepts the responsibility, and not the
veteran.

I thankX you very much for the opportunity tc acdress
the House Veter»~s Affairs Sub-Cornittee on Education,
Training, and Employment. My colleagues and I comaend the
work that has been done by this comaittee to 1aprove and

ensure the success of the Montgomery GI Bill.
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STATEMENT BY
LIEUTENANT GENERAL JOHN CONAWAY
CHIEF. NATIONAL GUARD BUREAU
UNITED ITATES AIR FORCE
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMKITTEE ON
EDUCATION, TRAINING, AuD EMPLOYMENT
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS’ AFFAIRS
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
SECOND SESSION, 101ST CONGRESS
JULY 12, 1990

KOT FOR PUBLICATION
UNTIL RELEASED BY THE
VETERAN’S AFFAIRS
COMMITTEE
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LIEUTENANT GENERAL JOHN B. CONAWAY
CHIEF, NATIONAL GUARD BUREAU

Lieutenant General John B. Conaway is Chief of the National
Guard Bureau, Washington, D. C.

General Conaway was born in Henderson, KY. He received a
Bachelor of Science Degree in Business Administration in 1956
from the University of Evansville, IN. 1In 1975, he received a
Master’s Degree in Management and Human Relations froa webster
College, St. Louis. General Conaway cozpleted U. S. Air Force
Commanders Safety School in 1969, Air Command and staff College
in 1971, Air University Commanders School in 1972 an? tne
Industrial College of the Armed Forces in 1973.

General Conaway was connissioned a Second Lieutenant in the
U. S. Air Force in June 1956. After basic pilot training, he
attended idvancei combat crew training, graduating in 1958. His
next assignments were as an F-102 fighter interceptor pilect in
the Air Defense Command at K.I. Sawyer Air Force Base and
Kincheloe Air Force Base, MI. 1In 1960, General Conaway joined
the West Virginia Air National Guard as an SA-16 pilot, flying a
special forces operations mission. In 1963, he transferred to
Kentucky Air National Guard’s 123rd Tactical Reconnaissance Wing
in Louisville, as an RB-57 pilot and, in 1965, became an air
technician flying training instructor, flying RF-101s. He was
called to active duty with the Xentucky Air National Guard in
January 1968 and served in Alaska, Panama, Japan, and Korea.
Upon deactivation in June 1969, he returned to the Kentucky Air
National Guard as operations of ficer.

In October 1972, General Conaway was appointed air commandexr
of the Kentucky Air National Guard. In December 1974, he was
appointed Vice Commander of the 123rd Tactical Reconnaissance
Wing which had units in Kentucky, Arkansas, Nevada and Idaho.
some of his other assignments have included duty as Wing Director
of Operations, Wing Chief of Safety, Wing Chief of
standardization and Evaluation, Group Commander, Sroup Deputy
Commander for Operations and SQuadron Jperations Officer.

General Conaway was recalled to active duty as Deputy
Director of the Air Mational Guari in April 1977 and, in April
1981, he was naped Director. He was reappointed Director in
April 1985. On July 20, 1988 he was named as Vice Chief,
National Guard Bureau. In February 1990, he was appointed as
Chief, National Guard Bureau and promoted to Lieutenant General.

General Conaway is a command pilot with more than 6,000
hours in numerous types of aircraft. His many military
decorations and aw.rds include the Air Force Distinguished
Service Medal, Legion of Merit, and Meritorious Service Medal.

He is also the recipient of the Air Force’s Eugene M. Zuckert
Managenent Award and the Air National Guard’s Order of the Sword.

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

rl'.-lIllIllr—_—_______———— S




E

133

HR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE, I APPRECIATE THE
OPPORTUNITY TO SUBMIT TO THIS COMMITTEE A BRIEF WRITTEN STATEMENT
CONCERNING THE NATIONAL GUARD BUREAU POSITION ON THE EFFECTIVENESS
OF THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL.

FIVE YEARS AGO, THE RESERVE COMPONENTS WERE IN NEED OF AN
INCENTIVE PROGRAM; ONE THAT WOULD PROVIDE ASSISTANCE TO ITS
MEMBERS AND PROSPECTIVE MEMBERS AND BETTER EQUIP THEM TO PROGRESS
IN THEIR CHOSEN MILITARY CAREERS. CONGRESS RESPONDED WITH THE
MONTGOMERY GI BILL.

SINCE ITS INCEPTION IN JULY 1985, THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL HAS
PROVIDED A VALUABLE INCENTIVE TO THOUSANDS OF MEN AND WOMEN IN THE
NATIONAL GUARD. OUR RECCRDS INDICATE AN INCREASE IN THE RETENTION
OF TALENTED GUARD PERSONNEL WITH A SIGNIFICANT INCREASE IN THE
NUMBER OF SIX YEAR REENLISTHMENT CONTRACTS AND HAS PLAYED A KEY
ROLE IN ATTRACTING QUALITY RECRUITS MANY OF WHOM WILL BECOME
CAREER GUARDSMEN.

WE AT THE NATIONAL GUARD BUREAU HAVE BEEN WORKING WITH OUR
ACTIVE ARMY AND AIR COUNTERPARTS AS WELL AS THZ DEPARTMENT OF
DEFENSE AND THE VETERANS ADMINISTRATION TO ENSURE THAT ALL
ELIGIBLE INDIVIDUALS ARE BEING INFORMED OF THE PROGRAM AKD THE
BENEFITS ASSOCIATED WITH 1T.

SIMPLY PUT, THE PPOGRAM IS WORKING. AS OF MAY 1590, OVER
72,000 ARMY NATIONAL GUARD MEMBERS WERE PARTICIPATING IN THE
PROGRAM WHICH REPRESENTS 38 PERCENT PARTICIPATION OF THOSE
ELIGIBLE. IN THE AIR NATIONAL GUARD THE NUMBERS ARE ALSO
FAVORABLE WITH 17,134 MEMBERS ACTIVELY TAKING PART IN THE PROGRAM
WHICH REPRESENTS 32 PERCENT OF THOSE ENTITLED TO PARTICIPMATE.

ALTHOUGH THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL HAS AN IMPRESSIVE TRACK
RECORD, WAYS TO IMPROVE AND EXPAND THE PROGRAM ARE CONTINUALLY
CONSIDERED. ANY IMPROVEMENTS MADE BY YOUR COMMITTEE WOULD ONLY
SERVE TO MAKE AN ALREADY VITAL PROGRAM EVEN BETTER.

THE MEN AND WOMEN OF THE NATIONAL GUARD ARE CCMMITTED TO
EXCELLENCE AND DEDICATED TO THE SERVICE OF THEIR COUNTRY.
EACH INDIVIDUAL HAS TAKEN AN OATH TO DEFEND IT FREELY AND
WITHOUT RESERVATION. WE OWE IT TO THEM, AS WELL AS OURSELVES, TO
ENSURE THEY RECEIVE E ERY RESOURCE UBTAINABLE TO ACCOMPLISH THAT
MISSION. THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL ACCOMPLISHES THAT GOAL AND
PROVIDES THE NECESSARY EDUCATIONAL AND FINANCIAL BENEFITS THEY
REQUIRE. 1IN SHORT, OUR ARMED SERVICES CAN ONLY BE AS GOOD AS OUR
MEMBERS. THEREFORE, WE MUST CONTINUE TO STRIVE TO ATIRACT, TRAIN
AND RETAIN QUALITY COMMUNITY-BASED SOLDIERS AND AIRLEN. THE
NATIONAL GUARD BUREAU LEADERSHIP STRESSES THE IMPORTANCE OF THE
MONTGOMERY GI BILL AND EAGERLY SUPPORTS IT.

MR. CHAIRMAN, THIS CONCLUDES MY STATEMENT. AGAIN I JANT TO
THANK YOU AND YOUR COMMITTEE FOR YOUR SUPPORT OF THE NATIONAL
GUARD IN THE PAST AND LOOK FORWARD TO WORKING WITH YOU IN THE
FUIURE.

O
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Statement of
Tho lmerican Le e(yz'on

1608 K STREET, N. W.
‘WASHINGTON. D. C. 20008

from

STEVE A. ROBERTSON, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR
NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE COMMISSION
THE AMEZICAN LEGION

to the

SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT
COMMITTEE 0% VETERANS AFFAIRS
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

on

HONTGOKERY GI BILL

JuLY 12, 1990
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The American Legion welcomes the opportunity to present its views on the
umplementation and effectiveness of the Montgomery G.l Bill which was established
under Title Vil of Public Luw 98.525, The American Legion applauds the Committee for
its work in the development, passage, and amendments of the Montgomery G.l Bill,

The stated proaram purposes of the Montgomery G.l. 8ill are to assist members of
the Armed Forces to reodjust to civilian Life after their sepuration from miulitory service,
to assist the All-Volunteer Force program and the Total Force Concept of the Armed
Forc:s by establishing a progrem of educational assistance based on Active Duty service
or ¢ combinotion of Actise Duty service and in the Selected Reserve {including the
National Guard); to aid in the recruitment and retention of highly quaiified personnel for
both the Active ond Ressrve Components of the Armed Forces; and to give special
emphasis to providing educational assistance benefits to aid in the retention of personnel
in the Armed Forces.

The educational assistance programs of the Montgomery G.l. 8ill are funded and
odministered by the Depurtment of Veterans Affairs for the Active Duty components
except for "kickers" and smplemental programs which are funded by the Department of
Defense, The educational assistance programs for the Selected Reserve are also furded
by the Department of Defense, |t comes as no surprise that the permanent Montgomery
G.1. Bill has served as a strong, cost effective recruiting tool for our Armed Forces.

As the Military Services draw-down, we believe the Montgomery G.i. Bill will gain
heightened umportence bot in assisting the transition of service members to civilian life
ond in attrocting quality, albeit fewer, occessions into the Armed Forces. To retain its
competitive edge in attrocting quality men and women into the Services, however, the
dollar value of edvcational benefits must re nain commensurate with average voliegiate
tuition costs which rantinue to escalate, The necessity of possessing a college degree
appears to be gaining in importonce as more and more service members jo'n the ranks of
increasingly competitive civilian employment, We would advocate, therefore, that o
mechanism be established to determine if the dollar value of Montgomery G.. Bili
educational benefits is keeping poce with annual averoge collegiate tuition costs.

The second point deals with the initial 72-hour enrollment period when brand new
service members at recruiting stations are required to indicate whether they desire to
enrall in the Montgomery Cu. Bill program or not. We believe that service members
should be afforded an extended enrollment period as the initial 72-hour ecroliment period
may be premature and might be conducive to excluding thase service members who may
subsequently opt for early-outs ar who are involuntarily separated. Recruits shovid not
be required to make an irrevocable decision so early in their service, particularly if other
active duty membsrs might enroll at any point in their military careers, We would also
not be opposed to allowiny members who entered the service prior to the |985 starting
paint to sign up for the program. Recognizably, participarts would be required to
contribute 51,200 to qualify for benefits which highlights the need for an extended
enrallment pericd early in the service member's snlistment or career rather than
allowing members to wait for a final enrollment "window" before leaving the service,

The Americon Legion would not be opposed to extending Montgomery G.l. Bill
eligibility to service members covered by the Veterans Educational Assistonce Program
(VEAP) which provided education-., ber =fits to people who came on active &t, between
December 31, 1976, the end of the Vietnam G.l. Bill eligibility, and July |, 1985, the
starting date for the Montgoaery G.l, Bill, Only IS percent of those eligible for VEAP
enrolled, and many who contriduted money later withdrew it. VEAP participents shuuid
be allowed to convert to the Montgomery G.l. Bill, which has an 8-for-l payback rather
thon VEAP's 2-for-l contribut.on,  Again, they would be required to make the 51,200
contribution to become elinible,

In earlier testimony befare this Subcommittee, Tre Americon Legion did not
oppose the provision that service members receive Honorobie Discharges to be eligibie
for Montgomery G.l. Bilfl benefits. We are still not opposed to this requirement.
Granted, each branch of the Service traditionally interprets the Depurtment of Defense
Directive in their awn woy as to what constitutes honest, faithful ond honorable
service. To dilute the Hunorable Discharge eligibility requirement would be equivalent
to reducing the high standcrds of conduct and perfurmance expected of the military
services, Any former service member who enroiled in the Montgomerv G.l. Bill program
and subsequently reccived a less than Honoraole Discharge has .urthur recourse to
eligibility through the Discharge Review Boards and the Boords for Correction of
Military Records,

The requirement that service members to be eligible for educational benefits must
have served at least 20 continuous months on an enlistment of iess thon 3 yeors and at
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teast 30 continvous months on on enlistment of . ,ears or more as prescribed in Title 38,
Chapter 30, Section [41! of the Public Law, needs ta be revisited. As the Servicas
continve to draw-down, and foced with the likelihood of involuntary separations, it
appecrs that there may have o be exceptions to this requirement or that the
requirement be wawved in its entirety. We in The American Legion have experienced
instances of service members granted early releases to ottend college ROTC progroms
who were subsequently denied their educatic .l benefits and deried o refund because
they had not served 30 consecutive months on Active duty. The only recourse was for
these former service members to oppeol to the Boards for Correction of Military or
Naval Records so that additional constructive service would be indicated on therr DO 214
Discharge Certificates. We feel that prolonged oc tions such as this, requining nearly two
years for resolution, could have been easily avoided. )

Mr. Chairman, there has been considerable conjecture over the possibility of
deriving a so-called 'peace dividend" from the proposed Defense budget to redirect
toward domestic priorities. {f thare is a peoce dividend, we believe it should be invested
into a comprehensive transition benefits package, to include Montgomery G.L Bill
educational benefits, to assist the thousands of dedicated servicemer. ond women our
government chooses to release from octive duty. These veterans have voluntarily
elected to serve their country, endured the hardships attendant to service uife, and have
preserved the peace we enjoy today. This great country can afford to do no less,
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Non Commissioned Officers Association of the United States of America
225 N. Washington Street ® Alexandria, Virginia 22313 ¢ Telephone (703) 549-0311
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submitted to
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NCOA regrets that a schedule conflict precludes
participation in this most important hearing on the Moatgomery
G.1. Bill. However, the Association sincerely appreciates this
opportunity to share 1ts written submission with the committee.

The Montgomery G.1. Bill {s probably the single most
1mportant and most successful piece of legislation adopted by
Congress during the 1980's. More than one million military
recruits have participated in the program. Together, they have
contributed nearly $1 billion to its operation. Notwithstanding
its obvious success in attracting participants, there 18 still
room for improvement in the program.

Benefit levels for example have not been increased since
the program was enacted in 1984, Actually the benefit levels
were not set with enactment in 1984, but when the proposal was
written in 1982. Mcanwhile a partially indexed test progranm of
cducation benefits created while the Montgomery G.1. Bill was
under consideration provided initial benefits of $300 but now
pays $467. Accordingly, NCOA believes benefit levels should be
increased for both active and reserve participants in the
Montgomery program. And, to prevent such future decline in
benefit values, the Association would support some automatic
ad justment mechanism.

Participant fees in the program continue to discriminate
against young servicemembers whese financial position does not
allow them to make the $1,200 pay forfeiture necessary for NGIB
enrollment. The Association continues to Support elimination of
such fees. However, since Congress seems intent on retaining
such fees NCOA believes they should be spread over a longer
period of time. For exarmple: $50 pur month for 24 months.
Another way to mitigate the fee impact is to reduce it in
relation to length of service. For example: 2 year <ontract.
$1200 fee; 3 year contract, $900 fee; 4 yocar contract, $600 fees
6 year contract, $300 fee.

Under current law the only time participation fees are
refunded is if a servicemember dies on active duty. Actually,
survivors receive a "death gratuity®" 1n an amount equal to any
pay forfeiture the doceased made for MGIB participation. Frankly
NCOA thinks 1t is unconscionable for government to Keep any moncy
collected without providing a service. Those who participate
without Subse¢quently enrolling in school should receive a refund
after their delimiting jeriod expires. [If government is
unwilling to make such refunds, at least those who are disabled
by service or die of service connected disabilily., after service,
should get their money back.

Finally, irpending force reductions present transition
problens for both the career and short term servicemember.
Particularly hard hit will be those people who 1nitially enlisted
between January 1, 1977 and June 30, 1985 for whon a G.I. Bill
did not really exist. Several transition plans now pending
before Congress would open MGIB enrollment to those¢ who
previously declined to participate. Other plans would reopen
VEAP enrollment while still other plans would nmake ¢ducation
benefits available to only those who are involuntarily separated.
Frankly, this is a tremendous source of <oncern.

while something rust be done to accommodate the transition
needs of individuals caught up 1n force reductions, Congress rust
not forget the welfare of those who remain on active duty or the
needs of those who will serve in the future. The best way to
accormodate all these individuals i3 to permanently open
enrollrent in the program. This would allow those entering
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sorvict 1O participate at their convenience and would allow those
leaving service a chance at G.I. Bill enrollments to alde them in
ecransition.

Overall tho Montgomery G.I. Bili 1s 2 fino plece of
Icgislation. However, NCOA belicves providing open enrollment,
rofundable contributions, and improved benefit levels would make
ft oxcellent.

O

ERIC 144,

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

140

THE SECRETARY OF VETERANS AFFAIRS
WASHINGTON

ocT 21990

The Honorable G. V. (SOnny) MOntgomery
chairman, Committee on Veterans' Affairs
House Of Representatives

washington, b.C. 20515

pear Mr. Chairman:

gnclosed please f£ind the Department's responses to questions
raised by Representative TimOthy J. Penny, following the July 12,
1990, hearing on the Montgomery GI Bill. A cOpy of the responses

has been provided to Representative Penny.

Sincerely yours,

gdward J. Derwinski

Enclosures
EJD/fle
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1. In ysur testimony you indicate that all four of the regional
processing offices (RPOs) are currently meeting the established
standatds for the processing of original claims and that three RPOs
are meeting the standard for supplemenral claims. Yet, at Veterans
rorums held in Minnesota, South Carolina and Texas, We have heard
complaints ffom veterans about delays in ptocessing theifr claims and
in the receipt of their benefit checks.

Q¢ DO you think that these complaiats are isolated cases or is
there a problem {n “he chapter 30 processing system?

A: There were growing pains in the beginning of RPO processing.
We think that things are working wi'l now. Evidence of t.is is
the decline in ingquiries.

Q: what woulua you say are the primiry reasons for the processing
and payment delays?

A. We find there are several reasons which cause the delays: the
veteran not getting us the informattion, the school not getting us
the information, ind VA delays. An additional element is the pOD
connection in both parts of the Montgomery GI Bill. Generally,
it takes us about two weeks to work a claim. However, longer
delays are caused by the nced to develop. 0On balance, we are
working through the provlens. We conduct training with schools
on a regular basis and we believe that, with this training and
outreach to the schools and to vetesans, we will succeed,

Q! Could a lack of staff and ADP equipment at the four RPOS be
a factor in such delays?

A! It was a factor in the beginning. However, it is not
currently. Each of the RPOs currently has the necessary ‘
equipment and personnel to handle the expected cases.

¢: In your opinion, is there adeqguate training of Veterans
Benefits Adninistration {VBA) personnel in the administration of
chapter 302 Could you describe the training which is provided?

A! Yes, we think there i3 adequate training. The training is
described as follows: it consists of instruction in the
backqround laws, types of educational programs availabie,
eligipility determinations and other elements consistent with
the knowledge ary to pr a case. Erphasis is placed
on individual assistance and *hands-on® experience.

Q% what actions can be taken by DUA and pOD to impProve the
timeliness of chapter 30 processing?

A:! There have been minimal prodblems with DOD in this regard.
However, when problems do develop both agencies make .se of fax
technology to resolve them as quickly as possidble.

Q: wWould 1t be possible for you to provide the Subcommittes the
percentade of original and supplemental chapter 30 claims
completed *ithin thirty, sixty and ninety days by each RPOZ

A: For original claims, our benchmark is 66.7% completed 1n 30
days or less; our standard is 94.8. completed in 90 days or less.
For June, the figures are as follows (benchrmark i3 first,
followed by the standard): Atlanta - 82.4/96.6; Buffalo -
89.1/99.1; Muskogee - 87.8/98.0; St. Louis - 84.1/98.1.

For supplenental claips, our standard is B38.7V completed jn 30
days or less. For Jene the figures are a3 follows: Atlanta -
81.1%; Buffalo - 89.9V; Muskogee = 91.8%; St. Louis = 94.%%,

2. You have stated that aggressive action was taken to prevent
overpaysents in the chapter 30 ' rogram dy requiring nonthly

Q 1
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certifications to confirm school attendance, 13d .hat the processing
of theae certific..ions has been streamlined through the use of
bar-coded forms cnd scanners. Your efforts to prevent nmispayments
afe to be commended. However, the Subcommitiee concinues to feceivd
complaints concerning delays in the tfeceipr of the certifications of
sttendance and in the receipt of benefit ahecks.

Q: Has the (VBA) undertaken a study of the chapter 30 monthly
certification process?

A: VBA completed a study of the chapter 30 monthly certification
process duting September 1939,

Q: If so, what are its findings and recommendations?
A: The f£indings wete¢ as follows:

Actual debt in the chapter 30 sample would have been 50t greater
without self-certification.

Monthly self-certifications have been Processed timely.

Signiticant debt can be avoided with monthly self-certification
requirement.

1t will cost $1 to prevent $5 in debts.
Reconzendations of the study:

Continue the fequifement for monthly self-certification in
chapter 130.

Extend the fequirement for monthly self-certification to chapters
32, 35 and 106,

Assute that ADP feso. 5 are available to process monthly
self-certification expeditiously.

Q: Woula ,"u share & copy of the study with the Subcommittee?
A: Yes. A copy of the study is attached.

@: Do you believe that monthly certifications of attendance have
been successful in pfeventing mispayments {n the chapter 30
progran? Would it be possible for yos to provide the
Subcommittee information on the number and amount of chapter 30
ovegrpayments?

A: We balieve that monthly certifications have been successful
in preventing overpayments. Chapter 30 overpayments at the end
of May 1990 were $1,682,946. The number of ovarpayments wasg
4,888,

Q: After DVA feceives the monthly certification, .ow long dees
it take tO process the cartification and to issue a check to the
beneficiary?

A: It takes an average of 15 days to process the certification
and issue a check.

Q: Do monthly certifications of attendance contribute to delaya
in the r~lease of benefit payments to veterans?

A: Yes, to the extent indicated in our fesponse to the previous
question.

Q: What other steps, besides the use of bar-coding and scanners,
can be taken to improve the issuance and processing of monthly

O
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cerzifications and to fur*her expedire rhe paysent. of denefars
to eligible veterans?

At In June of this year, we made arrangeaments with oar dara
processing center for an earlier release schedule for
certifications o insure more timely release of payments. Also,
several weeks ago, we initiated a pilo® VADATS (Veterans
Administration Duta and Telecommunication System) projecr. Thia
project makes use of nass data input directly to the ADP systenm,
The old system involved a slower, case~-by-case Syskea of inpur.
In addirion, during fiscal year 1991, we are anticipating
implenentation of a pilot project for touchtone phone inpur by
the veteran for monthly certificarions, which could eliminate
certification mailing times and delays.

Q:  You mentioned the use of fouchtone telephone input as a
potential method for Studenrs ro certify their attondance.
Could you describe tc the Subcommittee how this would work?

A:  The student would be issued a PIN (personal identification
nupber), No cerrification wou' . be issued unless the student
was unddble to use the tele.none input sys%en.

The Student vould then be able no call the 00 number anytine on
or after the first of the month. Voice prompts would lead tha
student ro enter certifica.’”n data o update the benefir paynment
systen. The individual shou.d receive payment six to nine days
afrer placing the call.

3. (: Although monthly certificarion has been an effactive rool ia
controlling overpayments, it seems %o me it is also a contribating
factor in the delay of benefits tO vereran-students. (f the DVA were
to send the benefit check to a designared school offictal who would
then {ssye it to the veteran after confirmarion of enrollnent,
wouldn't. the same overpayment protection be given while, ar the sane
tine, spee¢ding up the process?

A: Alrhdugh it would appear that allowing schoaol officials to
digtribure benefit checks would reduce delays in payments to
beneficiaries, we have concerns about schools® ability and
willingness to administer this function. Particularly in cases of
schools having large veteran entollments, rhere may not te in plage
adequate systems and staff %0 handle this added responsibility.
Additionally, difficulries will likely arise with delivery of
paysents to students who ace training in locations away from rhe main
campusg of who are attending classes afret the normal operating houts
n{ the schools® administrative offices.

4. The Subcomaitree has also received reports of veterans and school
off{icials teceivine lncorrect or incomplete information abour chaptex
30 claims from VA regional offices. In some cases vererans and
school officials located in srates orher than New York, Georgia,
Missouri and Oklanoma have been rold O call ox write the RpO
processing their claims for information.

Q: Could you describe haw VBA responds to written and telephone
inquiries atout chaprer 30 clains from vererans and school
affictals?

A;  Veterans Benefits Counselors ar our local regional offices

wa T tcCess tO all chapter 30 records throudh our ADP systenm.

In those few c¢ases in which the inguiry cannot be answered from
the information available through our systen, inquify iS5 fefeiiew
to the regional processing office to secure the necesaary
information.

d: Do the Veterans Seivices Divisions in the VA regional offices

and in the RPOs have sufficient personnel and equipment to
tespond to rhese ingquicies?
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At Our Veterans Services Divigions at the four regional
processing offices are adeguately statfed and e¢juipped to handle
these inguiries. Generally, all other offives are likewise
staffed and equipped wir adequare resources to NAnage the
current and anticipated workloads.

Q: Given thar chapter 30 <claims are procvessed in foir kPOs and
that chapter 30 trainces and schools are locared in all failry
srates and overseas, whar steps 18 VBA taking to {nsure that
regional office and RPO personnel are fully trained o properly
respond to such injuiries?

A:  We have fecently sent an extensive tra.ning packaqe to our %4
regional offices and the four reqional proceszing oftfices to
ensure that persannel responsible for nandling ingeiries f{ron
vererans and schoula are provided with the most Complete and
current. informarion avaslabie regardiny the chaprer 30 program.

Qt In kestipony we will hear larer, it is pointed out thar 3t
can take 7 to 10 days o ger an answer to a question abour a
particular GX Bill case because of the structure of the Current
procedures. Wouldn't it make sense %o install an BU0=-number at
the KPOS 30 that questions can bte answered Quiekly?

At Fresently, toll free telephone service i3 availavle to all

VA reaional offices. Service i3 provided covering tre fyll ranae
of VA penefits nhroaqh this roll free telephone service progran.
Chapter 30 issues are nor considered more complex than other VA
benefis program tasues. We have, however, considered whether
esrablishment of spectal toll free services or <haprer 30 should
be provided from the RPOS. Our current prefarence i# o maintain
the full involvement of all reqional otfices in chapter 30
matters. Most chaprer 30 inquiries are locally resclved in
innediate fashion. 3Some ruquire RPO research and resolution tine
varies according to issye and complexity. However, mdst forsal
inquiries with KPO invoivesent are resolved more rapidly than the
7 to 10 days refarenced. We 4o have a 10 workday standard tor
resclving inquiries and responding o general correspondence.,

5. Q: I was also suggested by o vererar ar one of our forums thar
education checks be accompanied by an inseft of ararement whish shows
the dares covered by the check. Would you support rhis?

A: In our Orher VA education prograss, rhe pericd thar the educition
check covers is printed on the check irgelf. We include rhis
infornation on the pay rape that 12 sent ro the Treasury Departement
for the generarion of the chanrer 30 checks., We are helding
discussions with the Treasury Department *to have this informacion
printed on the chaprer 30 checks.

6. In an April 18, 1990 ierter, Secretary Edward Derwinsel indicated
that the unpredictably high number of chaprer 34/30 CONVErSIon CIier
and the peak education workiosd perween Decemper and Febludly waused
the chapter 30 pending workload to rise Jramatacally in early 139y,
de also stated that with 1ncreased staffing and overtame, which ;ou
discyssed in your testimony, the workioad was beginning to rerarn to
Pore reasonavle levels, Diring the last thfee menths, the toral
Chapter JU weekly pending workload hus fluctuyated fro~ a high of
23,192 on Aprii 23 o a low of 11,672 on May 29, As of Jine %t
wvas 19,118,

Qt  Are tha chaprer 34730 conversion Cases seill naving an impact
on chapter 10 workload and processing?

\‘1
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A:  The chapter 34/30 conversion cxses are gtill havirg an
ippact on pending cases. An addivional group of potwntial
eligibles was idzntified and this 4roup i3 now being processed
by the RPOs.

Q; D0 you Consider the Curfent weekly pending workload to ne too
high?

A: Re 40 not consider the current pending cases %o be o0 hign
at this time,

d:  what 40 you consider a ‘reasonatle® weekly pending workioad?

A We believe 1t 13 nore impartant to view the lenjth of time it
takes 3 Case to ¢ processed. The ordinary case Jdsdally s
processed ¥ithin a couple of waeks.

7. You have testified that, as a result of the chapter 34/30
conversion prscass, the workload is now unevenly davided among tne
four chapter 30 RPUS. Buffalo has 19% of the workload:s St. Louls
22%; Atlanta JOV; and Muskejee 33N, You Alsu stated trat adjustrments
were masdv. “aff wore reassigned, AP ejuipment was [archased and
oversine was a<thorized.

G Does each of the four RPOs now have sufficient «taff and daa
processing equipeent to tinmely and efficiently procesa its
portion of the chapter 30 workload?

If not, whar Steps are beinj taken to insure that each Hid will
ve fully staffed and will have the proper ejuipment %o tismely and
et!iclontly process 1ts chagter 30 workl~ady

A:  Each of the RPOS now has equipment in place td process the
cases. Statf are being hired and trained on the additicnal
egqeipaent in order to he ready for the Fall enrollmernt.

Q: Has consdideration been giver to a realignment of the RiCs'
claims processing responsibilities?

A A realignment of RPO claims processing responsibilities ras
teen considered. It 15 an optian if the chapter 30 caseload
dramatically incressez along with other possible opuions such as
topporaty shiftang of statf.

8. Recent projections for chapter 3y trainees 1irn future fiscal ,=ars
are significantly nigher eran the projections inciuded in tne PY 4371

buydjet sent to the Congress. Accordingly, it would seem that tne
tenefit and staffing requesca for crapter 30 in the Py 1941 budget
are now understated,

Q% Afe you planning a supplemental request to cover this
apparent stortfall in both benefit dutlays and the staféing
required to process chapter 3u claims?

Q23  1f not, what actions will yoJ take to insare thy timely and
accurate delivery of venefits to <iapter 30 vrainees?

A:  Qur 1992 vudget, which includes revisiring whe 194l tudges
estimate, 13 currently under review by VA management.

anapter 30 benefits are paid cat ¢f the Peadjustment Herefits
(B} accodnt. Should an nanticipated srorefall ocsur, onher
activities of the KU appropriation could fund any increase
needed for Chapter 30.

Yy
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9. Much has been written and discussed lately about future
reductions in military force levels which will result in large
p.zbers of individuals being discharged from active duty service
over the next five years.

Q: Has the Department of Veterans Affairs been i{n contact with
the Department of Defense about the reductions in force and the
1mpact such reductions will have on Montgomery GI Bill
participants and trainees?

A: VA has been in contact with DOD on troop reductions. Ko
definitive information is as yet available from DOD.

Q: In the event that the number of chapter 30 trainees Jduring
the next five years is substantially anigher than the current
estinate, what are our plans to guarantee that the four RPOs
can adeqguately process the chapter 30 workload?

A: A number of options have been discussed to manage additional
workload from troop reductions. wWork wWill be brokered among
offices, if 1cessary, or staff will be shifted to the work.

Q: Would you consider adding additional regional processing
offices to handle the chapter 30 workload?

Az Yes.

10. A8 you know, the Subcommittee is also concerned about the tinely
and accurate delivery of chapter 106 benefits. During the veterans
Porums we heard from reservists and guazdsmen who complained aboat
the length of time it takes to receive their first benefit check.

Q: wWhat do you consider are the major factors or probleas
contribating to the delays .a processing chapter 106 clains?

Q: 4Yow should these probleas be addressed?

A: The major delay in processing claims is the time it takes the
reserve units to furnish eligibility information to DMDC. Once
DMDC receives this information, it is timely transmitted to VA.
VA has discussed this problea 'with the Service Departments. The
Service Departments are conductirng training with anit personnel
on the timely suomission of data and the proper ccding procedures
to use to transmit this data to pMDC.

11, In an April 23, 1990 letter responding to our concerns,
Sectetary Derwinski delineated DVA and DOD cesponsibilities in the
administration of chapter 106. He stated that DVA would support and
assist DOD and the individual reserve components to formulate a means
of identifying and notifying eligible reservists at the time of
eitgibility and in providing tlis information simulcaneously to DMDC.

Q: Has DVA been in contact with DOD and the reserve components
regarding this matter?

I1f so0, what was the outcome Of the discussions?

L: VA has been in contact with DOD concerning this. VA h*
suggested an automated Notice of Basic Eligibility /KOBE) to
facilitate the data exchange. VA needs an earlier notification
of eligibility to provide benefits in a timely manner, We
understand there is no DOD wide initiative to develop an
autcnated NOBE due to financial constraints at this time. As an
alternative, additional training is being provided to unit
personnel on the need for accurate and timely submission of data
to DMDC.

12, According to testimony which we will hear later, the National
Gsard and the Major Army Resezve Commands have estabiished Education
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Services Officers (£SOs) to administer all education programs.

Q: Has VvBA been provided the names, addresses and telephone
numbers of these ESOs?

A: VA will contact the National Guard and Major Army Reserve
Cozmands for the names, addresses, and telephone nucbers of the
cducation Services Officers. The information will be referced
to all regional offices.

13. During the Veterans Porums we have been told by veterans,
reservists and school officials that they were unaware of various
requirements for the submission of claims and certifications under
the Montgomery GI B8ill (MGIB) and of the appropriate office
responsible for the resolution of problems and questions.

Q: What outreach efforts has VBA made and what are VBA's future
outreach plans to insure that veterans, reservists, school
officials and other interested parties are informed about the
¥G1B?2

A: We have made extensive use of training seainars conducted by
our 58 regional offices in an effort to ensure that school
officials responsible for the processing of enrollment documents
for veterans and reservists are provided with the most current
information available regarding the chapter 30 and the chapter
106 programs.

14. pPublaic Law 1lul=237 required DVA to prepare and distribute on oOf
after July 1, 1990 a detailed document describing the benefits,
procedures, fegjui-ezents and other pertineat information regarding
veterans' educational assistance programs. The document was to be
sent to indiviaduals who apply for DVA education benefits and to
education and training institutions and to military services for
their use.

Q: Can you tell us the status of the document, particularly as
it pertains to the MGIB?

when do you anticipate its distribution?

A: VA is preparing individu.. benefit pamphlets for chapter 130,
106, 32, and 35, and section 901 recipients. We anticipate
making the initial distribation to veterans and servicepersons
currently receiving benefits and educational institutions duraing
September 1990,

15. On March 26, 1990 Chairman G. V. (Sonny) Montgomery wrote to
Secretary Derwinski asking that he recommend an increase in cChapter
30 basic benefits and in chapter 106 benefits in order to offset the
inflation in education costs which has occurred since the enactment
of the program.

Q: wWill DVA recommend and support this increase in MGIB
benefits?

A: We have received the Chairman's letter of March 26. The
request is under review and consideration by VA top management
officials.

Q: If so, when can we expect DVA's ledislative proposal?

If not, what are LJA'S reasons for not supporting an increase in
MGIB benefits?

A: If the Chairman's request is approsed, tre normal time frame

for a legislative proposal would be the next VA legislative
submission.

O
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16. Earlier in the year there were reports Of probleme with ADP

equipment in the Muskogee RPO which were affecting the processing of
chapter 30 claims. Since the Muskogee RPO is responsible for 33% of
the chapter 30 workload, this would seem to be a critical situation.

Q: Could you briefly describe those problems?

A: The basic problem in Muskogee was an intermittent ADP
condition which kept bringing the system down during peak work
hours. Engineers came to the office numerous times and were
unable to fix it. Difficult-ro-detect errors were made in
connecting additional equipment to support the increased number
of claims.

Q: Have the other RPOs experienced similar problems?

A: The other RPOs did not experience these problems.

Q: wWhat actions have been taken to correct the problems?

A3 An engineering team from our Hines facility and from
Honeywell rectified all of the ADP problems in Muskogee and the
equipment is fully operational.

Q: Have these actions been successful?

2

: These actions have been successful.

17. Q: Has the processing of chapter 30 claims affected the
adminaistration of other programs {i.e., other education, vocational
rehabilitation, compensation, pension programs) at the four RPOs?
In what ways?

A: The general trend of CsP timeliness and guility at the four RPO
stations has been one of little change for the past year. The four
stations generally had acceptable timeliness and quality before they
were RPOS, and they still do. The pending compensation and pension
workload has increased but we expect this trend will be temporary.

18. In your testimony you mention that the optical disk project in
the St, 'ouis RPO was the first successful integration of such
technology in the Federal Goverament and that it has been recognized
i1 national computer publications. You also state that this
successful research and development project will help integrate the
technology anto modernization plans. You and V. A should be commended
for seeking new and innovative technologies to handle and process the
large volume of claims and documents received by VBA.

Q: wWould you inform us of the current status of and future plans
for the optical disk projact?

How does optical disk technology fit into VBA's modernization
plans?

A: We will maintain optical disc in St. Louis to process chapter
30 claims until we complete stage 2 of modernization. Stage 2
modernization is the procurement cycle which will provide imaging
techmology to regional offices, across program lines. The
request for proposals is projected for Spring of 1992.

19. VBA has been conducting a test program i7 a number of states
involving the electronic transmission of enrollment certification
data. In testimony we will hear later, the test is considered a
great success by veterans program administrators.
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w. Could you give a brief description of this test program?
Would such a system help DVA improve the timeliness of education
claims processing? Does DVA intend to expand the use of
electronic enrollment certifications?

A: VACERT, the electronic education certification program, 1s a
copyrighted personal computer program toO generate enrollment
certifications and notices of change in .tudent status, print
records, and create transmission files. Schools use
communtcations software to transmit the files to local regional
offices and chapter 30 regional processing offices.

The program has been successfully used by a limited number of
schools and regional offices as part of a test. AS a result of
the test, we have found that the program can improve the
timeliness of education award processing anq reduce overpayments.
Pending the resolution of certain legal issues, we plan to
export the program to all regional offices when funding is
obtained.

benefit payment system in combination with a continued emphasis on
training will inmprove the .ward and delivery of chapter 106 benefits.

Q: Is the redesign of the chapter 106 aystem still on schedule?

A: The Interim chapter 106 payment system was installed on
August 26, 1985. The design and development effort to provide
anlenhanced chapter 106 system will begin shortly, as described
below.

20. Secretary Derwinski also said that a redesigned chapter 106
Q: wWhen do you expect the complete chapter 106 system to be
fully operational? |
|
A: VBA is undertaking 2 new approach to the development of
systen requirements for the chapter 106 redésign. The |
contracting process has taken somewhat longer than originally
anticipated. 1In the interim, deve'.rment of a microcomputer
application to pay the new flight, correspondence and
0JT/Apprenticeship benefits which will become available to
chapter 106 trainees on October 1, 1990, has been initiated.
This systen should be in place on time to pay eligible trainees
in October. Development of the redesigned system will begin in
Septenber 1990; an installation in late 1992 is planned.

Q: What plans do you have for the periodic training of personnel
fnvolved in the administration of chapter 1062

A: The Adjudication Training Academy provides chapter 106
traihing to new employees. This is ongoing. Additional
training in each regional office 1s provided to all employees as
needed.

Early in 1989 we assisted the American Association of Collegiate
Registrars and Admissions Officers in a major revision to their
publication Certification of Students Under Veterans' laws in
order to provide schoois with a complete guide to the processing
of claims under all our programs. We have already issued one
update of this publication and anticipate issuing another later
this summer to incorporate the changes resulting from legislation
enacted last session.

Our regional offices have participated in numerous conferences
and training sessions with reserve and Hational Guard
organizations to provide the most current information available.
On a national basis, our Central Office staff periodically
participates in national training conferences conducted by
reserve and National Guard activities.
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Later this Year we will be sending reservists and guardsmen
receiving benefits a pamphlet which will provide complete
information regarding the operation of the program. The pamphlet
will include instructions on certification requirements,
mitigating circumstances, program changes, training time changes
and other pertinent information tO assist them in understanding
how the program operates. .hi1s will enable eligible reservists
and guardsmen to make the must intelligent use of their education
penefits,

El{lC ige

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




151

MONTGOMERY G 1 BILL ACTIVE DUTY

EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAM
(CHAPTER 30)

EVALUATION OF
MONTHLY SELF VERIFICATIONS

PREPARED BY:

THE VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION & EDUCATION SERVICE
VETERANS BENEFITS ADMINISTRATION
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS
September 30, 1989
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Veterans Benefits Administration (VBA)} is responsible for
assur ing correct, timely, and cost effective handling of the
various education benefits programs assigned to the Department
of Veterans Affairs (VA). Historically, education benefit
programs have been subject to a high rate of overpayments.

This has typically occurred by paylng for semester intervals
when *he student did not continue ard by continulng payment
after the student reduced or terminated tralning. In order to
reduce creation of a significant amount of debt VBA Implemented
a monthly self verification requirement as a two year test in
the Chapter 30, Montgomery G.l. Bill - Active Duty Educational
Assistance Program. The Chief Benefits Director instructed the
Vocat tonal Rehabilitation and Education Service to evaluate the
resul ts of the test and submit a report by September 30, 1989.
A draft report was prepared for top management on September

20. On September 27, the Administrator’s Educatlonal
Assistance Advisory Committee was briefed on the report’s
conclusions and their comments along with others from VBA and
elsewhere were incorporated in this final version.

The test had three objectives-

\. Determine whether monthiy self verifications result In
debt avoidance. (Self verification means the clalimant
must verify the period of attendance and the number of
units he/she takes each month before payment Is
released.)

I1. Determine whether VA can process self verifications
timely and continue to provide claimants with routine
dependable payments.

111. Determine whether a self verification requirement is
cost effective.

This study looked at debts iIn the chapter 30 program with
monthly self verifications and debts in nonchapter 30 programs
without setf verification and had several majJor findings:

* Actual debt amounts in the chapter 30 sample would have
been 50% greater without self verificatlons.

* Over 50% of debts in the sample of nonchapter 30 cases
could have been avolded had monthly self verification
been required.

* Monthiy self verifications have been processed timely.

* Processing verifications costing $7.,000 would have
prevented $36,000 of overpayment in the sample of
nonchapter 30 cases.

* Not processing verifications In the chapter 30 sample

would have saved $5,000 In processing costs, but
resulted In $28,000 of additional debt.
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Debt collection activities cost VA $.99 per month for
each account receivable. Approximately 18% more cases
would have required collection activity each month.
Self verifications prevented 40% of all reductions in
the sample from becoming debt collection cases. :

Debts (approximately $28.000 In the sample) will sttlil
occur in chapter 30. They are caused as follows:

10% result from school error

20% from advanced pay adjustments

50% from students falling to provide mitigating
circumstances after reduction/withdrawals

20% from miscellaneous causes (e.g.. errors by VA,
schools, and clalmants)

The findings of this study have led us to the following
conc luslons :

*

O
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$150.,000,000 current debt In nonchapter 30 programs
would have been $75.000.000 had self verifications been
required.

$965,000 In chapter 30 debt would have been $1.400.000
had self verifications not been required.

Significant debt can be avoided with a monthly self
verification requirement.

VA should be able to timely process verifications so
that cilalmants will receive payment at about the same
time each month.

It will cost $1 to prevent $5 in debts. As volume
Increases in the future, the cost to benefits ratio
will be even more favorable with improved automation.

Monthly collectlion cost savings (currently $206) are
Increased by having 18% fewer accounts in overpayment
status. For example. 100,000 overpayment accounts
without monthly certs would be 82.000 accounts with
monthly certs. saving $17,820 each mo:-th In collaection
expense.

RECOMMENDAT IONS

Continue the requirement for monthly self verification
by all chapter 30 IHL claimants.

Extend the requirement for monthly self verification to
chapters 32, 35, and 106.

Assure that ADP resources are avallable to process
monthly selif verifications expedlitiously.
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BACKGROUND

Section 1434(b), Title 38 United States Code, which is found iIn
Chapter 30, the Montgomery G! Bill-Active Duty. provides that
subject to such reports and procf <% the Secretary of the
Department of Veterans Aff{aiiz may require to show an
individual's enrollment in and satlisfactory pursuilt of such
individual's program, the Secretary may withhold payment of
beneflts to such Individual until the required proof Is
received and the amount of the payment is appropriately
adjusted (Pub. L. 99-576). This differs from the original
legislation In two areas. First, section 1434(b) tnitially
directed that NO payment be made untll VA recelved a
certification of attendance from the eligible individual.
Second, this certification (or a separate document) hau to be
ondorsed by the educational institution as verification of the
indlviduat’s attendance.

Because of the concern for excessive debt under other educat.on
programs, VA decided to implement a monthly self verification
process for chapter 30 IHL claimants as a debt prevention
Initlative.

This monthly self veriti.ation requirement for IHL students is
not applied to nther VA educational assistance programs.
(However, claimants In noncoliege degree programs have been
required to submit monthly attendance reports confirmed by
schools or employers.) Some VA claimants change their course
lecad or drop out of school without promptly notifying the VA or
thelr schools. In programs where monthly self verifications
are not required., payments continue to be issued for the time
period and training rate last certifled by a clalimant’s
school. Often by the time VA Is notifled and adjusts payment
rates, large overpayments are created.

The Chief Benefits Director, recognizing the importance of this
Issue, directed that the monthly self verification requirement
be tested for two years and a study be conducted to assess the
effectiveness of the measure. The test was scheduled to run
for approximateiy two years, from September 1, 1987, through
September 30. 1989. Depending on the results, the requirement
could be eliminated, continued, modified, and/or expanded to
include other VA educational assistance programs.

The test program nesded to address three general areas and have
positive findings to justify continuation of a monthly self
verification requirement:

Q
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OBJECTIVE 1

Determine whether monthly self verificatioas result in debt
avoldance.

OBJECTIVE 2

Dotermine whether VA can pracess self verifications timely
and continue to provide claimants with routine dependable
payments.

OBJECTIVE 3

Determino whether a self verification requiremont ts cost
offective.

HORK PLAN

The Education Fleld Operations Staff (223A) of the Vocational
Rehabilitation and Education (VR&E) Service began the study of
the effectiveness of the monthly self verification process with
an inlitial review of ten chapter 30 claims folders for
claimants who attended the Fall 1987 school term. VR&E also
reviewed twonty-nine claims foliders from the St. Louis regional
offlce for claimants under education programs chapter 32, 34,
and 35. From this first review VR&E Service developed two data
collection sheets. onoe for chepter 30 and one for nonchapter 30
roviews.

In March 1988 a two person team from VR&E Service went to the
St. Louls regiona: office to review chaptor 30 ctaims that had
VA Form 22-8979. Student Verification of Enrollment for a
Course Leading to a Standard Collego Degree. and had
overpayments of record. (VA Form 22-8979 witll be referred to
as a self verification in this report.) Fitry-three chapter 30
cases wi.h overpayments were identified and data from these
cases were included as part of the information that iled to the
findings contained in this report.

The review shoet for the study of the seif verifications was
revised as a result of this first on site roview. See Exhibit 1
for a copy of the chapter 30 review sheet. A copy of the
nonchapter 30 review sheet is shown in Exhibit 2.
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In addition to the fifty-three cases retalnsd tvom the review
in March 1988, VR&E reviewed 1,451 VA Forms 22-8979. The forms
reviewed were coples of all self verlficatiuas reccived at the
St. Louls reglonal office every Tuesday from July 5, 1988 to
April 25, 1989, Of the 1,451 self verlflcations reviewed there
were 99 reported reductions or withdrawals that would result in
payment changes, 56 other types of changes, and 1.296 no
changes.

VR&E staff reviewed the claims folders of the 99 claimants who
reported reductions or withdrawals in training. The St. Louis
regional office staff had completed action on 87 of the 99 self
verifications tn time for the information to be Included in
this report. The reviews were conducted at the St. Louis
reglonal office in January and June 1989. Thare were 140
chapter 30 cases involving reduction or withdrawals included in
this study for the evaluation of self verificatlons. 87 cases
from the two reviews in 1989 plus tk.. 53 cases from March 1988.

Nonchapter 30 cases reviewed for this report were selected from
chapters 32, 34, and 35 claims that were randomly selected for
statistical quality control (SQC) reviews of various regional
of fices’ education claims processing. Only tases that
contained school reports of reduced tralning {or complete

wi thdrawal) sometime between September 1987 to June 1989 were
selected from the cases originally called Into VR&E for SQC.

In all, 214 cases from 22 reglonal offices were included in
this study.

%
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DISCUSSION AND FINDINGS

Applicable to Objective 1

Determine whother monthly self verifications result in debt
avoidance.

Monthiy self verification was implemented as an attempt to
reduce debts that occur from Overpayments being made to VA
claimants. The amount of overpayments made in Other VA
administered education programs had reached well into the
hundreds of millions of dollars. Much of the debt was believed
to be the result of claimants continuing to receive payment
even though they were not attending schoojl for complete terms
at the number of units the school had originally reported.
Chapter 32, 34, and 35 claimants who reduce traintng during a
term are not entitled to over 34% of the dollars they receive
(see Exhibit 3). Presumably «f claimants had to personally
verify to VA what their enroliment was each month before they
were paid for attending school for the month just compieted and
for any previous time period fos which attendance had not been
verified, they would have substantially less Opportunity to be
overpaid.

The comparison of overpayments from reported reductions and
witndrawals under chapter 30 with what those Overpayments wouid
have been wi.hout a monthly seif verification requirement
raveals that the actual overpayments in chapter 30 cases would
have been 48% higher. Similarly, a review of nonchapter 30
cases revealed that, If monthly self verification had been
required foi chapters 32, 34, and 35 claimants., 53% of the
total amount of their overpayments would have been avoided.

Chapter 30 Overpayments

However., the requirement for chapter 30 claimants attending
tpctitutions of higher learning to submit a monthiy self

v~ 1fication does not eliminate all overpaymsnis (see Exhibit
4). Claimants who receive nonpunitive grades by dropping some
or all of their classes after the add/drop period or by failing
to recelve punitive grades at the end of a term must submit
acceptable mitigating circumstances. |f they do not report
such circumstances, they are not entitled to any payment issued
to them for the units that were assigned nonpunitive grades.

in these situations, entitlement to benefits for these units s
retroactively removed and debts are created. These debts
accounted for 47% of the overpayments i1n chapter 30 cases in
this study, Such overpayment debts are not prevented by a
requirement that claimants submit monthiy self verifications of
attendance.

- )
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For the 140 chapter 30 claimants in this study who had
reductions or withdrawals. the overpayments added up to over
24% of all the dollars paid to them. As of August 18, 18988,
chapter 30 claimants had accounts receivable (overpayments) of
$965,080.45. But without the monthly self verification
requirement, we project that claimants who reduced training
would have received additional payments to the extent that “hey
would no« have been entitled to 38% of all dollars received
(see Exhibit 5). Overpayments would now be about 1.4 million
dollars.

NOTE: A law change effective June 1, 1989 permits a one time
forgiveness of up to 6 units of nonpunitive grades for which no
acceptablie mitigating circumstances are of record. This change
in law did not apply to any case reviewed for this report. The
law change 1s 1nitiatly expected to reduce the potential
ovurpayments in chapter 30 by about 25%. But this percentage
is likely to decrease as claimants. who have been granted the
one time exemption from having acceptable mitigating
circumstances. enroll 1n future terms and receive additional
nonpunitive grades. We project that even with this law change
that over hatf of the overpayments in chapter 30 will probably
originate from cases in which claimants do not provide
acceptable mitigating circumstances. We expect that as schocl
and VA accuracy i1n processing claims improves with greater
famtlrarity with the chapter 30 program that the percentage of
errors by schools and VA will decrease. Any percentage
decrease I1n overpayment sources will i1nciease the percentage
attributable to the remaining sources. Had thc one time
exemption been 1n effect during FY88 and FY89 prior to June 1,
1989, the overpayments in chapter 30 would be about $241.991
less than they were by August 1989, The 35241.991 would have
been paid to claimants with or without monthly self
verification and with or without the one time exemption and
thus., not affect the conclusions of this study.

Almost 20% of the Overpayments 1n the chapter 30 sawpie
involved advance payments which claimants accepted for classes
they planned to take. By not actually taking some or ail of
the classes or equivalent units. they were overpaid.

Similarly. veterans are currently entitled to payment for the
interval between terms 1f the school has certified that the
student plans to attend contsnuously. |f the student submits a
self verification to the effect that there 1s no change 1In
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attendance for the month in which the interval begins, the
student will be paid for the entire month; if the students does
not In fact begin the following term, then the student Is not
entitled to the iInterval payment already recetved and VA must
create an overpayment. Interval overpayments accounted for
over 6% of the sample chapter 30 overpayments.

The remaining overpayments were about eveniy divided among VA
errors, school certification problems. and claimant errors.
These factors were somewhat more prevalent during the beginning
of the chapter 30 program. As VA personnel and school
certifying officials became more familtar with the chapter 30
program. they made fewer mistakes. Overpayments attributable
to faulty school certifications and VA processing errors should
continue to decliine. The law change effective August 15, 1988,
that permits chapter 30 claimants to be paid for refresher.
remedial, and deficiency courses eliminates the potential for
many erroneous school certifications and will very likely
reduce the percentage of overpayments that can be traced to
school reporting problems.

Nonchapter 30 overpayments

Almost half the overpayments (47.64%) that were created in the
chapter 32, 34, and 35 cases reviewed (see Exhibit 6) were the
result of the claimant accepting payment for periods of time in
which the claimant was not attending some or ali{ of the units
for which payment was made. This situation does not occur with
monthly self vertfication unless the claimant submits a false
verification. or VA releases payment in error. or the school
has certified an enroliment that is misleading to both the
clammant and VA, such as the certification of a class the
claimant may be taking but for which no payment shou!d be made.

As of July 31, 1989, chapte- 34 claimants had accounts
recelvable of $127.204.527.83: chapter 35, $16,698.948.95: and
chapter 32. $10.563,588.23. Had monthly self verification been
required of chapters 32, 34, and 35, the accounts receivable in
those programs would probably be $77.233.582.50 less since that
money would never have been issued to claimants.

As In chapter 30, ciaimants are charged overpayments for
periods of time they were attending classes if they receive
nonpunitive grades and do not submit acceptable mitigating
circumstances for dropping the classes or failing to receive a
punitive grade. This Situation accounted for over 38% of the
overpayments received by claimants in the sample of cases under
chapters 32, 34, and 35.
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Advance payments were invotved in over 5% of n chapter 30
overpayments. Payments for intervals accounted for 8% of the
overpayments. No overpayments from VA, school. or claimant
errors were speciflcally identified, in the cases reviewed.
This fact supports the belief that fewer of these errors occur
as the people involved become more familiar with the education
programs. Also since claimante do not get paid in nonchapter
30 programs unless the school certifies their enrollment.
claimant errors do not generally show up directly.

Does monthly self verification result in debt avoidance? As
indicated above we believe that the requirement that claimants
verify their training each month has already prevented debt of
over 3$400,000. We further project that prevented debt will
total over $11.000.000 by the end of 1994. And had the
procedure been in effect for other education programs. we
project that current debts of over $150,000.000 would have been
cut in half. Exhibit 7 provides information on the sample data
on which this conclusion is based.
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DISCUSSION AND FINDINGS

Applicable to Objective 2

Determine whether VA can process self verifications timely
and continue to provide claimants with routine dependable
payments.

Once an award is made under nonchapter 30 education programs.
payment is issued monthly on or near the first of the month for
the month just completed. Under chapter 30 once an award is
made., a self verification form i1s issued monthly on or near the
first of the month for the month just completed and for any
previous time period for which attendance has not been
verified. Payment is not issued until the self verification
form Is received and processed by VA,

«n March 1989 the VA randomly selected 98 records which should
have generated monthly self verification forms during the end
of month February. Telephonic contact with each claimant was
attempted (o determine whether the forms were received and
when. A total of 88% of the forms were received (67% on the
third or fourth day of March) AND returned within 14 days. 6%
of the claimants could not be reached (but self verifications
were received). 2% had address problems. and 3% i1gnored the
fo.ms and submitted letters instead. VA processed ali but two
self veriflcations during March in the 98 case sample.

The 1,451 self verification forms reviewed for this report
indicated that the ciaimant who reported that there were no
changes during the period to be verified signed the self
verification form an average of 5.8 days after 1t was mailed.
VA received the self verification form 6.6 days after the
clamant signed it. The total time from date mailed to the
claimant to date received by VA was just over 12 calendar days.

(NOTE. Forms were frequently mailed to ciaimants three or four
days before the end of the month during the eariy stages of
this study. Recently. the penultimate work day of the month
was selected as the date the regular monthly forms are to be
mailed. Therefore. the 12 day turn around for maitling.
signing. and mailing back to VA may be reduced somewhat.)

These "no change” self verifications were processed by VA
within two work days and payments were released within the next
few days depending on when the next payment cycie Occurred.
Almost 90% of self verifications reported no change in training
dates or units (see Exhibit 8).
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By contrast. the claimant who reported a reduction or
withdrawal during the period to be verified signed the self
verification form an average of 9.8 days atter receiving it.
VA received the change form 8.9 days after the Ssignature date.
The total time from mailing of the form until VA received it
was 18.7 days, almost a full week longer than the turn around
time for a “no change” self verlfication.

The typical reduction or witl rawal self verification often
must be given special handling to develop for possible
mitigating circumstances for the change and/or to confirm with
the school that the reported change accurately matches school
records. From the time VA recetved a change self verification
until an award adjustment was made was about 17 calendar days.
However. the actual time ranged from 1 to 80 days. due to
development and due process requirements, with over 73% of
these cases processed tn less than 17 days. Schools reported
changes at the same time as or before claimants in about 65% of
all reductions and withdrawals. In only 5% of all reported
decreases in training time (0.75% of all self verifications)
was VA unable to take final award action within 17 days from
the time VA received the self verification report of the
reduction or withdrawal from training.

The 10.68% of self verifications reporting changes were about
7% reductions or withdrawals leading to payment decreases. The
other 4% reported increased units that wouid increase payments.
increased or decreased units that did not affect payment. or
information that should have been reported as no change.

Can VA process self verification forms timely and continue to
provide ciaimants with routine dependable payments? VA has
processed the vast majority of self verification forms within
one or two days. For most claimants, particulariy those who do
not have changes to report. payments are routinely i1ssued a few
days after the forms are received by VA. The biggest
difference between chapter 30 payments and those for other
programs is that chapter 30 payments are received by claimants
mid month rather than the first of the month.

But to continue processing self verifications within a day or
two of receipt as the number of inccming monthly forms
increases tenfold in the chapter 30 program over the next S
ye..s. VA must have the resources to handle such volume. [f VA
also implements a monthly seif verification process for other
educat son programs. the number of forms to be processed monthly
by 1994 could be as high as 424,411, which is the number of
projected trainees for FY94. That number of trainees is almost
20 times the number of chapter 30 claimants in FY89.
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It 1s not likely that all claimants during a fiscal year would
actually be in training during any month of that year so the
possibility of 424,411 self verifications arriving in VA in one
month of FY94 would be improbable. But even if only half the
clammants during a year are in school during any particular
month, clearly VA must have a realistic means 0of processing
their self verification forms. |f VA personnel must perform
data entry into the Target system from each form as was done at
the time Oof this study. then VA would need an increased work
force and additional data entry terminals Or some automated
system that would greatly speed up the data entry process.

Subsequent to this study VA begon to use bar coding to process
the monthly self verification forms. American Management
Systems, Inc., (AMS) under Contract V101(93)P-1095 determined
that over a flve year period the cost to continue Target
processing of the monthly self verification forms with data
entry personnel will be $1,128,000. AMS estimates are based on
a chapter 30 student population that i1s expected to grow from
23,830 claimants in 1989 to 222,400 claimants in 1994. Of the
total chapter 30 claimants, 95% are expected to attend
institutions of higher learning (IHLs). Only IHL students in
nonchapter 30 programs have been exempt from monthly or
quarterly self verification, so, monthly self verification of
IHL students under chapter 30 is a2 new workioad for VA to
handle.

AMS analyzed various possibie ways of automating the processing
of the self verification forms, at least those which are "no
change™ reports. AMS recommended a combination of bar coding
the self verification forms and a new custom software package
called "Player Piano” to enter the information into VA's Target
system. AMS reported that over a five year period the cost of
the automated processing of self verification forms would be
$383,000. However. the cost could be greater if clerical
personne! handling the forms are less efficient than estimated
by AMS: bar code processing is labor intensive, in that
personnel must handle each form separately, but 1t requires
fewer people than a manual data entry process.

More expensive at $614,500 is another option which AMS
recommended 1 f centralized processing of self verifications .s
implemented and if other uses of the equipment c.n be found
besides processing chapter 30 forms. This option is an Optical
Character Recognition (OCR) device which can scan self
verification forms, process the "no change reports. and sort
out unsigned or "change” reports. With an OCR device, monthly
verifications could be processed by machine rather than people.
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except for the “change” reports. One OCR device has the
capaclty to handle more than twice the total number of monthly
self verlflcations that VA estimates will be received monthly
under chapter 30 In FY94. The VA estimate of the number of
claimants In FY94 Including chapters 32, 35, 106, and sections
901 and 903 is well within the capacity of one OCR device.
Therefore, If VA uses the OCR device to process monthly self
verifications, the requirement for self verifications could be
extended to all other VA education programs w'thout need fo,
additlonal personnel.

Costs under the current process and the various automated
processes apply to “no change” forms, under all these processes
self verifications reporting changes would need to be referred
to adjudication for standard claims prozessing. Reports of
changes have always been required, but VA has, for the most
part, depended on schools for such reports. The cost of
processing change reports is not a new cost under monthly self
verifications: it Is a shift from depending solely on schools
to make reports to assigning direct responsibility to ciaimants
to report to VA changes in their enrollments, with the school
also requlred to submlt 3 report.
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DISCUSSION AND FINDINGS

Applicable to Objective 3

Determine whether a self vertfication requirement is cost
effective.

As of August 18. 1989 chapter 30 overpayments had grown to
$965.080.45. Some of that deb* will be recovered from
claimants who return to school »y withhoiding overpayment
amounts from amounts due for future attendance. Some claimants
will repay their debts. VA debt collection efforts and
contracted debt collection services will probably recover some
of the debt. These recovery techniques would apply equally to
any addittional debt that might have occurred had monthly self
veriflcation not been requlired.

In fiscal year 1987 VA wrote off as uncollectible debt
$71.256.869 in overpayments for chapters 34 and 35. In fiscal
year 1988 the writo-off was $33,946.000. As of July 31, 198§,
the write-off was already $2.711,042.75 for these two programs.
and another $42,845,669.67 in accounts receivable for these two
programs had been declared uncollectible and reported to GAO.
For the same respective time periods debts were waived in the
amounts of 3620.991.00, $391.751.00. and $399.439.18.

Clearly. not all debt in nonchapter 30 education programs could
be recovered from claimants. In addition to the millions of
doliars that will never be recovered. there are still accounts
receivable for each of the major nonchapter 30 education
programs administered by the VA

PROGRAM ACCOUNTS
RECEIVABLE
AS OF JuLy 31, 1989 CH32 $ 10,563,588.23
CH34 127.204.627.83
CH35 16,698,948.95
AS OF AUGUST 16, 1989 C106 11,080.817.00

The total accounts receivable in each program indicates that a
significant amount of the overpayment should be preventable.

In addition to the debt. it costs about 99 cents per account
per month for collection activities. For FY89 there were about
228,000 accounts per month which means that VA spent akout a
quarter milllon dollars just 1n collection efforts every
month. For chapter 30 there were approximately 1125 accounts
in collection status compared to 1331 (18% higher) which would
have existed without monthly certs. The current collection
cost savings for the 206 account difference ($204 monthly) is
not significant: however, future savings will accrue. For
example. 100.000 overpayment accounts without monthly certs
will be 82,000 accounts with monthly certs. saving $17.820 each
month in collactlon expense.
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Although monthly self verifications in chapter 30 do not
prevent al! debt, payment releases after processing of the self
veriflcations reduced the amount of the overpayments created
and prevented 41% of those claimants having training time
reductions from having any overpayment created. If we project
that #1% of the 228,000 debt accounts from various education
programs had never been established, VA would have avoided over
392,000 monthly In collection activitles in FY89.

The evaluation of the monthly seif verification requirement for
chapter 30 and the impact such a requirement might have had on
chapters 32, 34, and 35 revealed that without the self
verification requirement chapter 30 debts would have been about
50% greater and that with a self verification requirement
approximately half the debts 1n 32, 34, and 35 would have been
precluded. Even if only one third of the chapter 32, 34, and
35 overpayments had been prevent d, current accounts receivable
would be reduced by more than $50,000,000.00. Current chapter
30 debts would have been over $400,000.00 larger If self
verification had not been in place. The number of chapter 30
claimants is projected to be almost 10 times as large during
FY94. A ten fold increase in prevented debts would be over
$4,000,000.00 annualily by 1995.

The study of 140 cases found that without monthly self
verifications the amount these ciaimants wou d have been paid
would have been $154,191.14. They were actually paid
$125,683.18. The difference Is $28,507.96, all of which would
have been preventable overpayment. This figure divided by 140
is $203.62, the average amount of debt prevented for each
claimant who had reductions or withdrawal. The chapter 30
sample found that 6.8% of the monthly self vertfications

repor ted reductions or withdrawal that involved reducing
payment rates. VA estimates that there will be 790,100 chapter
30 claimants during FY90 through FY94. At 6.8% of 790,100,
there are 53,727 claimants who can be expected to reduce their
training rates during the next five years. At $203.62 for each
of the 53,726.8 claimants, the potential debt reduction for
chapter 30 during the next five years is $10,939,851,00.

And | f 41% of these 53,727 claimants have no account
receivable, 22,028 of them will not require debt coilection
activity; VA will avoid costs of approximately $20,000 for
every month these ciaimants would have been subject to debt
collection effort.
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Prevented debts in the chapter 30 program will increase each
yeai as the number of chapter 30 claimants Increases:
FISCAL YEAR TRAINEES PREVENTED DEBT
1490 89.600 $ 1,240,616
19 124,800 1,728,001
1992 159,900 2,214,001
1993 193.400 2.677.847
1994 222,400 3.079,386
TOTAL: 780.100 $10.939, 851

The AMS report estimated that without any automation change 1t
would cost $1,128,168.00, but could go as high as
$1.503,912.00, to process all the self verification forms that
would be submitted by chapter 30 claimants during the next 5
years. Thls cost Is between 14 to 19 cents per form.

The processing cost for the same flve years usirg bar coding
and player piano would cost $383.000 or about 4.85 cents per
monthly self verification form. The cost with OCR processing
Is $614,500 or about 7.78 cents per form.

There are some other costs associated with monthly self
verification forms: the paper and printing costs, mailing
costs, increased telephone calls from claimants who don't
receive forms tlmely, personnel time involved in resoiving
Inquirles and complaiats, time spent in hiring and training
personnel to process the forms. Each form costs about 21 cents
to mall. Exact figures are not avallable for the other
associated costs, but for this report are estimated to total 7
cents per monthly self verification form.

Therefore. each monthly self verification form is estimated to
cost 28 cents plus any processing cost after it is signed and
returned to VA by a claimant.

The processing costs of 14 cents plus other costs of 28 cents
equals 42 cents per form. |f we apply that cost to self
verlfication cases reviewed in this study (including the cases
that reported “no change”) and assume that each claimant was
malled six forms in the course of a school year, then it cost
VA $3.656.52 to requlre 1,451 claimants to submit monthly self
verifications. Of these claimants, 99 had reported reductions
and their prorated portion of the prevented deust of $28.507 for
140 claimants would be $20.157.30. Dividing the cost,
$3.656.52, by the amount of debt prevented, $20,157.30,
Indicates that It cost VA 7bout 18.14, or 2%out 18 cents, for
every dollar of debt prevented prior to the introduction of bar
coding.
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This cost is confirmed by an analysis of the probable costs in
terms of actual expenses. Uf we project $.42 per form with 6
forms to each claimant ouring the next 5 years. it will cost 18
cents for every dollar of debt prevented ($1.991,052 divided by
$10,939.851 equals .1819):

TOTAL COSTS - MANUAL PROCESSING

LOW ESTIMATE
VERIFICATION COST
FISCAL YEAR TRAINEES AT 42¢ PER FORM
1990 89.600 $ 225,792
1991 124,800 314,496
1992 159,900 402,948
1993 193,400 487,368
1994 222,400 560,448
TOTAL: 790,100 $1,991,052

At the high»: process.ng cost of 19 cents per form plus 28
cents other costs for a total oi 47 cents, It wlill cost VA
20.37 or about 20 cents for every dollar of debt prevented in

chapter 30.
TOTAL COSTS - MANUAL PROCE’SING
HIGH ESTIMATE
VERIFICATION COST

FISCAL YEAR TRAINEES AT 47¢ PER FORM

1990 89,600 $ 252,672

1991 124,800 351,936

1992 159,900 450,918

1993 193,400 545,388

1994 222,400 627,168

TOTAL: 790,100 $2,228,082

Monthly self verification by all chapter 30 IHL claimants
during the next five years., therefore, will cost between
$1.991,052 and $2,228,082.00, or about $1 for every $S of debt
grevented. This cost Is without use of bar coding or OCR
avice.

AS estimated a processing cost of 4.85 cents per monthly self
verification form for the b»r coding technology. Adding this
amount to the estimate of 28 cents for mailing and other costs,
each form will cost 32.85 cents. 1t will cost 14 cents for
every dollar of debt prevented usiny bar coding technology.

Q }.76
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TOTAL COSTS - BAR CODE PROCESSING
VERIFICATION COST

FISCAL YEAR TRAINEES AT 32.85¢ PER FORM
1880 89,600 $ 176.601.60
1991 124,800 245.980.80
1§92 159,300 315,162.80
1883 183,400 381,191.40
18984 222.400 438,350.40
TOTAL: 790,100 $1.557.287.10

A simllar analysis for the cost of using an OCR device at 2
processing cost of 7.78 cents per form roveals that ove: the
five year poriod it would cost $135.107.10 more to use ths £2R
device than to use bar coding.

If the monthly self verific*'ion requiremont s extended to all
education programs administe. ., by VA the number of forms to be
processed each month could doubie Jduring the five year period.
AMS projected costs of $383,000 for bar coding and $614,500 for
the OCR device would nave to be increased. Each estimate
included both labor and equipment projections. {f we as3zume
that labor cost would double for twice the number of forms to
be processed and that bar coding units wouid double, but that
all other oquipment costs would be unchanged, then bar code
reading of the forms Is more cost effective than the OCR device
at least through 1894.

PROCESSING COSTS
BAR CODE VS. OCR PROCESSING

BAR CODING CHAPTER 30 ALL PROGRAMS
5 yoar labor cost $205.295 $410,592
equipment 14.000 28.000
player piano 163,000 163,000
TOTAL $382.296 $601.592

OCR DEVICE CHAPTER 30 ALL PROGRAMS
5 year labor cost $ 34.320 $ 68,640
equipment 580,180 580,180
TOTAL $614.500 $ 648.820

ERIC an
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RECOMMENDATIONS

1. Continue the requirement for monthly self vertfication by
all chapter 30 fHL claimants.

As indicated in this report. we believe that requiring
claimants to verify their training each month has already
prevented dcbt of over $400.000.

2. Extend the requirement for monthly self verification to
chapters 32, 35, and 106.

Had the monthiv self verification requirement been in
effect for other education programs, we project that
current debts of over 150 million dollars would have been
cut in half.

3. Assure that ADP resources are available to process monthly
self verifications expeditiously.

In order to process tens or hundreds of thousands of self
verification forms esch month, VA must have sufficient
trained personnel and/or appropriate equipment available to
accomplish this task. Requiring monthly self verifications
without acquiring the resources to process them will lead
to detays in payments to claimants. Technology exists
which can satisfactorily solve this resource problem. An
automated solution has the advantage of speed and cost

effe 1veness.

ERIC 378
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CHAPTER 30 WORKSHEET

Cc#

NAME

PER10D
DATE COVERED

AWARD AUTHORIZED

TRNG
TIME

RATE

8579 Issued

signed by vet

received by VA

ELAPSED TIME:

issued to signed
issued to received

DATE PROCESSED
Returned (reason)
Finance
Adjudication

Date 1999b received

Date slgned by schoot

Date of Change per 19399b

Eff. date of adjustment

TOTAL DEBT CREATED
Amount due to no mit circ
Advance pay adjustment
Interval
VA error

Amount of debt prevented

TOTAL PAID
TOTAL DUE

EXHIBIT 1
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CHAPTER 32/34/35 WORKSHEET

c#

NAME REGIONAL OFFICE

PERICD TRNG
DATE COVERED  TIME RATE

DATE AWARD AUTHORIZED

DATE OF

1. change event per1993b
2. 1993b received by VA

Days from #1 to #2

3. 1998b award authorized

Days from #2 to #3

Total time to process:

EFF. DATE OF ADJUSIMENT

DEBT AMOUNT
TOTAL DEBT CREATED

Advance pay adjustment
Interval
VA error

Any debt due to no mit circ

AMOUNT OF DEBT VA COULD HAVE PREVENTED BY:

1. Working within 2 days

2. Check intercept

3. Monthly certification
from claimant

TOTAL PAID
TOTAL DUE

EXHIBIT 2
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CHAPTERS 32, 34 & 35

PAYMENTS DEBTS
54% Preventable

65.4% Correct W/Monthly Certifications

N\ N

111111

¥
7

\ 46% Not Preventable
4]
34.6% Erroneous W/Monthly Certifications

PAYMENT INFORMATION: GEBT_INFORMATION:

TOTAL PAID = $192,400 TOTAL DEBT « $66,600

CORRECT * $126,800 PREVENTABLE = $35,900

ERRONEOUS = $66,600 NOT PREVENTABLE » $30,600
EXHIBIT 3
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CHAPTER 30 OVERPAYMENTS

{Causes in percent)

NO MITIGATING
CIRCUMSTANCES 47.15%

\
\

\ SCHOOL
ADVANCE o ) o ERROR
PAYMENTS \ 9.21%
19.82% FEHE "
/' CLAIMANT
INTERVAL VA ERROR
PAY  ERROR 10.27%
6.08% 7.47%

EXHIBIT 4
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CHAPTER 30 PAYMENTS

IF MONTHLY

VERIFICATIONS
WITH MONTHLY HAD NOT BEEN

VERIFICATIONS REQUIRED

76% Correct Payments  62% Correct Payments

b /

A0 189 4

™,
:
T T ard
¥
<X — -

24% Erroneous Payments 38% Erroneous Payments

/by
-+

TOTAL PAID = $125,700 TOTAL PAYABLE = $154,200
TOTAL DUE = $95,400 WOULD BE DUE = $95,400
TOTAL DEBT = $30,300 WOULD BE DEBT = $58,800
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CHAPTER 32, 34, & 35 OVERPAYMENTS

(Causes in percent)

NO MITIGATING
CIRCUMSTANCES 39.02%

\

LR

5.8

INTERVAL
<= PAY
8.00%

/ e ADVANCE
"\ PAYMENT
PAYMENTS FOR
NON-AT TENDANGCE 47.64%

)29 e

K

5.34%

EXHIBIT 6
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DATA ON THE RECORDS REVIEWED

All Chapter 30 records reviewed were selected from cases
processed by the St. Louis regional office.

All other records were selected randomly from cases called into
VA Central Office for routine SQC (statistical qua.ity control).

The sample size for each group of records reviewed represents 2
90% conf ldence level.

The variance has been establlished at +/- 6%.

CH30 (140 RECORDS) CH32,34,35 (214 RECORDS)
WITH WITHOUT WITH WITHOUT
CERT CERT /1 CERT /2 CERT
PAYMENTS
WITHOUT CERT $154.191 $192.402
WITH CERT $125,683 $161.761
AMOUNT DUE $95,365 $95,365 $125.881 $125.881
DEBTS
WITHOUT CERT $58.827 $66.521
WITH CERT $30.,319 $35.880

(Figures rounded to the nearest whole dollar)

AVG DEBT $216.56 $420.19 $167.66 $310.85

NOTES:

/1: This Is what would have resulted had monthly self
veriflcations NOT been required.

/2: This is what would have resulted had monthly self
verifications been required.

EXHIBIT 7
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ACTION TAKEN ON
CH30 CERTIFICATIONS

89% Required No Change
(Process & Pay) l.

7% Required A Redu % Required An Increase
Or Termination (Adjust Or Other Action (Adjust
As Appropriate) As Appropriate)

EXHIBIT 8
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ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE

WASHINGTON D C 20301.2000

FORCC MANAGCMENTYT
AND PCRSONNCL

August 27, 1990

The Honorable G. V. Montyomery
Chairman

Committee on Veterans' Affairs
U.S. House of Representatives
washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Attached are responses to the additional gquestions
submitted by Congre.sman Penny following the July 12 over-
sight hear.rg on the Montgomery GI Ball. Thank you for
the opportunity to appear before your Committee, and please
let me know if you have further questions or additional
information is needed.

Sincerply,

W e

¥im F. McKernan
Principal Deputy

*
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ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1950
SUBCCMMITTEE CN ECUCATION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT

1. tongressman Penny: AS you know, active duty MGIB participants
who are discharged "for the convenience of the government™ and who
have campleted the required nurber of months on active duty are
eligible for 36 months of education assistance.

It has, however, been brought to the attention 2f the subcormite
tee that there is no standard definition among the branches of
sexvice for “convenience of the government.” For exarple, ! under-
stand that individuals discharged because their weight exceeds
service standards may receive honorable discharges “for the
convenience of the government™ from one Service but may receive a
different character of discharge from another Service, and thus, not
qualify for MGIB benefits.

This scems O me to create a significant inequity. Is the Office
of the Secretary of Defense taking any action to establish a umiform
definition of “convenience of the government?™

Ms. McKernan: The Department 1§ currently taking action to
change DoD policy quidance pertaining to defining ceparstions. Thas
guidance will include a specific definition of reasen £o0z sepagation
because weight exceeds Service standards. This will address the
inequity you have referred to.

2. Congressran Penny: In an ¢ffort to streamline and Speed up the
issuing of initial MGIB checks for Chapter 30 participants, I have
three Suggestions that might be helpful. I'd appreciate it 1t you
would give me your views on them.

Fi.st, if a MGIB participant wele issuéd a form gf _the tire of
dischaxge which describes his or her eliqability status, the udivid-
Al Sl ImtAiately £e43Int $his forn to the DVA and the puwieseindy

of benefits could begin.

Alternatively, could the DD 214 be amended to incluge informatichn
regarding eligibility for education benefits?

1 think it would be helpful if enlistment contracts included veuy
specific information regarding the benefit amount o which the
Sexvice merber 35 entitled and, additionally, described in detall the
conditions under which the individual could lose a kicker., Severil
of the young people we met with had no idea what benefit amount they
should be receivang. There also seemed to be confusion regarding
kickers.

Ms. McKernsn: A M3IB participant is issued & £orm at the time of
discharge which allows him or her to irmediately file a claim for
MGIB benefits with the Department of Veterans’ Affairs. This form is
the 0D 214. The DD Form 214 1s the "Certificate of Release or
Discharge from Active Duty." It provides a brief concise source of
informaticn on a merber’s active service with the Arrmed Forces, to
include a record of time in service, military education and tralning,
awards and decorations, and character of service. It is used by the
Department of Veterans’ Affairs (DVA) to assist in deterruning
eligibility for benefits. For those applying for MGIE Lbenefits, at
provides key pieces of information .o verify eligibility, such a8
name, S0cial security nurber, dates of scrvice, whether or not the
rerber 154 high achool graduate, and charzster of service. The
Sexvice menber can present the oridinal copy 4 of the DD 214 to the

ERIC
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DVA upon scparation and his or her claim will be promptly processed
after the individual’s record is verified with the MGIB database.

we have been working with the DV . and the Services to determine
whether or not new forms or amended forms are needed to expedite the
delivery of MGIB benefits. We have determined that the DD Form 214
in its present form pProvides all the information necessary for the
DVA to process a claim for MGIB benefits irmediately upon separation.

It 45 irportant for new recruits to know the exact terms of their
enlistment contract. Consequently, we are modifying the enlistment
contracts to intlude information about enrollment in the Montgomery
451 Bill and any cducation supplement, such as the Army College Fund
or the Navy College Fund. We will also specify the amounts of the
supplement as well as conditions that would preclude receiving the
benefin.

3. Ccongressman Penny: Shortly afver the M3IB was implemented in
1985, Chairman Montgomery asked that then-Secretary of Defens:
weinberger provide him with monthly statistics regarding Chapter 40
participation. Untis about 8 months 230, this information Was
routinely provided.

The data provided the Committee include the number and percentage
of MGIB participation by month a:id by service, as well as o cumula-
tive total for the same in* mation. It was very helpful to ux to
have this information, and 1 would like to formally request that this
data again be provided t¢ the Cormattee on a ponthly basis,

Ms, McKernan: We will be happy to provide a statistical report
regarding Chapter 30 participants on a monthly basis as you
requested. The report will include the nurber and percentage of MGIB
participants by month and by Service as well as a cumulative total
for the same information.

4. Congressman Penny. In your testimony you rention that eduCation
benefits are included in the formal out-brief. I want you Lo xKniw
that many of the young pecple we met with at our forums indicated
they had not received the individual ¢ounseling required by law.

It 1s important that Separating servigemerders receive thas
information, and it would be helpful i€ 0SD would emphasize this o
the services. .

Ms. McKernan: We agree that it is very important for a separat=
ing Service merber to receive information pertaining to his or hex
educasional assistance benefits, Aczordingly, the out-bricfinds
qiven at discharge include a discussion of the education benefits to
which the member is entitled as well as an explanation Oof the proge=
dures for affiliating with the Selected Reserve. Currently, rhe
Services are providing counseling to Separating Service merbers, and
a notaticn of sSuch counseling, signed by the mexber, is placed an the
service record of the Separating mesber. Working closely wiun the
Services to reemphasaize the irportance of educational berefits dutind
the out-briefings is an important part of our transition assistance
projgran.
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(MR, ALBERT V. CONTE)

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM THE
HOUSE COMMITTEE ON VETERANS® AFFAIRS,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT,
HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990

0 1, Congrassasn Penny: In your tostimony you atate that DoD
policy roquiros that moabors boe givon thair Notice of Basic
Eligibility (NOBE) immodiatoly upon complotion of Initial £ntry
Training. You algo montion tha oxpeditod corroction procoduro
that was implomontod.

During cur discussions with tho young pooplo in tho fiold,
w0 woro told tho NOBEs woron’t always igsuod at timoe of oligibil.
ity. Wo also loarnod that somo of tho military aducation spo-
cialists, DVA officials, and schocdl officials woro unaware of tho
oxpoditod corroction procoduros.

How do you got tho word out to tho Solectod Rosarvo Coapo-
nents rogarding DoD policy? Should additional offoi=: be mado
to stross tho importsnce of thosa policios to tho compononts?

Mr, Conte: Tho DoD policy that the NOBE bo issuod at tima
of oligibility is sot out in DoD Ingtruction 1322.17. This
policy is also dotailod in tho rogulations of tho ailitary da-
partmonts. Assigtant Socrotary Duncon has strossod tu tho
Sorvicos the nood for proaptnoss and accuraCy in tho admini-
stration of tha MGIB for tho Soloctod Rosorve, and tho Rosorvo
compononts aro roomphasizing cesplianco with this and othor
adainistrative procoduros associated with tho Montgomery Gl
B8i1l1.

Tha axpoditod corroction proceduro was davolopoi in coordi-~
nation with tho Departmant of Votorans Affairs. Thi administra-
tivo procoduros nocegssary to implemont tho oxpodite. corroctivs
procons woro workod out botwoon the DVA and DoD. It was tho
rosponsibility of each Department to onsuro NECOstary oorsonnol
wore proporly informod of this procoss. Tho Dopartment of Votor-
ans Affairs has information on this procoduro in itg circulars.
Wo aro now roviowing additional gteps which may incresso
avaroness of tha oxpodirod c.rroction procoduro.

02, Cong anan Ponny: You mantion that banofits sro paid for a
poriod of .3 days ovon if an individual is not shown as aligiblo
in tho DMDC data sent to tho DVA.

Whan doos thies 120-day period bhogin?

What is tho avorago langth of time from tho dato of issuc of
a8 NOBE to ontry of tho data Iin the databank at DMDC? How long
does it, on avorage, tako to updato DMDC from tha dato of oligi-
bility? Would y~u gonorally doscride this procoss? How many
layors must tha information go through baforo it finally roachos
DMDC?

Could additional computorization improvo and stroaalino this
procoss? If so, I°G liko to know what kind of funding this would
roquiro.

Mr. Conto: Tho 120 day period bogins on the day tho NOBE is
issuod.

During a rocont analysis of tho data ja tho Firat US Army
arca tho avorago longth of timo from dato Jf 4iGsua of a NOBE to
entry of oligibility data in tho DMDC data baso was found to bu
73 days. Tiis averago is considorod to ba roaaonablo and wall
within tho 120 dav window that is allowed hy tha Department of
Yaetorans Af¢airs whilo paying on tho KOBE. 7ho administrative
tino varios by comp,..tnt, but all tho Rosorve cozponents aro
striving to shorton this tioa poriod.

A reabor who cospletos initial entry training ¢rd becoces
oligiblo for tho MGIB gonarally recodivas a NOBE whon ho or sho
attends tholr farst unit drill follcwing thoir roturn froa tho
initial training sito. Tho member tiakos the NUDBE to tho school
for certificatior, and thon to DVA ‘or procossing of paymant.
DVA should pay froa this documant for 120 Cays from dcto of
issue.
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The process for transzittal of inforzation to the DMDC data
base indicating that a NOBE has been issued and the mesber is
therefor> eligible for MGIB benefits varies by cosponent. The
nuzber of levels through which the data pssses iz greatest in the
Ar=y Reserve. The information flow in the Ar=y Rescrve is froa
the unit, through a Major Atmy Reserve Cocsand (MUSARC), through
the Continental Army (CONUSA), to the Ary Res- ve Personnel
Center (ARPERCEN). 1t is consolidated at RRPE EN fod forwarded
sonthly to DMDC. 1In the Air Force Reseive, on ihe other hand,
the data flows froa the base level to the personnel ceater and
then to DMDC, a more direct route. DMDC consolidates all input
tapes for the Reserve co=ponents and forwards the data o the DVA
each weck as Resorve coaponent inputs are received.

Additional cosputerization will help to 8,.>d the informa-
tion flow and reduc> the nuzmber of levels through which data aust
ba pmocessed in che Army Reserve. This cosputerization is baing
brought on line through the Reserve COsponent Autcastion Systea
(RCAS), now under developsent. Processing under RCAS is to begin
in FY 1993 and be fully operaticnal by FY 1996. This systea will
greatly assist in the processing and transfer of data in the
Resezve cocponents of the Army. With RCAS in place for the Ar=y,
211 Reserve co=ponen:s will have the essential cocputer hardware
in place to support the MGIB and other personnel data require-
sents.

Q 3, Congress=zan Penny: Several of the Chapter 106 coaplaincs
we have gottea concern individuals who switch froa one Reserve
cosponent to another.

Why dces this . ituation cause so many proble=a? What proce-
dures are xnvolved to trensfer information regarding a Resexvist
froa one component to another?

1 understand a Reserve Cocponent Autosaticn Plan is being
developed. Will this plan enable the cosponents to more readily
share information? When 15 the plan expected to be implezented?

Mr. Conte: Eligibility for educational assistance is ter-
oinated when a mexber separates froa the Selected Reserve. When
a meaber who is eligible for the MGIB separates or transfers froo
the Selected Reserve he or sho will be identified by a code which
indicates whether the individual is transferring as a satisfac-
tory participant or an unsatisfactory participant. Me=bers who
are released from the Selected Reserve for valid rcasons follow-
ing & period of satisfactory service may regain eligibility for
educational assistance, Eligibility is restored if a mexzbor who
transferred for valid reasons: (1) reaffiliates in the Selected
Reserve vithin one year, (2) is otherwise eligible for educa-
tional assistance, and (3) has not received the maximum enti-
tlezent available. In cases involving a religious mission, the
mexmber has up to 3 years to reaffiliate.

when reaffiliation occurs, the mezber‘s entitlemant to
benefits will be adjusted by the amount previously awarded in
accordance with DVA regulations. Only one such voluntary release
is permitted during the 10 year MGIB benefit period for the
purpose of recovering eligibility to educational assistance
benefits.

Difficulties arise when the gaining Reserve component does
not report the member’s gain in a ticely fashion or ths losin;
cozponent 1s unaware Oor does not properly report that the inai-
vidual is being lost to another cocponent.

The Reserve Cocponent Automation System (RCAS) is being
developed by the Army. It will provide automated Capabilities to
the Army Reserve and the Arsy Nationsl Guard for =obilization,
coezand and control and unit administration functions. The RCAS
system will permit exchange of porsonnel and othc~ information
between and among the Army Reserve, Guard and active component
systems. RCAS 18 scheduled for initial cperation in FY 1993,
with all aspects of the system to be operational in FY 1996.

This automation will provade the ability to regort gains to DMDC
auch more rapidly than at present. In the interinm, the
Department will continue to emphasize tne neec for timely and
accurate reporting of gain and loss transactions.
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Q 4, Congresszan Penny: First, I want to congratulate you on
the iepressive reduction in the nusber of individuals in the
“unknown® eligibility category. You have made significant in-
provement. Nonetheless, any individuals in this category is too
=any.

Looking at the .harts on page 8 of your statezent, 1 noticed
that most of the "unkncsn” cases show up in tha Reserve cocpo-
nents rather than the Air or Arcy Guaxd. IS there eny explana-
tion for this?

Mr. Conte: 'rhere are a aignincant nuzber 0f individuals
who have been coded sary verification docu-
=2ents have not been received. The Army Reserve, in particular,
has a significant nuzber of individuals in this gtatus. This
acoounts for over 11,700 of the total of 23,565 unknowns in the
Arzy Riserve at the end of May 1990. Problems with missing
docuzen.~tion in the National Guard have been much less signifi-
caat. In large part this m.y ba attributed to the fact that the
National Guard has had State Education 0f£ficers in each state to
provide exphasis on docuzentation and data GQuality. The Army
Reserve estiablished Education Services Specialists at each Con-
tinental United States Aray last year to perform these func-
ticns. This capability in the Arzy Reserve ghould further reduce
the unknown population in that coaponent.

Q 5, Congressman Penny: You sention in your testimony that six-
year or greater terx=s of gervice have increased froa 39 percent
to 67 per cent since implementation of the Montgosory GI Bill.

This is an impressive figure. Is there a way to quantify
the cost sa7ings which have resulted from the longer terms of
service? I assune there has been a particularly positive effect
on recruiting and training costs.

Mr. Conte: The Sixth Quadrennial Review of Military Compen-
sation estimated that, in the case of non-prior service acces-
sions who are eligible for but not participating in the MGIB, 321
of 1000 will cooplete s8ix years of gervice. This compares to 578
of 1000 for those who are participating in the MGIB. The differ-
ence i3 szmaller, but still significant, for mezbers with four to
six yesrs of Reserve service.

While I have no douht that the MGIB has an important and
positive effect on retention, thu differences cited above cannot
all be una=bhiguously attributed to the MGIB. Bonus pay=ents, for
exazple, may also be at work here.

Therefoxe, I cannot precisely quantify the costs savings
which would result froa reduced training requirezents, but I
would note that it costs the Arsy National Guard over $5,000 for
each non-prior gervice accession without even considering train-
ing base infrastructure or recruiting costs. Obviously, for
azch additional year of service recoived froa the initial train-
ing investm=ent, the effect on recruiting and training costs is
positive.

Q 6, Congressman Montgocery: You note that as of May, 1990, 43
percent of all zeabors eligible for Chapter 106 had actually
applied for benefits. You also mention that most participants
are younger mezbers.

Would it be possible to provide the Subcocmittee with the
participation rate based on the nusber of eligibles who are undexr
age 302 I think this would give us & mors accurate idea of how
the prograa is doing.

Mr. Conte: As I noted in my teatimony of all enlisted
ecabers eligible as of May 31, 1990, the number who have applied
for MGIB benefits is 42.5 percent.

Over 88 percent of the enlisted mexbors who have applied for
benefits were under age 30. Fifty four percent of those who have
applied are under age 22.

Q
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FOLWOW-UP J-eSTIONS FuR THE NATIONAL GUARD mla:sav
FROM Tde HEARISG OF Juir 12, 199
(LIEJTENANT CENSRAL ONOY

.

Seccfén 1046 of title 10 requires that, upon discharge
or release from active duty, a servicezezmber ng_u receive

vide counseling. This counseling is to include a
discussion of the educational assistance kenefits to which
the zember is entitled as a result of his military service.
Bared on what I was told by the young people 1 talked with in
the field, a significant nusber of séparating servicezexbers
are not receiving this counseling.

1 would apgreciaCe jt if you would describe for ze what
implezen.ntion instructions were issued when this provision
was signed into law in 1984. 1 would also like to know if
any further cozmunications have occurred to e=phasize the
inportar e of providing this informztion.

ANSWER

The Army Continuing Education Systea (ACES) is
responsible for the individual counseling required by Section
1046 of Title 10 USC. Preparation counseling on educational
entitlezent is specifically required in AR 621-5, Arzy
continuing Education System. In addition, AR 600-8-101,
In/Out Processing, requires both the personnel cozzunity as
well as the individual soldier to incfude this counseling in
outprocessing the army. Particularly in light of the early
release prograzs, the need for such counseling has been
reinforced in several electronic messages directed at MACOMs
and individual Education Centers.

Transition Centers actively screen soldiers® military
records to verify that the DA Form 669, ACES Education
Record, with counseling wnnotations is xncluded. If not, the
soldier is sent to the Education Center for the mandatory
co-*. seling.

The only form required to be given to the separating
s sidier is the DD Form 214. However, various supple=ental
p-=phlets, available through the Arzy Publications Center and
published by the Department of Veterans Affairs, are often
provided as well.

22

This question is primarily for Admiral Boorda. when we
were n South Carolina recently, a young zman told us he was
discharged froa the Navy because of seasickness. He further
indicated ne is, as a result, ineligible for MGIB benefits.
I would have thought he would have been discharged for a pre-
existing medical condition, and thus he eligible for
benefits. I underctand, though, seasickness doesn't qualify
to; ghir. type of discharge. This situation seems to me to be
unfair.

This is sozething we should fix, and I'd appreciate soze
guidance from you. Additionally, I'd iike to know if there
are any other similar conditions which result in a discharie
but don't result in a type of discharge that conveys GI Bill
eligibilicy.

Tae Army has had no cases of similar circumstances
reported.

N 3.

I nentioned at the hearing the possibility of
providing servicemepmbers a form at discharge which describes
his or her eligibility for education benefits. I also
suggested the DD214 could be amended to include information
regarding MGIB eligibility. Finally, I sugge';ced that
enlistnent contracts should include specific information
regarding the new recruit's education benefit and detailed
infornsation regarding the loss of kickers.
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I'd appreciate your comrents on these suggestions.

ANSWER

The Arzy currently has approxirately a 3% error rate in
MGIB data transpitted to the DMDC. Army autozation
ingrovenencs such as izplementation of SIDPERS 3 and the
Joint Software Sys:em will significantly contribute to the
accuracy of soldier MGIB qualification data collected fro=
the field, transmitted to the DMDC and verified by the VA.
The current autozated verification system, via DMDC does work
and the data base is getting better all the tizme. Axmending
the current DD Form 214 will only create an increase of
"False Starts” of veterans benefits the VA will have to
Eecougi The Arzy does not support modification of the DD
ora 214.

The Army enlistcent contract and associated appendixes
are currently under revision to more clearly state exactly
what enlistzent options the soldier is to receive.
currently, DX Form 3286-66 (an appendix to the enlistment
contract) specifies ACF amounts based on_length of enlistaent
and describes regvirezents to remain qualified to receive
KGIB and ACF. An additional form at separation to accozplish
the saze purpose is not necessary.

Presently, enlistzent contracts include the necessary
information about the soldier's educaticn related enlistment
options to accurately advise the Service mexzber of the
benefits he or she pay receive. However, counselors do not
have access to the cozplete personnel file and they do not
always know the type of discharge the soldier is to receive;
therefore, the counselor cannot detersine, with any degree of
accuracy, what benefits zhe soldier is eligible to receive.
Further, it is the responsibility of the VA to determine
eligibility as the adngnisuacor of the Montgozery GI Bill.

£
Some Of you mentioned the cozplexity of the GI Bill, and
I agree with you that this is a concern. We have thought
about the possibility of going to "month-for-conth" benefits
for anyone who does not cozplete the first term of service
but is still eligible for education benefits.

Under current law, individuals discharged for the
convenie~ce of the government who si.ve 20 months or 30
=onths, .epending on their enlistmcnt contract, are eligible
for 36 conths of education benefits. Individuals discharged
for a pre-existing medical condition or an erroneous
enlistment, however, receive benefits based on the nuzber of
nonths they served on active duty. Would you support an
amendzent which would provide benefits for all the special
categories on a "month-for-conth” basis and eliminate the 20
and 30-zonth restriction for convenience Oof the government
discharges?

Education counselors do find the eligibility
requirenents for the MGIB difficult-and contusing. In
addition, counselors find it very difficult to give
separating soldiers definitive answers when VA 1s actually
the agency that determines final eligibility. combining this
fact with counselors' desires to provide the most accurate
information to their soldiers, any d t that red the
complexity would be welcomed.

The Army supports elimination of the 20 and 30-month
restriction and the adoption of a "month-for-zonth" award
systen for anyone who does not complete the first term of
service, but receives a "!uugchonorable" discharge and is
gtill eligible for education benefits.
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2.

Soze Of you made good suggestions for legislative
changes. Would any of you like to make any other
recormendations that haven't already been mentioned, or would
you like to comment on the suggestions already made?

The Arngeuup rts anending the MGIB to permit in-service
use of MGIB benefits after completion of the $1,200 base gay
reduction and 13 months of active duty service. This wil
allow our soldiers another alternative for funding their in-
service education. It will lower the barriers that might
othexvise discourage our high-quality soldiers from starting
their education. Providing easier access to their
educational entitlenments gives soldiers ancther reason to
reenlist. Research indicates that young people enlist for
education benefits and soldiers reenlist for educational
gpoﬁuniciqs. This amendment would increase the use Of MGIB

nefits.
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FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS FOR THE NATIONAL QUARD BUREAU
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990
(MAJOR GENERAL BURDICK)

1. At the forums. we were told NOBEs are not alwaye igsued
at the time of eligibility. We algo learned that some of
those 1nvolved in program administration were unfamiliar with
the expeditious correction procesg. What can you do to
emphasize to your local units that they are expected to issue
NOBEs promptly. and to ensure they are familiar with the
procedures available to correct eligibility problems?

RESPONSE. We have emphasized to our State Education Services
Officers the importance of issuing NOBEs in a timely manner.
We will provide an additional emphasisz in the next revision
of our GI Bill Management Guide. We feel that our State
level personnel are fully aware of the expedi:ious correction
process. The Education Servicez Officers are r iponsible for
eztablishing procedures and training in treir State which
cause unit perzonnel to be knowledgeable and proactive in
management of the Montgomery GI Bill. We wil. continue to
emphasize to the Education Services Officers the need to
train unit level personnel.

2. What 15 the average length of time from the date of issue
of a YOBE to entry of the data at DMDC? How long does it
take to update DMDC from the date of eligibility? How many
layerg must this information go through before it finally
reaches DMDC?

RESPONSE. From the servicomember'sz unit of z:isignment. the
pergonnel record ig forwacrded to the State Headquarters level
wheré¢ the NOBE i3 issued <nd sntered into the Standard
Installation/Division Perschnel Reporting System (SIDPERS)
data base. The State SIDPLRS data is forwarded to the
National Guard Bureau SIDPERS office once a month. The data
iz processed and sent to the Defense Manpower Data Center
(DMLC) once a month. The average length of time from issue
of the NOBE to receipt at DMDC iz 80 to 90 days depending
upon the time of month the data is initially entered. The
length of time from the actual date of eligibility until tha
receipt of the date at DMDPC is longer depending upon the
number of days which elapse between the individual®s return
from training and the unit forwa-ding the information to the
State level. Except in rare cages, the total elapsed time is
less than 120 days.

3. I am anxious to improve and #trcamline the benefit
delivery system for the GI Bill, and I uxpect improved
computer ized pergonnel systems would greatly benefit the
Chapter 106 program.

Rear Admiral Taylor noted in his statement that tane
Naval Regerve installed an automated perzonal computer basged
system in 1989 that hag improved the administration of the
program. I would app=eciate it if the rest of you would
degcribe your current computer-based systems and their
adequacy. I also want to know what {mprovements in these
systems are planned, if any, and when you expect them to be
implemented. Perhaps we can help speed up this process.
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RESPONSE. The Army National Guard system consistz of data
trangfer by magnetic tape which is delivered through the
mail. We are currently limited to monthly updateg. Thig
system hag worked well but could obviously :be improved with
more frequent updates and electronic data transfer. We have
begun a hardware conversion at the National Guard Bureau
level which will be completed in November 1890. Once thig
conversion 18 completed, we plan to explore the possibility
of daily electronic updates from the States to the national
level. If we can accomplish thig, we will explore more
frequent updating to the Defense Manpower Data Center

4. Accurate and complete reporting of eligibility data is
eritical to the timely delivery of benefits t0 individuals
goinZs to school under the Chapter 106 piogram. In the past,
.t vas clear that personnel responsible for procesgsing and
reporting thig data were insufficiently trained.

What have ycu done to make improvements in this
situation? Pleage describe in detail for the Subcommittee
the training provided for thosze who do the MGIB processing.

Within your component, who has the responsibility for
doing this processing and reporting? Iz it given to unit
clerks or trained personnel at a higher level?

RESPONSE. In the ARNG the administration of the Montgomaery
GI B1ll begins at the unit level but 1g intensively managed
at the State level. Unit administrators must report
pergsonnel data to the State l.vel where the Education .
Serviceg Officer 1ig responsible for verifying eligibility,
1gguing the NOBE, and enzuring that the date of eligibility
1s entered in the SIDPERS system.

Training for the State level personnel consists of an
annual workshop with national level managers and
representatives from the Department of Veterans Affa.rg and
DMDC. National Guard Bureau staff makes 2 limited
number of assistance vigits to States with new Education
Services Officers or where particular problems arige. The
unit adminigtrator’s course taught at the ARNG Professional
Education Center contains a block of instruction which
includes information on the Montgomery GI Bill. Recruiting
and retention personnel are instructed in eligibility
criteria and benefits.

S5. In testimony given at the hearing, 2 representative of
the education community commented on the importance of the
DVA, DOD, schools, and state approving agencies working
together. In some states, all of these groupz have
established cloge working retationships. I know that
individual local unitg in sume aroas have made a point of
developing cloge ties with nearby schools. This gort of
reiationship significantly improves communication and greatly
gimplifies problem=-solving.

Have you made any effort to suggest and encourage this
type of outreach and networking?

RESPONSE: The ARNG has been actively involved in networking
with variocusz agencies and instituticns. In conjunction with
the Defense Activity for Non-Traditional Education Support
(DANTES) . the ARNG has supported the 13 existing State
Advisory Councils on Military Education (ACME) and hasg
agsisted in forming two new ones. For example, in Utah the
ARNG and DANTES were instrumental in the formation of a new
ACME which includes the State approving agency and many State
colleges.
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Additionally. the ARNG was the firsgt Reserve Component
to participate in Servicememhers Opportunity Colleges (SocC)
which assists in communications between the sServices and
colleges with a goal of providing more benefits and
acceptance of military students. SOC membership has grown to
include over 700 collages.
14

All State Education Services Officergs are aenccuraged to
maintain close contact with their Regional Office of Veterans
Affairs to facilitate communicationsz and quickly solve
problems which affect soldiers' benefits.




196

FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS FOR THE NATIONAL GUARD BUREAU
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990

(MAJOR GENERAL KILLEY)

QUESTION: At the forums, we were told NOBZs are not always issued at the time
of eligibility. We also learned that sce Of those involved in program
administration were unfamiliar with the expeditious corr.ction process. what
can you do to emphasize to your local units that they are expected to is,ue
NOBEZs promptly, and to ensure they are familiar with the procedure available
to correct eligibility problems?

AMSWEZR: The Director of the Air National Guard (ANG) recently sent & letter
to the Adjutants Genexal of all states, Trequesting increased exphasis on the
Montgomery GX Biil. This letter specifically addressed prompt issuance of the
Notice Of Basic £ligibility (NOBE), and stated that the NOBZ must be lssued to
the member upon comp.etion Of Initial Active Duty fox Training (for non-priox
sexvice) ox upon enlistment/reenlistment (for prior serv. e). An "MGIBE Data
Corrective Action Guide® has been developed and distri';uted to each Career and
fducation Mantger (CEM). This Quide identifies error conditions shown on 8
computer product, the probable cause for the error, and recocmended CoxzecCtive
action. In addition, CEMs axe briefed on procedures to correct eligibllity
problems during Personnel Assistance Team visits to the CIM oftfices,
recruiting/retention conferences, and through telephone Contact when specitfic
problems are identified.

QUESTION: (1) What is the average length of tine from the date of issue of 3 -
NOBZ to entry Of the data at DMDC? (2) How lony does it take to update DMDC

from the date of eligibility? (3) How many layers must this intormation go
through before it finally reaches DMDC?

AMSWER: (1) It Curfently takes the Air dfational Guard an average of 127 days
to update DMOC. (2) As stated above it takes the Aix National Guazd an
average of 127 days to update DMOC. (3) Three levels are involved in
getting information to DMDCs. rFor the ANG, the information is entered into
the Computer at base lCvel to the host base. It then flows to the Air Force
Manpower and Pexsonnel Certer (ATMPC), Randolph Ars, Texas where it’s
consolidated with Air Force Reserve data and then finally sent to DMDC on &
monthly basis.

QUESTION: I am anxious to improve and streamline the benefit delivery system
2or the GI Bill, and I expect improved Computerized personnsl systems would
greatly benefit the Chapter 106 program.

Rear Admiral Taylor noted in his statement that the Navai Research
installed an automated personnel Cocputer-based system in 1989 that has
improved the administration of the progranm. (1) I would appreciate it if the
rest of you would describe your Current computer-bused systems and their
adequacy. (2) I also want to know what improvements in these systers are
planned, if any, and when you expecCt them to be implemented., Pethaps we Can
help speed up this process.

ANSWEZR: (1) Curzently the Air National Guard’s MGIB reporting procedures
require the following for each MGIB r.zansaction:

= Input of datd at local base level to the host base via the Dase
Level Military Personnel System (BLMPS)

- Transmittal of data from the host base (atcive duty) to ArMpC,
Randolph ATB, Texas ar the end of the day.

- Data is reported monthly {on Or about the 20th of the month) %o
the Defense Manpower Data Center (DMDC), Montexey, Calitornia by
way of the Reserve Component Comwon Personnel Data System
(RCCPDS) .

- DMDC transmits MGIB data to the Department of Veterans’ Affairs
(DVA) data Center &n Chicago, Illinols on a weekly basis.

= MGIB data is Teportediy updited on the DVA data base within two

days of receipt from DMDC.
1]
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Fewer than 2 percent Of all Air National Gusrd personnel records
contsin questionsble data which can impact on s member receiving MGIB
benefits. A perceived larger degree of inaccurate data is due to delsys in
the processing of cata between the local base and DVA data center. (2) A
joint request hss been submitted to the Deputy Assistant Secretary {(Manpower
and Perasonnel), Office of ths Assistant Secretary of Defense (Reserve Affairs)
seeking approval for weekly reporting of MGIB eligibility status changes for
members of the Alr rorce Reserve and Air National Guard. Anticipated
irplemantation of the weekly report procedure is Gctober 1, 19%0.

QUESTION: General Burdick mentioned in his statem nt that Lhe Amy Guard has
an education services officer at each state headquarters whose responsibilaty
it 45 tO assist commanders and individuals if GI Dill eligibility problems
arise.

1 wonder if the rest of you have, or c¢ould, establish a sinmilar
system of a localized or regionalized source of assistance. I realize the
National Guard is organized state-by-state, but couldn’t the Reserve
Components implement a similar system? I think it would helr considerably if
local units Xnev exactly who to contact when problesss arise.

ANSWER: The ANG has & Career and Pducational Manager at each base who is
responsible for the MGIB program. In addition, we have & Recruiting and
Retention Program Manager {(RRPHM) at each state who is responsable for handiing
MGIB inquiries. Also, we recently created a drill status Zducation Office ~n
each base, This office is responsible for coordination with local schools and
developing rapport as a xegional source of assistance.

QUESTION. Accurate and ¢omplete reportaing of eligibility data is critical to
the timely delivary of benefits to individuals going tc school under the
Chapter 106 program. In the past, it wad clear that personnel responsidble for
processing and reporting this data were insufficiently trained. (1) what
have you done to make improvements in this situation? Please describe in
detail for the Subcommittee the tralning provided for those who do the MGIB
processing. (2} within your component, who has the reaponsibility for doing
this processing and reporting? Is it given to unit clerks or trained
personnel at & higher level?

ANSWER: (.7 In sddition to the °MGID pata Corrective Action Guide,® we are
developing a complete step-by-step ins%ruction book for all CIMs to teach thenm
how toO input accurste data into the system. When this guide is complete, all
CtMs will have an opportunity to attend training sessiuns at vazrious
conferences and workshops yearly, »% well as have a copy for their perscnal
training. (2) CIMs are responsible for processing and

reporting data, and slso for implementing the MGIB program it base level,

QUESTION: 1In testimony given at the hearing, a representative of the

d ion ity ed on the importance of the DVA, [OD, schools, snd
state approving agencies working together. .n 3ome states, all of these
groups have established close working relationships. I know that indivadual
lozal units in some areas have made & point of developing close ties with
nearby schools. This sort of relati. nship significantly improves
cormmunication and greatly 3imp.ifies problem-solving. Have you made any
effort to Jugnest and encourage this type of ocutreach and networking?

ANSWER: Qur future plans include the State Recruiting Retention Program
Manager to develop this networking and establizh sn outreach program.
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YOLLOW-UP QULSLIONS YOR 1My PRXSONNEL CHInY
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990

. (VICE ADMIRAL B0ORDA)

Chairsn Penny:  Section 1346 <f title 10 requires that, upon discharge or
telvase (rom active duty, a rervicesasber shela receave individual counz ainge
This counseling 18 to includ. a discussion Of the cducational assistance
benefity to which the menber .« entitled as a result of his mulitary service.
Based on what I was told by the young poople I talked with in the field, a
significant number Of Separating servicescmbers are not receiving this
counseling.

I would appreciate it 1f each of you would describe for me what
izploentation instructions were . ssued when this provision was signed anto
law in 1984. I would alse like to know if any further communications have
occurred to emphasize the importance of providing this infonmsation.

Adniral Boordas Navy directives are very specific that proeseparation
counseling 18 mandatory for all enlisted personnel and officers in the grade
of Licutenant Comander and below within 120 days of projected date of
discharge. Our initial GI 8111 instroction issued in 1985 reiterated the
tequirenent for pre-separation counseling, and incladed a sample
administrative remarks (poge 13) entry which must be signed and witnessed
certifying thot the menber has been counscled on his of her edocational
bencfits and the advantages of affiliating with the reserves. This entry
becones 3 part of the member's permanent record.

To ensure oarpliance with this réquirement o are adding this 1830+ to
the areas that are currently looked at during our periodis Cuality of Life
area visits conducted by the Navy Inspector General (I1Q).

Pre-separation oounseling 18 conducted in the Navy by our Career
Information Teans, on¢ based in San Diego for the Pacific Fleet and one an
Norfolk for the Atlantic Fleet., There are additional counselors availatle tor
the following areas: Great Lakes, Newport, Philadelphia, Charleston,
Jacksonville, Pensacola, Long Beach, San Francisco, Howali and the Pacific
Horthwest.

The Carcer Information Teams notify local commands of upcoming monthly
briefings that Separating members My attends Liat comuand career counselozs
are also required to attend these sessions. ey then can use vhat they learn
to conjuct training within their unit. TO ensure that the lotest intormation
i5 available to our Carver Information Trans, the Ravy's MGIB Progtam xanage r
i3 an active participant at their yearly workshops.

Chairzan Penny: This qQuestion is primar.ly for Adniral foorda. when e were
in 5outh Caro{ma recently, 3 young man told us he was discharged from the
Navy because of Scasickness. He further indicated he iS, as a resalt,
incligible for MGIB benefits. I would have thought he would have been
discharged for a pre-ex.sting medical cond tion, and thus be eliquble for
benefits. I understand, though, seasickness doesn't qualify for thus type of
discharge. This situation swems to me to be unfair.

nis i5 sanething we shoald £1x, and I'd appreCiawe som guidano: from
you. Additionally, I'd like to know if there are any other Similar conditions
which result in a discharge but don't resdlt in a typ: of discharge that
conveys GI Bill eligibality.

Adniral Boorda: The determination of whether or ot 3 medical conditicn ¢an
Be dlagnoscd a5 pre-existing i3 made by oampetent medical authorities, and s
a very difficult one. I agree that this is particularly unfair 10 the cuse of
satlors discharged for seasickness/motion sickness. One other similar
category that impacts satlors 1S carly discharge for sleepwalking. A change
that would provide prorated benefits for thesc tvn S palativh 135005 «Ould be
the right thing to do for our sailors.

Chairman Penny: ! mentioned at the hearing the possibility of providing
servicemanbers & form at discharge which describes his or her eliquibility tor
oducation benefits. 1 also suggested the DD 214 owuld be axended to anclode
inforration regarding MGIB eligibality. Finally, I suggestd that enlistment
contracts should inclade specific inforsetion regarding the new recruit's
education benefit and detarlad information regarding the 10ss of kickers.

1*d appreciate your comaents On these Suggrstions.

Az (Aral Boorda: A form upon discharge from the Navy describing a savmber's
€11g1bility for education beneiits 18 an excellent 1dea, and one that !
stromly support. Atending the D0 214 tc inclade MGIB eliguibility infomation
15 Certainly an 1dca that has merit and ehould be explored. ¥ stund ready to
work with the Departtents of Defense and Veterans Affairs te make this happen.
1f VA continues tO fuquafy verafication through the automated sysStems howivet s
e must ensure that data 15 accurate Priof to the member leaving active duty.
We are currently wOrking very hard to Qorrect all miSs5ing Of erromous MGln
1nformation prior to OJr meaber's Scparating.

You also suggested that specific information DOut the MGIB and losu of
k1ckers should be incladed on enlisteent contracts. W are already doing
this. In addition to geheral inforsation on the MGIB g1ven Lo wvery
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applicant, we tequire as part of the enlistment process that «ach indavidual
sign a Ravy-designed Statenent of Understanding, witnessod by the recruiter
and nade 3 part of the residual recruiting record, Also, for these menbers
malifying for a kicker under the Navy College Fund, there i3 an annex to the
enlistacit contract. This form contains spectfic information concerning the
ramifications if the pezber does not ocompleta the required service, or does
not receive an honorable discharge.

Chairman Pennys Some of you mentionod the complexity of the GI Bill, and 1
agrec vith you that this is 3 concern. We have thoujht about the possibility
of going to "month-for-conth® benefits for anyone who does not donpleta the
firse tern of service but s still eligible for oducation benefits.

Undar current law, individudls discharged for the convenience of the
goverment who sorve 20 ponthe or 30 months, dependin] oa their enlistaent
oontract, are eligible for 36 months of cducation benefits. Individuals
discharged for a pre-existing medical condition or 8n erroncous enlistment,
however, receive benefits based on the runber of months they gserved on ative
duty. Wuld you support an amendtent which would provide benefits for ali the
special categorias on a “month-for-month® basis and eliminate the 20 and 30-
month restrivtion for convenience of the government discharges?

Adairal morda: From an adsinistrative standpoint one month of benefit fot
each mith of active duty served would cereasnly streamline the manygenent of
this progr&s. There are already several reasons that qualify for prorated
benefits (service-connectod disability, pre-existing medical condition,
hardship and 3 reduction in authorized strengthl, and we have suggested othets
as well (motion gickness, slecpwalking, to attend ROTC, of by reason of he.ny
2 sole-surviving Child). It certainly secems an eGuitable wdy to handle this
pregra without adding further complexities,

I would like to point out, however, that providing pro-rated benefits for
convenience of the government discharges should be effective upoh ensctment,
and shoald not be mxde retroactive to 1 Jily 1985, This would constitute 4
breach of contract for those mezbers expecting the full 16 months of benefits
who are being discharged for the convenisnoe of the government. A frtfooctss
provision for all other reasons, however, would provide benefits to many
deserving individuals who otherwise woald have lost this opportuntty.

Chairsan Pennyt Some of you nade good sopjestions for lrgislative changes.
POULd any ©f you like to mave any other recomarndutions that haven't algeady
been menticned, or would you like to comuent an the SugJestions alteddy made:
Amiral Brorda: wo years 530 this oomittee was instrawental in passing
10g1siation that discounts certatn poriods of xtive duty, tuch 35 FLLONNOUD
or defective enlisteents, thues allowing a somber who feenters the malitary the
Opportunity to participate in the GI Bill., There afe teo other perioads of
active duty that should be excluded whin constdering ¢liaibility to
pareicipate in the GI Bill:s discharges for acdical tewsons, and Active Duty
for Special Work (ADSW, of short term recall performed by teservists in
Support of the dctive force. Most sailors ordered to active duty under the
ADSH program have priet service, and therefore qualify undsr 3 previous
cducational benefit progran. The mumber of ADSW satlers for wharm their zhort
ADSH active duty is the qualifying periad of active duty for Gl Bill purposcs
was dpproximately 100 in f1s5cal year 1989, <orrecting this inequity woald
enable these s2tlors to be eligible for the GI Bill 1 they later freDtel the
Navy o a full active duty coatrace,

This committee WiS also successful in 2dding Pre-uXisting r-dical
conditions and reduction in authorizod strength 35 feasons for which prutated
bencf{its could be patd. There are two other catmgories of poople desereving of
benefits: menbers leaving to attend ROTC and thoce leaving under thwe
provisions of sole sutviving child, These nuabers are insignificant ard the
cost would be pintmal to provide bensr ts for these individuals. For example,
tn the Navy over a two yoar period, there wore a total of §82 mamdets
discharged to attend GG and only tw moobers discharged for beiny a 5ol
surviving child, This tepresents less than ool peecent of our total
sepatations for that period.

AS discussad carlier, dischargss for Slecpwalking Of mOt1oN oickm'ss ate
also go0d reasons to provide p orated benefits. 1 a contetnad that gy we w33
[Ore exceptions to the rule, the progran becanes wvén more conplex, and
difficolt to adninister, I wholeheartedly soppott the condept of "ountiefot-
fonth® benefits for anyone oho does not oomplets the first term of ealistwnt,
but who woald otherwise be eligirae tor 61 Bill lenefifs.
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(MAJOR GENERAL DILLINGHAM)

FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS FOR THE PERSONNEL CHIEFS
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990

1. Section 1046 o7 title 10 requires that, upon discharge or
release from active duty, a servicemember shall receive
individual counseling. This counseling 1s to include a
discussion of the educational assistance benefits to which the
member is entitled as a result of his military service. Based on
what I was told by the young people I talked with in the field, a
significant number of Separating servicemerbers are not receiving
this counseling,

1 would appreciate it 1f you would describe £for me what
implementation i1nstructions were 1ssued when this provision was
signed inte law in 1984. I would also like to know 1f any
further communications have occurred to emphasize the importance
of providing this information.

ANSWER: Alr Force policy requires that a briefing/counseling
session be provided to all personnel be:=ng discharged or released
fron active duty in accordance with Air Fozce Regulation 35-17,
paragraph 4-21b.

All airmen and officers who are being discharged £roa active
duty will be counseled on the following:

*b. The education ber {its to which the
menber is entitled because of their military
service. This counseling should be
accorplished by a zeprzesentative from the VA
1f suitable arrangerxents can be made. 1I1f not,
the counseling will be accomplished by the
Base Fducation Officer. Each incividual will
ve pruvided a copy of APP 211-35. Also, all
nembers will be required to sign attachment
23, Pre-separation Counseling Acknowledgment
Letter. Conmplete the letter In original and
one copy. Ensure the original is placed in
menber's Unit F-rsonnel Record GIoup, AF Form
10, and copy is given to the member.”

Air Force policy hus always been to provide pre-sepazation
briefing/counseling on educationul benefits to which the nmember
is entitied.

All training sessions conducted for briefing personnel by
either Headquarters USAF or the Major Comnmands, reiterate the
ipportance of the pre-separation, pre-retirement briefing/
counseling. This has been reemphasized each year since 198S5.

Substitute parphlets and acknowledgment letters are used when
appropriate.

2. This question is pramarily for Admiral Boorda. When we were
in South Carolina recently, a young nan told us he was dischazged
from the Navy because of seasickness. He further indicated he
is, as a result, ineligible for MGIB benefits. I would have
thought he would have been discharged for a pre-existing medical
condition, and thus be eligible for benefits. I understand,
though, seasickness doesn’t qualify for this type of discharge.
The situation seems to me to be unfair.
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This is something we should £ix, and I'Q appreciate some
guidance froa you. Additionally, I'd like .o know if there are
any other similar conditions which result in a discharge but
don't result in a type of disch.rge that conveys GI 3ill
eligibility.

ANSWER: The Air Force does not have a similar program. The Air
Force would consider cross-training an :ndividuai under these
circunstances.

3. I mentioned at the hearing the possibility of providing
servicenexbers a form at discharge which describes his or her
eligibi.ity for educat:ion benefits. I also suggested the DD214
could@ be azended to include information regarding MGIB
eligibility. Finally, I suggested that enlistment contracts
should irclude specific inforration regarding the new recruit's
education benefit and detailed information regarding the loss of
kickers.

I appreciate your ccazents on these suggestions.

ANSWER: The Air Force would certainly support the idea of a form
at d:schazge 1£ 1t was recognized by the Departrment of Veteran
Affairs as the source document to inatiate and exped.te benefits.
1f necessary, the Azr Force will work with Dop to modify the DD
Forp 214 to include Montgomery Gi B:ll eligibility.

Montgomery GI Bill information is already placed in the Air
Force Enlistment Contract. DD Form 2366, Veterans Educational
Assistance Act of 1984 (GI Bill), currently used during basic
military training, outlines all the reguirements of the
Montgomery GI BIll. <he form is a statecent of understanding and
:s signed by the servicemerber and £iled in the permanent record.

4. Sorze of you mentioned the cozplexity of the Gl Bill, and I
agree with you that this a concern. We have thought about the
possibility of going to "month-for-nonth® benefits for anyone who
does not complete the first term of service bu. is still eligible
for education benefits.

Under current law, indiv:iduals discharged for the convenience
of the governzent who serve 20 months, depending on the
enlistment contract, are eligible for 36 months of education
benef.ts. Individuals discharged for a pre-existing nmedical
condition Or an erroneous enlistment, however, receive benef.ts
based on the number of months they served on active duty. Would
you Support an amendzent which would provide benefits for all the
special categories oh a "month-to-nonth® basis and eliminate the
20 - 14 30-month restriction for convenience of the governnent
discharges?

INSWER: The Air Force would 3upport an anendment which woule
ptovide benefits for all special categories on a “ronth-to-ronth®
basis and eliminate the 20/30 month testriction for "Conven.ence
of Governrent® discharges.

Q 20
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5., Some Of you pade good suggestions fur leyislative changes.
wWould any of you like to make any ouner recsmmendations that
haven't already been mentioned, or would you like to Coament on
the suggestions already made?

ANSWER: Recommend that the Montgozery GI Bill be a strong focus
in Mr. Montgomery's Bill on Transitfon.

- That enrollment in the Montgomery GI Bill be offered to all
enlistecs anytime during their first term of service and cover
personnel who entered active duty from 1 Jan 77 to the present.

- ~hat all personnel who have chosen not to enroll be allowed
the opportunily to enroll before their first enlistment is over.
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FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS FOR THE PERSONNEL CHIEFS
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990
(REAR ADMIRAL TAYLOR)

: At the forums, we were told NOBEs are not alvays issued at the
time of eligibility, We also learned that some of those favolved in prograx
sdsinistration were unfasiliar with the expeditious correction pracess. What
can you do to ecphasize to your local units that they are expected to issue
NOBEs prozptly, and to ensure they are faniliar with the procedure available to
correct eligibility problezs?

ANSUER: There are several ways va ecphasize to our local Naval Reserve
units the importance of issuing NOBE's promptly and to ensure that they
understand and use the expedited correction procedure:

= Our Naval Reserve headquarters Montyomery G1 Bf1ll (MGIB) instructicn
explains the expedited correction procedure and directs all units to deternine
eligibility of their personnel and enter the data fomediately upon accessfon of
menbers.

- Procpt NOBE fssuance and expedited correction procedures are also
addressed during MGIB training and assist visits. During FY-89, 154 man-days
were u:2d productively in training/visits and in FY-90 thus far, 270 can-days
have been used.

- MGIB administrative procedures, including the fnportance of correct data
en.*y. are caphasized to our Reserve Standard Training Ad=inistration and
Readi=.s Support (RSTARS) system operators and zanagers during their formal
training. Training also includes how to work monthly quality control lists that
automatically identify previously entered data that asy be inconsistent and need
correction.

To further ensure that NOBE's are issued prozptly, our RSTARS system will be
aodiffed to automatically generate an NOBE upon data entry when a member is
declared eligible. Besides reducing the time to issue the form, this procedure
will elioinate conflicting dates entered on manually prepared NOBE's

. Vhat &s the average length of time from the date of issue of a
NOBE to entry of he data at DMDC? How long does it take to update DMDC from
the date of eligibility? Hov many layers must this tnforzation go through
before it finally reaches DMDC?

ANSWER: The average length of time that .. takes from date of fssue of 2
NOBE to entry of the data at DMDC fs appr..imately 30-60 days.

Froa the date of eligibility to the update of DMDC data, the Departaent of
Defense reports that the Naval Reserve is averaging 153 days for update as of 31
May 1990. This shous significant ieprovement from the 590 day average of 31 May
1989, Hovever, these DOD figures fnclude the tizme to process internal Navy
perpmanent record corrections for members, soge of whox wero never reported
eligible since the beginning of the NGIB In 1985. Thus, the DOD average does
not mean we have members waiting over 150 days for eligibilicy. The
presentation of the NOBE, which i3 issued at accession or upon cospletion of
initial Annual Training (AT), provides imaediate eligibility for 120 days uhen
presented to the DVA. The expedited correction proccdure provides another 120
days 1f eligibility is not reported to DMDC/DVA within the original 120 day
window. Thus, 99 percent of all field data fnput that deternines eligibilicy is
completed within 120 days.

There are four layers the information must go through before it finally reaches
DMDC. Briefly, these are:

- Reserve Standard Training Adainistration and Raadiness Support (RSTARS)
systen data at the unit level (406 sites)

- Reserve Training Support Systea (RTSS) at Comaander, Naval Reserve Force

. In.ctive Manpower And Personnel Managesent Inforzation Systea (IMAPMIS) at
Naval Reserve Personnel Center

. Reserve Corponent Comaon Personnel Data System (RCCPDS). Navy data to

Defense Manpower Data Center (DMDC)
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QUESTION. I anm anxfous to improve and streams:ins the benefit delfvery
systen for the GI Bill, and I expect improved computerized personnel systens
would greatly benefit the Chapter 106 prograa.

ANSUER: Ic is true that an fmproved coumputerized personnel systen would
greatly benefit the adatnistration of the Chapter 106 prograa. The Naval
Resexve began this effort with the April 1989 fnstallation of RSTARS, our
nicrocomputer-based personnel system. Revised software, out fn August 1990,
will coaputa eligibility of members from accessfon data fnput.

) I General rardich aentioned in his statement that the Army Guard
has un education servi.es officer at each state headquarters whose
responsibility {t fs .o assist commanders and individuals {f GI Bill eligibflicy
probleas arise.

I wonder if the rest of you have, or could, establish a simflar systez of a
localfzed or regionalized source of assistance. I realize the National Guard {s
organized state-by-state, but couldn’t the Reserve coasponents fmplement a
similar systea? I thirk ft would help counsiderably if local units knew exactly
whor to contact when problems arise.

ANSWER: In the Naval Reserve, each of the approximately 248 sites has a
local MGIB Coordinator. This {s an active Full Tize Support (E6/ET level)
person who has responsibility to be the point of contact with gembers and help
with problems. Also, there are 54 MNuiB Coordinators at Echelon IV commands
{readiness ds, ship squadron ds, varfous air cozaands, and inshore
undervater warfare group commands) in case the unit coordinator needs help. We
have fssued nuzerous messages and published soveral articles in the

us informing our mesbirs where 8o for help, including a toll free
nuber to put the member in touch with our - aff headquarters MGIB tean.

¥ Accurate and  splete reporting of eligibility data is .ritfcal
to the timely delivery of benefits to fndividuals going to school under Chapter
106 program. In the past, ft was clear that personnel responsible for
processing and reporting this data were insufficfently trafned.

¥hat have you done to make Improvements in this situatfon? Please describe
fn detall for the Subcomaittee the training provided for those who do the MGIB
processing.

within your component, who has the responsibility for doing thir processing
and reporting? Is it given to unft clerks or trained at a higher level?

ANSVER. The Naval Reserve has conducted over 200 man-days of training at
£121d sctivities since October 1989. We’ve included MGIB training in our
Reserve Personnsl Administration course, Career Informatfon course, and RSTARS
prograzaers and canagers training courses. All Naval Reserve sites are required
to have an active Full Tize Support MGIB Coordinator. This person’s
responsibility {s to ensure tha' data fs f{nput proaptly and correctly. Most of
these coordinators are E6/E7 supervisory personnel.

The Naval Reserve also held a thres day MGIB Workshop for 50 of the field
coordinators in May 1990. There vas a representative of the Department of
Veteran Affafrs at this workshop.

Although this treining has been critical to the success of the Naval Reserve's
progress so far, the biggest fmprovements will come with the fnstallation of
more sophisticated software edfts to .ur RSTARS systeas in August 1990. All of
the critical data elements needed to properly report elfgibility will be
required for all accessions and losses. Once th, software fs installed, much
of the data previously reported fnaccurately beca .e of poor trafning or
vnderstanding will be correctly reported since the system will make the
necessary elfgibilicy determinations.

N2
(&
-




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

205

: In testimony given at the hearing, a representative of the
education comzunity comeented on the faportance of the DVA, DOD, schools. and
tate approving agencies working together. In some states, all of these groups
have established close working relationships. I know that f{ndividual local
units in some areas have made a point of developing close ties with nearby
schools. This sort of relationship significantly improves comzunication and
greatly sfaplifies problem.solving.

Have you made any effort to suggest and éncourage this type of outreach and
networking?

ANSHER. We will tmplement the subcommittee's suggestion of encouraging
contact with local offictals by having all of our MGIB coordinators contact
local school officials and DVA representatives. Our people will provide their
phone nuzbsrs, as well as our toll free nuzber, to the hesdquarters MGIB area so
these offictals will know who to contact {f » problem arises.
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(LIEUTENANT GENERAL SMITH)

FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS FOR THE PERSONNEL CHIEFS
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990

1. Section 1046 of Title 10 requires that, upon discharge or
release froa active duty, a servicemember ghall receive

. This counseling is to include a discussion of cha
educational assistance benefits to which the member is entitled
as a result of his military service. Based on what I was told by
the young people I talked with in the field, a significant number
of separating servicepembers are not receiving this counseling.

I would appseciate it if each of you would describe for me what
ipmplementation instructions were issued when this provision was
signed into law in 1984. I would also like to know if any
further communications have occurred to cmphasize the importance
of providing this information.

Answer: Basic provisions of the HGIB were communicated by
message bulletin to all Marine Corps activities in December of
1984.

Implementing instructions, including the requirement for presepa-
ration counseling, were communicated in the same manner during
June of 1985.

Subsequent revisions of our Separations Manual include specific
counseling requirements for a variety of topics important to our
separating Marines, to include the MGIB. These requirements arec
provided in checklist format.

Beginning about € pmonths before separation, each Harine receives
career counseling with the unit Career Planner. Educational
benefits and the advantages of affiliating with the Selected
Marine COrps Reserve are patters Specifically addressed with each
individual.

Our separation centers routinely make group presentations on VA
benefits, Including educa*tion and the advantages of affiliating
with the Selected Reserve, to all Marines being separated from
active duty. They also pass out information sheets, designed by
the Departrent of Veterans Affairs, that indicate how and where
an individual applies for educaticnal benefits. Additionally,
they are available to answer any individual questions that may
arise.

2. This question is primarily for Admiral Boorda. When we were
in south Carolina recently, a young man told us he was discharged
from the Navy because Of seasickness. He further indicated he
is, as a result, ineligible for HGIB benefits. I would have
thought he would have been discharged for a pre-existing medical
condition, and thus be eligible for benefits. I understand,
though, seasickness doesn't qualify for this type of discharge.
This situation seems to me to be unfair.

This is something we should fix, and I'd appreciate some guidance
from you. Additionally, I'd like to know if there are any other
sipilar conditions whicli result in a discharge but don't rzeuit
in a type of discharge that conveys GI Bill eligibility.

Answer: Yes, there are other conditions similar to what you just
described. They include a variety of reasons for separating
servicemembers at the convenience Of the Government and include
but are not limited to: parenthood, obesity, and conditions
which are nct a physical disability but which interfere with the
performance of duty; e.g., motion/travel sickness, all' -gy,

pr rsonal ity disorder, and sleepwalking.

The suggestion to simplify the law by deleting the 20 or 30 month
service requirement associated with separations at the conven-
ience of the Governpment and providing benefits on a 1 month
benefit per month of service basis to these individuals should
rectify the problem you dercribed.

Yomir
Pwl

ERIC 2

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

207

FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS FOR THE PERSONNEL CHIEFS
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990

3. I mentioned at the hearing the possibility of providing
servicenembers a form at discharge which describes his or her
eligibility for education benelits. 1 also suggestod the DD214
could be amended to include information regarding MGIB eligibil-
ity. Finally, I suggested that enlistment contracts should
include specific information regarding the new recruit's educa-
tion benefit and detailed information regarding the loss of
kickers.

I'd appreciate your comnments on these suggestions.
Angwer: TWwO concerns coze to mind:

First, it is beyond the Services' authority to determine a
nmerber's eligibility Zor educational benefits under the MGIB.
That statutory authority is reserved for the Departme. t of
veterans Affairs.

Second, given the various reasons and conditions for separation,
their effect on benefit eligibility, and varying benefit amornts
for the multitude of possible programs of education and training,
any such form would be, if designed for general applicability and
distribution, too complex to be of value and too long to fit in
an enlistment contract.

If what is being requested is information which the Department of
veterans Affairs needs from the Services to determine eligibil-
ity, then yes, that information can be provided either on the DD
Form 214 or a separa’.e certificate. Inasmuch as the DD Form 214
already contains much of the required information, I would recop-
nend providing the additional information in the remarks section
of that form.

4. Some of you mentioned the complexity of the GI Bill, and I
agree with you that this is a concern. We have thought about the
possibility of going to "month-for-month" benefits for anyone who
does not complete the first term of service but is still eligible
for education benefits.

Under current law, individuals discharged tor the convenience of
the government who serve 20 months or 30 months, depending on
their enlistrnint contract, are eligible for 36 months of educa-
tion benefits. Individuals discharged for a pre-existing medical
condition or an erroneous enligtment, however, receive benefits
based on the number of months they served on active duty. Would
you support an anendment which would provide benefits for all the
special categories on a "month-for-month" basis and eliminate the
2v and 30 month restriction for convenience of the government
discharges?

Answer: Yes, except where separation is being effected because
of unsatisfactory conduct or performance.

Individuals, erroneously enlisted, are not entitled to benefits
and are therefore handled differently. In these cases, any pay
reductions made during an erroneous enlistment are refunded as no
participation eligibility can be established in the absence of a
bona fide obligation for service.

5. Some of you made good suggestions for legislative changes.
would any of you like to make any other rccommendations that
haven't already bee¢n mentioned, or would you like to comment on
the suggestions alrcady made?

oo
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FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS FOR THE PERSONNEL CHIEFS
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990

Answor: Many of the recozmendations appear t. have merit. Some
appear to ba driven by racent events relati.y £o force reduc-
tions. I have also noted other proposed chaniew, such as an
amendnent to allow transfer of bunefits to der’ ndents, that need
toc be examined more closely. Tharefore, I reconmend that the
Departnent of Defense take the lead in exanining the various

reconzendations proposed here and report back to this subcommit-
teea.
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(LYEUTCNANT GEFERAL SMITH)
FNOLLOW-UP GUESTIONS IOt RESERVE CHIEFS
FRCH THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990

1. At the forum%, we were told NOBEg are not always issted at
the time of e)iyibility. We also learned that some Of those
involved in wrogram administration were unfamlliar w’.h the
expeditious correction process. W%hat can you do to ‘aphasize to
your local units that they are expected to Isgue PVOBEs promptly,
and to ensure they are familiar with the procedurs available to
correct eligibility problens?

Answar: It is written policy that commandiag cfficers/site
commanders issue NOBEs at the time that a menmber establishe:
aligibility. This policy is well known. Problems have ariien in
the past when commanding officers/site commanders were unawar* of
a monber's attainment of oligibility. I believe we have solvea
this problem by bullding into our Reserve personnel data systenm
automated recognition of MGIB eligibility and automated advisory
messages to t.e member's commander. When a menber satisfies all
of the oligibirity criteria, as reported by unit diary, the
systen igsgues an adviscry message to the aember's comnmander
stating that eligibility and instructing the commander to issue a
NOBE. Should a membar no longer be entitled to benefits, due to
unsatisfactory performance or other breach cf obligation, systen
procedur es likowise tarminate the zezber's eligibility and update
the record provided tr CHDC. These procedures were put in force
during April and effectively relieve the commander of the burden
of, and error in tracking, a member's status.

commanding officers are still responsible for the accurate and
timely submission of all personnel related data. Well trained
diary clerks, published manualg for diary entry, and systens
chacks of data inputs all provide for quality reporting. All
comnands are aware of the procedures for correcting erroncous
data entries and requesting expeditious corrections of eligibil-
ity status.

.. What is the average length of tize from the date of issue of
a NOBE to ontry of the data at DMDC? MHow long does it take to
update DMDC from the date of oligibility? How many layers nust
this information go through before it finally rusaches DMDC?

Answer: In the current system, & NOBE is issued within about 10

days from the day that oligibility ir cstablished by diary input.

AR automated system extract of MGIB eligibility data is provided
to DMDC on a monthly basis.

DMDC reports (900531 statistics report) an average delay of 111
days betwaen eligibility start date and the update of their data
base. on the average, about 101 dayc elapse between the
fnsue of » NOBE and DMDCs data entry.

3. I am anxioug to improve and streamline the benefit delivery
systen for the GI Bill, and I expect improved computerized
porsonnel systoms would greatly benefit the chapter 106 program.

Rear Admiral Taylor noted in his statement that the Naval Reserve
installed an automated personal cozputer-based system in 1989
+hat hag improved the administration of the program. I would
wnpreciate )t if the rest of you would describe your current
conputer-based gystems and their adequacy. I also want to know
whit improvements in these systems are planned, if any, and when
you expect them to be implenented. Perhaps we can help speed up
this process.
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Answer: As I gtated in my testimony, we have just implemented
autozated c¢ligibility recognition and advisory message communica-
tion in April, while too soon yet to definitively state its
adequacy, preliminary test results promise dramatic improvements
in accuracy and tizmeliness at the front end (that is the Marine
Corps end) of the data processing. DMDCs statistics of average
delay betwaeen eligibility start date and DMDCs System update
indicate that perhaps DMDC's procedures and cycle of update
should be examined.

4. General Burdick mentions in his statement that the Army Guard
has an education services officer at cach state headquarters
whose responsibility it is to assist commanders and individuals
if CGI Bill ecligibility problems arise.

I wonder if the rast of you have, or could establish a sinilar
systen of a localized or regionalized source of assistance. I
realize the National Guard is organized state-by-state, but
couldn't the Reserve components implement a gimilar system? I
think it would help considerably if local units knew exactly who
to contact when problems arise.

Answer: Eivery Marine Ruserve unit has an Education Offica. #ho
has these rusponsibilities.

Additionally, the MGIB Projact Officer at the Marine Corps
Finance Center provides customer service regarding data accuracy
and procedure, and the Federally Legislated Educational Assis-
tance Programs Officer at Headquarters Marine Corps provides
custoner service regarding policy and determinations involving
policy. Both pake expeditious corrections to eligibility status
via computer with DMDC as the situation warrants.

5. Accurate and complete reporting of eligibility data is
critical to the timely delivery of benefits to individuals going
to school under the chapter 106 program. Ip the past, it vas
clear that personnel responsible for processing and reporting
this data were insutficiently trained.

What have you done to make improvements in this situation?
Plecase describe in detail for the subcornittee the training
provided for those who do the MGIB processing.

Within your component, vho has re iponsibility for doing this
processing and reporting? Is it given to unit clerks or trained
personnel at a higher level?

An-wer: Information reporting and issuance of NOBEs are the
responsibilities of the commanding officer/site commander. Data
entry is performed by the unit diary clerk who is well trained in
the personnel data system input procedures and has ready access
to published procedural manuals describing the form and content
of required ontries. verification of the diary against source
docunentation is required prior to submission, and is novmally
perforned by the unit administrative officer as designated
vepraesentative of the coxxander.

Automated system checks, cxacuted against the diary, provide an
additional measure of assurance.

Processing of data toward eligibility deternmination is systen
autopated. The definition, coding, and test of the computer
prograzs is accomplished by well trained programmers undaer the
control of the Management Inform.tion Systems Branch of Head-
quarters Marine Corpe and in coordination with the Federally
Legislated Educational Assistance Programs Officer at Headquar-
ters Marine Corps.
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FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS FOR RESERVE CHIEFS
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990

6. In testimony given at the hoaring, a reprosentative of the
ducation icy ts on the inmportance of tho DVA, DoD,
schools, and statoe approving agencies working together. In sozo

states, all of theso groups have established close working
rolationships. I know that individual local units in some areas
have made a point of doveloping closo ties with nearby schools.
This scot of reletionship significantly improves communication
and greatly sinmplifios problen-solving.

lave yoa made any effort to suggest and encourage this typo of
outreach and networking?

Answer: Yes, wo have. Education officera are responsible to
naintain liaigon with local officas of the Dopartment of Veterans
Affairs. Installation education officors, in addition to main-
taining lisison with the Dopartmont of Veterans Affairs, inter-
faco with many of tha local schools, particularly those providing
instruction on basa. Throe rogional education program coor-
dinators: oast coust, west coast, and far oast provide programs
coordination, guidance, and interface with tho Department of
Votorans Affairs, school systens, and military installations at
higher levels. Tho Foderally Legislated Educational Programs
Officer at Hoadquarters Marine Corps maintains close liaison with
tho Dopartment of Vetorans Affairs rogional and central offices
and DoD on pattoers of policy and procedure. Efforts are underway
to ostablish closor tioes with the state approving agwncioes.
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FOLLOW~-UP QUESTIONS FOR RESERVE CHIEFS
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990
(MAJOR GENERAL WARD)

QUESTION 1: At tho forums, we were told NOLELs are not
always issued at the time of oligibility. We alzo learncd that
somze of those involved in program administration were unfamiliar
with the oxpeditious correction process. What can you do to
ozphasize to your local units that they are expected to issue
NOBEs promptly, and to ensure they are famillar with the
procedure available to correct 9ligibility problens?

ANSWER: In addition to systens i{mprovements, we are taking
steps to train responsible personnel at unit and major United
Statos Arzy Reserve commands (MUSARCS) on program adainistration
procedurou, to ensure that the Reservists who experience probloms
turn to the unit f>r imnediate assistance. Expeditious
corroctions are presently being made at the MUSARC level via
SIDPERS - USAR.

QUESTION 2: What Is the avorage longth of tima from the
date of igsuc of a NOBE to entry of the data at DMDC? How long
doos it take to update DMDC from the Gato of oligibility? How
many layers must this information go through before it Cinally
reaches DMDC?

ANSWER: Pased on figures reported from cach continental
United States Army command (CONUSA) during a 90-day raporting
period (Jan through May 1990), the average time from Notice of
Basic Ellgibllity (NOBE) issuance to Dafonse Manpower Data Center
(DMDC) update was 270 days. However, 553 of these transactions
wore cozplated in less than 120 days. For the United States Army
Resorve, there are four layers, the troop program unit, major
United States Army Reserve command, CONUSA, Army Reserve
Personnel Center, and the DMDC. From DMDC, data are transaitted
to DVA.

QUESTION 3: I am anxious to improve and streamline the
benefit dolivery system for the GI Bill, and I expect improved
cozputerized personnel systems would groatly b. safit the Chapter
106 progran.

Rear Adniral Taylor noted in his statement that tho Haval
Resarve installed an automated personal computer-based systen in
1989 that has improved the administration of the program. 1
would appreciate it if the rest of you would describe your
current computer-based systems and thelir adequacy. I also want
to know what inprovements in these systems are planned, if any,
and when you oxpect them to be imnlemented. Porhaps we car help
speed up this procoss.

ANSWER: Tho current system for updating Chapter 106
benefits is very slow and cuzborsome. The administrator in the
unit sonds the appropri.ite papervork to the major United States
Arsy Resorve cozmmand/Arsy Reserve comnand (MUSARC/ARCOM) that in
turn keys the data into tha computer. The data are then
transnitted to the continental *nited States Army comzand
(CONUSA) where they undergo the first series of edits. Froa the
CONUSA the data arc transmitted to Army Rosorve Personnol Center
(ARPERCEN) in St. Louls, MO. The data are then subjocted to more
edits. Tho data are consolidated from all the units in the fiold
and transmitted to Defense Manpower Data Center (DMDC) where
again they undergo a final series of edits. At each location the
data can be rojected for an error. If the data are rejected the
process starts over again. Tho time fraze to complote the
transaction ranges from 30 to 180 days. It must also be
remonbored that the transactions aie updated at DMDC on a nonthly
basia and should the transaction niss the cut off, we must add an
additional 30 days to the time.

The United Statos Army Rescrvsa and the Army National Guard
aro jointly involved in the deveiopzent of the Reserve Component
Autozation Systea (RCAS). This systea is designed to reduce the
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adzinistrative burden and to greatly cnhance the speed that
personnel records are updated. Unit techniclans will be able to
update personnel records and benefits d.rectly to ARPERCEN.
Edits vill be performed at the unit level negating the need for
edits at the CONUSAs and ARPERCEN. The data will update Total

’ Aray Perronnel Data Base - Reserve (TAPDB-R) that in turn will
update the files at DMDC. The RCAS is scheduled to start its
initial flelding in late FY92 wvith coasplete fielding by F¥9¢.

To provide temporary relief until the RCAS comes on line it

vill be necessary to change the lenguage in the Dofense
Appropriation Act and supporting lanquage prohibiting the
purchase of micro- and mini-cozputers and networking within the
reserve components. With the USAR currently planning the
formation of its own cocmand, it is izperarive that the
restrictions on networking and computer procurement be 14fted or
relaxed. ARPERCEN has softwvare that would allov feor a more
expaditious updating of records and bencfits that units could use
it the restric*ions vere lifted.

QUESTION 4: General Burdick zentioned in his gtatezent that
the Army Guard has an education services officer at each state
headquarters vhose responsibility 4t ig to assist cozzanders and
indjviduals if GI Bil}l eligibility problems arise.

I vonder if the rest of you hava, or could, astablish a
sinilar syston of a localized or rejionalized source of
assistance. I realize the National Guard is organized stat.-by-
state, but couldn’'t the Reserve compohents izplement a gimilar
system? I think it wvould help considerably if 1ocal units knew
exactly whox to contact wvhen problezs arise.

ANSWER: The United States Army Reserve is in the process of
hiring 44 education carvice officers (ESOs) in each continental
United States Army (CONUSA) and major United States Arny Reserve
coxmand (MUSARC). Thirty-elght are already {1 place. The Army
Reserve Readiness Training Center at Fort McCoy, Wisconsin, has
recently implezented a two-week course of instruction for these
service officers. The first pilot course began on May 30, 1990.
The purpose of this course iz to instruct and train managers on
all policles and procedures for the administration of the
Hontgozery Gl Bill, Selected Reserve Incentive Program, and other
educational programs to be appllied at the loca) unit levels.

QUESTION 5: Accurate and cozplete reporting of eligibility
data i{s cri .ical to the tizely delivery of bcno{?ts to
Individuals going to schoel under the Chipter 106 program. 1In
the past, it vas clear that personnel responsible for processing
and reporting tnis data vere insufficiently trained.

what have you done to make izprovements in thic situation?
Please dessribe in detall for the Subcommittee tue tsalning
provided for those who do the MGIB processing.

Within your component, who has the responsibility for doing
thic processing and reporting? 1Is it given to unit clerks or
trained personnel at a higher level?

ANSWER: AS I mentioned in the previous question we are
presently training education service officers (ES0s) at the Arm,
Reserve Readiness Training Center, Fort McCoy, Wiscensin, on all
policiez and proceduraes of Montgomery 4@ Bill (MGIB). Theso ESUsS
vill datermine a United States Army Reserve (USAR) soldier's
eligibility, entitlexzent, restrictions, termination of bonafits,
and recoupzent status. Each major United States Arzy Reserve
coznand has a SIDPERS - USAR clerk rosponsible to code all new
six~year obligors vho are eligible for the MGIB. These
individuale are also responsible for the processing of the Notice
of Basic Eligibility form. The unit full-time support personnael
(rilitary or civilian) manually input information to the SIDFERS
= USAR clerk at the major United Statss Army Peserve comxzand
level wvho in turn electronically transajts to the Aray Reserve
Personnel Center (ARPERCEN), St. Louis, Missourl, to update the
autozated personnel data file. This data is subsequently
transmitted Via tape to the Defense Manpover Data Center (DMDS).

QUESTION 6: In testimony given at the hearing, a
reprasentative of the education cozmunity comzented on the
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importance .f the DVA, DoD, schools, and state approving agencies
working together. 1In some states, all of these groups have
established close working relationships. I know that individual
local units in some araas have made a point of developing close
ties with nearby schools. This sort of relationship
signiticantly inprove: comzunication and greatly sizplifies
proble=-solving.

Have You made any effort te suggest anu encourage this type
of outreach and networking?

ANSWER: At this time, the United States Army Reserve is
fortunate to have education service officers (ESOs) working for
the local units. The ESOs are solving many problens and
definitely improving relationships with schools in their
respective communities. The BESOs who are located in our major
United States Army Reserve cozmands (MUSARCs) work closely with
not only college admissions and records personnel, registrars,
and Bursars, but also with the individual college veterans
representatives.

w19
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CONGRESSIONAL DATA REQUEST
House Veterans Affairs Conuittee

FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS FROM THE HOW. TIMOTHY J. PENNY
TO BRIGADIER GENERAL JOHN J. CLOSNER
DEPUTY TO CHIEP, AIR FORCE RESERVE
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1950

Question: At the forums, we were told KOBEs are not always
isgued at the tire of eligibility. we also learned that soz=e
of these involved in progran administration were unfamiliar
with the expeditious correction process. what can you do to
exphasize to your local units that they are expected to issue
NOBEs prozptly, and to ensure they are familiar with the
proce 'ure available to correct eligibility problems?

General Closner: 1In the Air Force Reserve, we have a
requlation that provides detailed guidance on eligibility
requirezents and enrollment procedures. Unit ceducation service
offices are instructed to issue the NOBE as soon as possible
after the reservist reports for the first Unit Training
Assexzbly (UTA).

Qur field headquarters at Robins AFB GA (Headquarters Air
Force Reserve, or AFRES) has hosted a MGIB manager's workshop,
for all units, each year since 1585. Representatives froxz the
DVA also attend these workshops. The workshops are very
productive, and we consider them a key elezent to successful
adainistration of the MGIB pregran.

Finally, HQ AFRES has design.i~d MGIB program managexzent
as a special interest item for Inspector General evaluations,
and for other visits to field units.

Question: What is the average length of time froz the date of
issue of a NOBE to entry of the data at DMDC? How long does it
take to update DMDC from the date of eligibility? How many
layers nust this information go thiough before it finally
reaches DMDC?

General Closner: The Air Force Reserve hos a MGIB regulation
that requires unit training offices to update the AF Reserve
Personnel Data Systexz within seven days after an individual
becomes eligible for MGIB bonefits. Tha data flows froz the
base-level PDS to the HQ USAF PDS file, which in turn, is
transmitted conthly to the DMDC through the Reserve Components
Coznon Personnel Data Systea (RCCPDS). Total time fro= base
level update to appearance of the data on the DMDC file varies
from 30 to 60 davs.

Question: I am anxious to improve and streanline the benefit
delivery system for the GI Bill, and I expect irnproved
cozputerized personnel systess would greatly benefit the
Chapter 106 progran.

Rear Ad=iral Taylor noted in his statecent that the Naval
Reserve installed an autozated personal computer-based system
in 1989 that has icproved the administration of the program. I
would apprecciate it if the rest of you would describe your
current cozputer-based systems and their adequacy. I also want
to know what izprovecents in these systems are planned, if any,
and when you expect then to be implemented. Perhaps we can
help speed up this process.

General Closnar: MGIB data is an integral part of the Air
Force Reserve Personnel Data System (PDS) database.
Responcibility for issuance of the NOBE, establishirg inftial
eligibility, and verifying continued eligibility is centralized
in the unit training and education office. Although we are
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generally satisfied with the accura.s and timeliness of this
systen, there is room for improvement. We have recently
started a major data quality initiative to reduce our error
rates. We arc also working with the Office of the Assistant
Secretary of Defense for Reserve Affajrs (OASD (RA)) to provide
weakly, instead of monthly updates of the AF Reserve data to
the DMDC, which in turn, should result in faster updates to th2
DVA database.

Question: General Burdick mentioned in his statement tnat the
Arny Guard has an education services officer at each state
headquarters whose responsibility it is to assist corpanders
and individuals if GI Bill eligibility problems arise.

I wonder if the rest of you have, or could, ostablish a similar
system of a localized or regionalized source of assistance. I
realize the National Guard is organized state-by-state, but
couldn't the Reserve components implement o similar system? I
think it would help considerably if local units knew exactly
whon to contact when problems arise.

General Closner: The AF Reserve administers the MGIB progran
through EQ AFRES for the unit program, and through Headquarters
Air Reserve Personnel Center (HQ ARPC) for the individual
nobilization augmentce (IMA) program. Field units coordinate
directly with the program managers at HQ AFRES and HQ ARPC, and
the program scems to be working very well. At this tirze we
don't see a need for a regionalized systen.

Question: Accurate and complete reporting of eligibility data
is critical to the timely delivery of benefits to individuals
going to school under the Chapter 106 program. In the past, it
was clear that personnel responsible for processing and
reporting this data were insufficiently trained.

What have you done to make improvements in this situation?
Please describe in detail for the Subcommittee the training
provided Zor thos- who do the MGIB processing.

within your component, who has the responsibility for doing
this processing and reporting? Is it given to unit clerks or
trained personncl at 2 higher level?

General Closner: At each .«nit we have education specialists
who have receivei specific dn-the-Job Training (0JT) on MGIB
eligibility and enrollment procedures, data entry, and NOBE
processing. Depending on the unit organization, these
individuals may be Air Force civilian employees, drilling
reservists, or fu:i time air raeserve technicians. They work
under the close supervision of the unit training technician.
They &tre not permitted access to the data system until they are
fully trained and certified.

Question: In testimony given at the hearing, a representative
of the education comzunity comzented on the importance of the
DVA, DOO, schools, and state approving agencies working
together. In some states, all of these groups have established
close working relationships. I know that individual local
units in some arezs have made a point of developing close ties
with nearby schools. This sort of relationship significantly
inproves comnmunication and greatly simplifies problem-solving.
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Have you made any effort to suggest and encourage this type of
outreach and networking?

General Closner: As I mentioned earlier, our unit MGIB
nanagers attend workshops, where they get updates on new
procedures and have the opportunity to meet DVA regional
reprcsentatives. Our HQ USAP program manager participates in
these workshops as well as the annual National Asgociation of
Veterans Program Administrators (NAVPA) conference.

Although the AF Reserve does not have a formal outreach
progran, our units do coordinate with local gchools to solve
eligibility and participation questions.
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FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS FOR THE EDUCATION PANEL
FROM THE HEARING OF JuLy 12, 1990

Hs. Lynn Denzin, President

National Association of Veterans Program Administrators
c/o Metropolitan State College of Denver

1006 11th St. Box 16

Denver, CO 80204

1. Although the monthly certification has been effective in
reducing overpayments, 1‘m concerned that this procedure is sig-
nificantly delaying benefit delivery to eligible veterans. would
it be helpful to the veteran-student if the benefit check were
sent directiy to the school where he or she could collect it after
enrollpent was confirmed?

To answer the question as it is stated, it would no doubt
assist the student to have the check available at the school.
However, 1 don’t believe that is the correct solution. I think
there are several areas which need to be taken under consider-
ation. The Department of Veterans Affairs has long wanted sonme
type of monthly certification - whether it is self verification by
the student, or an actual monthly certification by the school.
Wwith the MGIB they now have that, and it has become evident they
are not entirely & ccessful in the management of that process. I
don’t think shifting the responsibility to the schools is appro-
priate. There are many schools who do not even accept advance
payment because they do not wish *o distribute checks, and 1 think
it would be an extremely unpopular solution to the problemn of
timeliness. It is ny understanding that among possible solutions
Lhe DVA js considering is use of a touchtone telephone response
systen. As an employee at one of the first schools to have a
complately automated touchtone telephone registration system, I
can attest to the ease and efficiency of utilizing such systens.

1 strongly encourage further investigation of these types of
systens as a solution.

2. Ms. Denzin, in your testimony you mentioned some problens that
indicate to you an internal VA system problem. When you brought
these issues, such as duplication of the self-verification forms
and inconsistent beginning and ending dates and credit hour dis-
c- apancies, to the attention of the DVA, what response did you
receive? Was an effort made to locate the source of the problen?

Problens of this type are referred to as "isolated cases" by
the DVA. Among the answers I have received is that there wao 2
"burp" in the system which caused a particular student to be
elininated from payment, not receive a self-verification form,
etc. At least one of the regional processing centers has followed
up to the DVA Central Office with specific problen cases - and was
questioned that such things were actually happening. He then sent
copies of sample cases to two or more personnel at the Central
office. In ny last conversation with hin, he had not received any
responses as to what solutions right be underway. I have not
directly contacted the Central Office with the specific problems I
attached to my testimony, and do not know of ary solutions they
may be attempting.

3. Many of tns young people we talked with during the forums said
they hadn’t received any kind of in-depth counseling when they
were digscharged from active duty regarding their MGIB benefits.

Are the Chapter 30 students at your schools faniliar with the
benefits to which they are entitled? Are they generally aware of
the procadures to be followed in order to obtain benefits?

It is my sense that most Of the HGIB eligibles know they do
in fact have an educational benefit, but do not have any kingd of
specific information. They tend not to know what they should
bring with them, but usually do make contact with the school and
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are told what steps should be taken. The ones we are nost con-
cerned about, and which appear to be fairly substantial numbers,
are those who do not even contact a school. We don’t have a feel
for what they know, what their misconceptions might be, etc.
There are some recently discharged veterans who nake their tirst
contact one with the DVA regional offices. This often leads to
confusion because they feel they have do.e what they nesd to in
order to obtain benefits - and they won’t receive anything until
they go through the appropriate school office. The best advice
the DVA could give to those veterans is to contact the school of
their choice and to file all paper work through that school.
Because nany of tha active duty military are not paying close
attention when given t! information prior to discharge, they
often do not have specific knowledge of what is required of then.

4. At the forum in Ft. Worth, we met with a school official who
had tried for several months to straighten out a problen with a
chapter 106 iraince. She had contacted the DVA several tines and
peon told only that the studeat had an eligibility problem. When
wo reviewed the case, it was clear the veteran-student needed to
contact his local unit.

I was disturbed because the school official was obviously
unfamiliar with the processes and procedures affecting Chapter
106, and also because the DVA hadn’t suggested that the Reservist
contact his local unit.

Have either of you participated in any xind of joint training
regarding the MG1B involving DVA, the military, and school offi-
clals? Are you aware of any such training which has occurred?

1 fear that the situation which you have described is not
unusual or unique. I would sav the majority of states do no? have
any kind of joint training. In Colorado I feel we are very fortu-
nate because we do have an annual training session which includes
the DVA, the SAA, and various military conponents. There are a
few states/regional offices who do have DVA training, but it is
exceptional for that training to include entities other than the
DVA. For most schools in the country, the only training which is
available and which offers information from all of the agencias
involved is the 1 ational conference of ti.e National Association of
veterans Program Administrators - and l1iterally thousands of
veterans canpus officials are not able to attend due to limited
travel funds. This combined effort in training is a good idea,
and I encourage your support in the pursuit of such.
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1. peaald B Atveld

vice Restdiet, WD
tatvezsity of cestrad Hetth
offtee of witerazs Affarzs
2.0, Box 2384t

orlueds, 1. 2406
INAVPA

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF VETERANS PROGRAM ADMINISTRATORS

July 31, 1990

The Honorable G. V. {SONNY) Montgomery
U.S. House of Representatives
Comnittee on Vetexans' Affairs

335 Cannon House Office Bullding
Washington DC, 20515

Dear Sir:

In reference to Yyour letter of July 13, 1990, requesting
answers to the additional questions subnitted by the Honorable
Timothy J. Penny. the attached responses are provided.

I would like to thank you and Mr. Penny for the opportunity to
testify Dbefore the House Veterang Affairs Sub-Committee on
Education, Training and Esployment. I consider the work of this
committee to be extremtly important to the future of veterans
education, and I can assure you that I will enthusiastically accept
any future opportunity.

Let me close by saying that I strongly believe that with the
guidance of the Legislature and the cooperative efforts of the
Department of veterans Affairs, the Department of Defense, and the
Educational 1Institutions the few remaining problems with the MGIB
can and will be resolve.

Attachmeént
RHA/rha
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ANSWERS TO FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS
FOR THE EDULC .ION PANEL
FROH THE HEARING OF JULY 12, 1990

1. Although the monthly certification has been effective 1in
reducing overpayments, I'm concerned that this procedure is
significantly delaying benefit delivery to ecligible veterans.
Would it be helpful to the veteran-student 1f the benefit check
were gsent directly to thc school where he or she could collect it
after enrollzent was confirmed?

In response to this question I agrce that the current system
is time consuming, and prone to pProblems. I have heard that the
DVA s 1looking at inprovements, such as touch tone verification,
but none that would be {mplemented in the imzediate future.

I believe that a gsystem, such as those used for Financial
Ald, could be beneficial to the veteran in improving the speed of
benefit delivery. The schools would be in a position tc verify
the veterans continued attendance on the first of the month and
provide the check to the veteran. This would remcve the mailing
delays, and the problens associated with the confusing
infornation on the verification form, while at the same time
reducing overpayments to a minimunm.

However, I am concerned that adding the schools to the
paymrent delivery system could also compound the problem. There
are the problems of accountability of the checks; the problems of
physical security to protect against lost or stolen checks; and,
the unlikely problems of fraud and dinstitutional 1iability.
There are also the policy and procedural questions of what
happens when the veleran reduces his or her training time and the
check is for the wrong amount, and who becomes responsible for
insuring that the veteran {ig properly paid and who resolves pay
problens, I am not sure that these could be satisfactorily
resolved,

While the question "bo I support this proposal?"™ was not
asked, 1 feel compelled to provide an answer. The University of
Central Florida and jt's Office of Veterans Afzairs is comnitted
to service to the veteran. This includes, umong other things,
ioproving the speed and accuracy of the delivery of benefits.
Hever-the-less, we operate with the same limited resources that
affects all organizations. To develop and implement a systen
thut would assure accountability and security would require
resources that, unless provided by the DVA or congress, would
have to he taken from other programs. Given the 1inadequacies of
the current Reporting Fee system, which was designed to reimburse
schools for certifying enrollments, I could not {4ndorse the
implementation of this systen. Additionally, as the Director I
would be extremely concerned with taking responsibility for
providing monthly education benefits to the veteran when I have
1ittle or no authority to get a check issued.

2. Ms. Denzin, in your testimony you mentioned some
prebleas that indicate to you an internal VA system problem.
when you brought these 1ssues, such as duplication of the self-
verification forms and inconsistent beginning and ending date_
and credit hour discrepancies, to the attention of the DVA, what
response did you receive? Was an effort made to locate the
source of the problem?

Although addressed to Hs. Denzin, I would like to respond.
Other than action taken to correct gpec1fi¢ pay problems, there
has been no information on immediate improvements to the current
system. This nay be a result of not having made this an official
written complaint to either the Central or the Regional offizes.
However, when I point out these problems in verbal discussions, I
have been told that they are 1solated cages or system problems.
For instance, tn the case of inaccurate enrollment dates, I have
been told that it 15 a systen problem and nothing can be done.

o 026
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3. Many of the young people we talked with during

benefits.

the benefits to which they are entitled?

benefits?

policies and procedures.

the information is inaccurate, the veterans

discussions with veterans I believe that it
all three.

during our new veteran student orientation

education at less than full time.

in school.

a Chapter 106 trainee. She had contacted

when we reviewed the case, it was clear
needed to contact his local unit.

contact his local unit.

Have either of You participated in
training regaréing the MGID involving DVA,
school officials? Are Yyou aware of any suc
occurred?

O IaXs Loe
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forvrs said they hadn't received any xind of in-depth counseling
when they were discharged from active duty regarding

Are the Chapter 30 students at Your schools familiar with
Are they generally
aware of the procedures to be followed {n order

while I have no specific data to support my point of View, I
believe that most Chapter 30 veterans are only vaguely aware of
their benefit entitlements, and are uninformed about the

I can only speculate on whether the problen is be
veterans are not receiving in-depth counselin:
don't go, or don't
listen to the p:esentations, oOr the information only provides a
thusb nail sketch of the <complex DVA rIlles. pased on &Yy
is a combination of

1 aim ROT surt the lask of information on DVA policies and
procedures is a serious Pproblen for the veteran.

Chapter 30 policles and procedures. In every case these raise
numerous questions, and soze vaeterans indicate they were not told
of these rules. But in these cases, this lack of knowledge of
their educational benefit prograa cauges little or no problems.

what I do see as & serious matter are those cases where the
veteran comes in to apply for benefits believing that they are
eligible, only to be told by the DVA that they ar
questioned they are adamant that they were to
that they were eligible. In some cases the DD
that the servicemenber was discharged to attend school .

Form 214 indicates

Another of mny concerns s that soze veterans believe that
they must attend full-time to receive benefits.
veterans who have jobs and families Rmay not look a

Because of this

Finally, it appears that some veterans are not aware of the
ten year delimiting date. I have had veterans tell me that they
understood that they had ten Years to start drawing benefits, and
that they then had 36 months of schoel 2s long as they remained

4. At the forum in Ft. worth, we met with 2 school official
who had tried for several months to straighten out a problem with
the DVA several times
and been told only that the student had an eligibility problen,
veteran-student

I was disturbed because the school official was obviously
unfamiliar with the processes and procedures
106, and also because the DVA hadn‘t suggested

affecting Chapter
that the Reservist

any kind of Joint
the military,
h training which has
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The Department of veterans Affairs Regional Office in
Florida has not had the Department of pefense participate in any
of their annual training workshops. They do, however, explain
the procedures to follow 1f the DMDC computer reflects inaccurate
inforaation for a Reservists or National Guard member. The only
formal training and/or information that I have received from the
Department of pefense (DOD) has been through the National
Asgoclation of veterans Program Administrators (NAVPA) Annual
Conferences. 1 have also attended presentations by the
Departnent of Defense at NAVPA Region IV conferences in Alabama,
and a south Carolina conference hosted by the school certifying
officials. NAVPA algso provides it's members a listing of DOD
contacts,
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